UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHAMPTON

FACULTY OF MEDICINE, HEALTH AND BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

Matrix degrading enzymes in IBD – dependence on TNF α and indentification of IgG plasma cells as a novel source of MMP-3

by

Dr John Nicholas Gordon MB BS MRCP

Thesis for the degree of Doctor of Medicine

June 2006

UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHAMPTON

ABSTRACT

DIVISION OF INFECTION, INFLAMMATION, AND REPAIR Doctor of Medicine

MATRIX DEGRADING ENZYMES IN IBD – DEPENDENCE ON TNF α AND INDENTIFICATION OF IgG PLASMA CELLS AS A NOVEL SOURCE OF MMP-3

Dr John N Gordon

Crohn's disease and ulcerative disease are chronic inflammatory disorders of the gastrointestinal tract in which $\text{TNF}\alpha$ is now known to be central to disease pathogenesis. Recent work has shown that one of the major methods by which $\text{TNF}\alpha$ causes mucosal damage is to increase matrix metalloproteinase-3 (MMP-3), which leads to matrix destruction and ulcer formation. In this thesis I have undertaken two separate but related studies looking at the control and the source of MMP-3 in IBD tissues.

Thalidomide is an immunomodulatory drug that inhibits TNF α production by peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) and has been used in the treatment of resistant CD. However its mode of action is unknown and its clinical effectiveness remains unclear. Recently, experimental thalidomide derivatives have been developed that are reportedly more potent inhibitors of TNF α , though they have not been tested in IBD. In this study I investigated the effect of thalidomide and derivatives on lamina propria mononuclear cell (LPMC) TNF α and MMP-3 production. Though thalidomide inhibits PBMC TNF α production, it does not inhibit LPMC TNF α and MMP-3 production of both PBMC and LPMC TNF α , and downregulates LPMC MMP-3 production from subjects with IBD. Accordingly, CC-10004 may be a new and effective therapy for the treatment of IBD.

One of the most striking features in IBD is the vast influx of IgG plasma cells into the diseased mucosa. However these cells are difficult to isolate, and consequently little is known about the immune mediators they produce. In this study I have developed a novel method of isolating a pure population of functionally active plasma cell from the gut. I then showed that IgG plasma cells from patients with IBD are long-lived in-vitro and produce MMP-3. Depleting plasma cells may therefore represent a novel strategy to help treat IBD.

Publications arising from this thesis

Gordon JN, MacDonald TT. Osteopontin: a new addition to the constellation of cytokines which drive T helper cell type 1 responses in Crohn's disease. *Gut.* 2005;54(9):1213-5

Gordon JN, MacDonald TT. Bacterial Regulation of Intestinal Immune Responses. *Gastroenterol Clin of North Am.* 2005;34(3):401-12

Gordon JN, Di Sabatino A, MacDonald TT. Immunopathogenesis of Crohn's disease. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr.* 2005;29(4):S118-24

Gordon JN, Di Sabatino A, Macdonald TT. The pathophysiologic rationale for biological therapies in inflammatory bowel disease. *Curr Opin Gastroenterol*. 2005;21(4):431-7

Boursier L, Gordon JN, Thiagamoorthy S, Edgeworth JD, Spencer J. Human intestinal IgA response is generated in the organized gut-associated lymphoid tissue but not in the lamina propria. *Gastroenterology*. 2005;128(7):1879-89

Gordon JN, Trebble TM, Ellis RD, Duncan HD, Johns T, Goggin PM. Thalidomide in the treatment of cancer cachexia: A randomised placebo controlled trial. *Gut*. 2005;54(4):540-5

Pickard KM, Bremner AR, Gordon JN, MacDonald TT. Immune responses in the gut. *Best Pract Res Clin Gastreoenterol*. 2004;18(2):271-285

Gordon JN, MacDonald TT. Immunologically directed therapy in Crohn's Disease. *Hosp Med*. 2003;64(12):708-12

Gordon JN, Goggin PM. Thalidomide and derivatives. Emerging from the wilderness. *Postgrad Med J* 2003;79(929):127-32

Publications in Press

Gordon JN, Pickard KM, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. IgG plasma cells in inflammatory bowel disease produce large quantities of stromelysin-1 (MMP-3). Manuscript in preparation for *Gastroenterology*

Gordon JN, Thornton C, Pender SL, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. The thalidomide analogue CC-10004 inhibits stromelysin-1 (MMP-3) production from lamina propria mononuclear cells isolated from subjects with inflammatory bowel disease. Manuscript in preparation for *Alimentary Pharmacology and Therapeutics*

National presentations arising from this thesis

Gordon JN, Pickard KM, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. IgG plasma cells in IBD produce large quantities of stromelysin (MMP-3). Gut 2006; 55(Suppl 2):A17 Presented at the BSG, Birmingham, England, 2006

Gordon JN, Bremner AR, Pender SL, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. The thalidomide derivative CC-10004 inhibits MMP-3 production from lamina propria cells isolated from subjects with inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 2005; 54(Suppl2):A97 Presented at the BSG, Birmingham, England 2005.

Gordon JN, Chance V, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. Isolation and analysis of functional gut plasma cells. Gut 2005; 54(Suppl2):A98 Presented at the BSG, Birmingham, England 2005.

International presentations arising from this thesis

Gordon JN, MacDonald TT. The role of the plasma cell in IBD. Presented at the 5th meeting of the European Mucosal Immunology Group, Prague, Czech Republic, 2006

Gordon JN, Pickard KM, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. IgG plasma cells in IBD produce large quantities of stromelysin (MMP-3). Presented at the UEGW, Berlin, Germany 2006.

Gordon JN, Pickard KM, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. MMP-3 production by plasma cells in IBD. Gastroenterology 2006; 130(4)Suppl 2:M1720-A355 Presented at the DDW, Los Angeles, USA 2006.

Gordon JN, Pender SL, Steer HW, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. Novel roles for the plasma cell in mucosal immunity. Presented at the 12th International Congress of Mucosal Immunology, Boston, USA 2005

Gordon JN, Pender SL, Steer HW, Goggin PM, MacDonald TT. Pathogenic Plasma Cells in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Gastroenterology 2005; 128(4)Suppl 2:T1562 A-504 Presented at the DDW, Chicago, USA 2005.

Table of contents

	Abstract	2
	Publications arising from this thesis	
	Presentations arising from this thesis	4
	Table of contents	5
	List of figures	
	List of tables	
	Declaration of authorship	
	Acknowledgments	
	List of abbreviations	
1	Introduction	
	1.1 The scale of disease	
	1.2 Epidemiology of Inflammatory Bowel Disease	
	1.2.1 Geographical, racial incidence, and prevalence of IBD	
	1.2.2 Environmental Factors	
	1.2.4 Appendicectomy	
	1.2.5 Other environmental factors	
	1.3 Genetics of Inflammatory Bowel Disease	
	1.3.1 Family history 1.3.2 Molecular genetics	
	1.3.3 The NOD2/CARD15 Gene	
	1.4 Natural history and clinical course of IBD	
	1.4.1 Natural history of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis	
	1.4.3 Clinical course of ulcerative colitis	
	1.4.4 Extraintestinal manifestations of IBD	
	1.5 Pathology of IBD	
	1.5.1 Macroscopic findings in Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis	
	1.5.2 Microscopic findings in UC	
	1.6 The basis of the mucosal immune system and immunopathogenesis	s of IBD 42
	1.6.1 The mucosal immune system	
	1.6.2 The epithelium	
	1.6.4 The gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT)	
	1.6.5 The lamina propria	
	1.7 Immunopathogenesis of IBD	
	1.7.1 Crohn's disease	

1.7.2	Ulcerative Colitis	
1.7.3	Cytokines which promote T-cell survival\apoptosis	
1.7.4	STAT3 intracellular signaling	51
1.7.5	Negative regulation by $TGF\beta I$ in the gut	
1.7.6	Downstream effector mechanisms of gut damage and repair	
1.7.7	Other pathways involved in gut damage	53
1.8 T	reatment of Inflammatory Bowel Disease	56
1.8.1	Steroids	
1.8.2	Aminosalicylates	
1.8.3	Immune modulators	
1.8.4	Biological therapy	61
1.8.5	Anti-cytokine therapy	61
1.8.6	Small molecule $TNF\alpha$ antagonists	65
1.8.7	Inhibition of other cytokines	
1.8.8	Immunoregulatory cytokines	
1.8.9	Inhibitors of lymphocyte tracking	
1.8.10	Other emerging therapies	
1.9 C	onclusions	
1.10 Pa	art II	
1.11 T	ne matrix metalloproteinases	
1.11.1	MMP nomenclature, structure and function	71
1.12 M	MP regulation	
1.12.1	Transcription and translational regulation	72
1.12.2	Activation of MMPs	
1.12.3	The Tissue Inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs)	
1.13 M	MPs in IBD	75
1.13.1	MMP expression in IBD	
1.13.2	TIMP expression in IBD	
1.13.3	Functional role of MMPs in IBD	
1.13.4	MMP polymorphisms	
1.13.5	Summary	
1.14 Th	alidomide	
1.14.1	Pharmacokinetics	
1.14.2	Immunological properties	
1.14.3	Thalidomide derivatives	
1.14.4	Clinical studies on thalidomide in IBD	
1.14.5	Laboratory studies on thalidomide in IBD	83
1.15 Pla	asma cells in inflammatory bowel disease	85
1 15 1	Introduction	85
1.15.2	Evidence supporting a pathological role for the appendix in IRD	
1.15.3	The appendix	
1.15.4	Animal studies of the appendix in IBD	
1.15.5	Human studies of the appendix in IBD	
1 16 DL	seme call biology	07
1.10 FR	15111a CE11 01010gy	
1.16.1	Plasma cell isotype	
1.16.2	Generation of the mucosal antibody repertoire	

	1.16	.3 Plasma cell growth and differentiation	
	1.10	 4 Long-lived plasma cells 5 Plasma cell homing 	98 00
	1.16	6 Cytokine production by plasma cells	
	1.16	7 Plasma cell production of other inflammatory mediators	93
	1.17	' Hypothesis and Aims	95
	1.17.	1 Thalidomide	
2	1.17.	2 Plasma cells	90 QQ
2	2 1	Lamina Propria Call Isolation	90
	2.1	Comparison of LDMC function by density contribution	90
	2.2	Separation of LPMC fraction by density centrifugation	99
	2.3	Cell culture	100
	2.3.1	<i>Ex-vivo short-term culture of LPMCs and fibroblasts</i>	
	2.3.2	Long-term fibroblast culture Cutokines Mitagens and Inhibitors	100
	2.3.3	Drugs	
	2.4	Isolation of plasma cells from LPMCs	101
	2,4.1	MACS cell separation	101
	2.4.2	CD54 ⁺ cell isolation	101
	2.4.3	CD138 ⁺ cell isolation	102
	2.4.4	CD3 CD138 ⁺ cell isolation	102
	2.5	Flow cytometric analysis	103
	2.6	Protein Methods	103
	2.6.1 2.6.2	Protein extraction and concentration measurement Western blotting	103 104
	2.7	RNA methods	105
	271	RNA extraction and avantification of availty and concentration	105
	2.7.2	RNA extraction using Stratagene Absolutely RNA [®] Microprep Kit	105
	2.7.3	DNase treatment of RNA samples	105
	2.7.4	Quantification of RNA	106
	2.7.5	Synthesis of complementary DIVA (CDIVA) PCR reaction	106
	2.7.7	Relative DNA quantification	107
	2.8	ELISA for TNF α , TGF β , and IgA	108
	2.9	ELISpot	108
	2.10	Immunofluorescent confocal laser microscopy	109
3	ך מ	The effect of thalidomide, and thalidomide analogues, on lamina propriation of the second state $rate rate rate rate rate rate rate rate $	a 111
	3.1	Introduction	111
	3.2	LPMCs from patients with IBD produce large quantities of MMP-3	113
	3.3	DMSO at 0.1% does not affect TNF α or MMP-3 production by LPMCs	113

	3.4	Thalidomide and analogues inhibit $\text{TNF}\alpha$ production by LPS stimulated PBMCs 113
	3.5	CC-10004 significantly reduced TNFα production by gut LPMCs114
	3.6	CC-10004 inhibits the production of MMP-3 by LPMCs from patients with CD and UC
	3.7	MMP-3 production by cultured myofibroblasts is not inhibited by thalidomide or CC-10004, CC-5013, and CC-4047 114
	3.8	Discussion 115
4	Ι	solation of functionally active plasma cells from gut lamina propria 130
	4.1	Introduction
	4.2	Plasma cell markers
	4.3	Immunomagnetic isolation of plasma cells
	4.4	Immunomagnetic selection of CD54+ cells resulted in variable enrichment of the plasma cell population
	4.5	CD54 expression on LPMCs is variable and is not confined to the plasma cell compartment
	4.6	Alternative markers for immunomagnetic selection of plasma cells
	4.7	CD138 can be detected on LPMCs following short enzymatic digestion, but is rapidly lost with more prolonged collagenase digestion
	4.8	Immunomagnetic selection using CD138 (Syndecan-1) results in a highly purified population of plasma cells
	4.9	Immunomagnetic selection using CD3 negative depletion followed by CD38 postitive enrichment
	4.10	Confirmation of plasma cell purity and correspondence with CD38 ^{high} /CD19 ^{+/-} cell fraction
	4.11	Confirmation of functional activity of enriched plasma cell fraction 136
	4.12	Discussion 137
5	C	Gut plasma cell lifespan ex-vivo
	5.1	Introduction153
	5.2	Frequency of IgG antibody secreting cells is increased in inflammatory bowel disease
	5.3	IgG secreting plasma cells persist in inflammatory bowel disease 155
	5.4	Discussion155
6	G	Sut plasma cell cytokine and matrix metalloproteinase production
	6.1	Introduction

	 6.2 Gut plasma cells from IBD and normal subjects contain abundant transcripts for TGFβ			
	6.3	Cultured gut plasma cells actively secrete $TGF\beta$		
	6.4	Plasma cells isolated from subjects with IBD contained abundant transcripts for MMP-3		
	6.5	MMP-3 protein expression is increased in patients with CD and UC compared with normal controls		
	6.6	IgG+ve gut plasma cells are the predominant source of MMP-3 in both UC and CD		
	6.7	Discussion		
7]	Final comments and future work		
	7.1	Introduction		
	7.2	The study of thalidomide and analogues in IBD 183		
	7.3	Future work with CC-10004184		
	7.4	The pathogenic role of plasma cells in IBD 185		
	7.5	Future experiments with gut plasma cells		
	7.6	The plasma cell in IBD as a potential novel therapeutic target 187		
	7.7	Conclusions		
8	A	Appendix 1		
9	A	Appendix 2		
10	I	References		

List of figures

Figure 1.1	The mucosal immune system
Figure 1.2	The pathogenesis of IBD 49
Figure 3.1	MMP-3 production by LPMCs from patients with CD, UC, and normal
	controls
Figure 3.2	Effect of length of time in culture on LPMC MMP-3 expression 119
Figure 3.3	Effect of Cycloheximide on LPMC MMP-3 production 119
Figure 3.4A	Effect of DMSO on LPMC MMP-3 production 120
Figure 3.4B	Effect of DMSO on LPMC TNFα production121
Figure 3.5	Effect of thalidomide and analogues on PBMC TNF α production 122
Figure 3.6	CC-10004 significantly inhibits TNF α production by PWM stimulated
	LPMCs
Figure 3.7A	Inhibition of LPMC MMP-3 production by CC-10004 but not by
	thalidomide or other analogues124
Figure 3.7B	Quantitative analysis of MMP-3 production by LPMCs treated with
	thalidomide and analogues
Figure 3.8A	Dose response of the effect of CC-10004 on LPMC MMP-3 protein
	production 126
Figure 3.8B	Dose response of the effect of CC-10004 on LPMC MMP-3 protein
	production 126
Figure 3.9A	Effect of SelCID CC-10004 on LPMC MMP-3 and TIMP-1 mRNA
	transcripts
Figure 3.9B	Effect of SelCID CC-10004 on LPMC MMP-3 and TIMP-1 mRNA
	transcripts
Figure 3.10A	Effect of thalidomide and analogues CC-10004, CC-5013, and CC-4047
	on myofibroblast protein production
Figure 3.10B	Effect of thalidomide and analogues CC-10004, CC-5013, and CC-4047
	on myofibroblast protein production 128
Figure 4.1	CD19 and CD38 expression on dispersed LPMCs from normal colon 139

Figure 4.2	Plasma cell enrichment following immunomagnetic selection using an
	anti-CD54 antibody140
Figure 4.3	CD54 and CD38 positive cell fractions as percentage of total LPMCs 142
Figure 4.6A	Time course of the effect of time on enzymatic digestion on CD138
	expression on LPMCs143
Figure 4.6B	Time course of the effect of time on enzymatic digestion on CD138
	expression on LPMCs143
Figure 4.7	Plasma cell enrichment following immunomagnetic selection using
	CD138 microbeads
Figure 4.8	Plasma cell enrichment following immunomagnetic selection using
	CD138 microbeads
Figure 4.9	Plasma cell enrichment after immunomagnetic selection using CD3
	depletion followed by CD38 enrichment
Figure 4.10A	Intracellular IgA staining of plasma cells in dispersed LPMCs 149
Figure 4.10B	Intracellular IgA staining of enriched plasma cell fraction following
	immunomagnetic selection using CD138 microbeads150
Figure 4.11	In vitro IgA secretion by CD138 enriched plasma cells and non-enriched
	LPMC fraction
Figure 5.1	IgA plasma cells in dispersed LPMC populations from normal and IBD
	subjects15959
Figure 5.2	IgG plasma cells in dispersed LPMC populations from normal and IBD
	subjects
Figure 5.3	Plasma cell frequency by isotype in dispersed IBD and normal LPMC
	populations over 3 weeks ex-vivo short-term culture
Figure 5.4	Plasma cell frequency by isotype in dispersed IBD and normal LPMC
	populations over 3 weeks ex-vivo short-term culture
Figure 5.5	IgA Plasma cell frequency in cultured IBD LPMCs over three weeks
	short-term culture
Figure 5.6	IgG Plasma cell frequency in cultured IBD LPMCs over three weeks
	short-term culture

Figure 6.1	Relative plasma cell cytokine gene expression in patients with IBD and
	normal controls 170
Figure 6.2	Spontaneous TGF β secretion by cultured normal plasma cells 171
Figure 6.3	Plasma cell MMP-3 gene expression in patients with CD, UC, and normal
	controls
Figure 6.4	Plasma cell TIMP-1 gene expression in patients with CD, UC, and normal
	controls
Figure 6.5A	MMP-3 production by plasma cells from subjects with CD, UC, and
	normal controls
Figure 6.5B	Quantitative analysis of MMP-3 production by plasma cells from subjects
	with CD, UC, and normal controls176
Figure 6.6	TIMP-1 production by plasma cells from subjects with CD, UC, and
	normal controls 177
Figure 6.7	Confocal imaging of colonic mucosa in normal controls and patients with
	CD and UC 177
Figure 6.8	Confocal imaging of IgA and IgG colocalisation with MMP-3 in colonic
	mucosa in normal controls
Figure 6.9	Confocal imaging of IgA colocalisation with MMP-3 in colonic mucosa in
	IBD
Figure 6.10	Confocal imaging of IgG colocalisation with MMP-3 in colonic mucosa in
	IBD
Figure 6.11	Percentage MMP-3 expression by plasma cell isotype in colonic mucosa
	from subjects with UC, CD amd normal controls 181

List of tables

Table 1.1	Fable 1.1Reported incidence and prevalence rates for UC and CD in different			
	geographical regions			
Table 1.2	Environmental factors considered to influence the development of IBD. 23			
Table 1.3	Summary of confirmed IBD susceptibility loci			
Table 1.4	Vienna and Montreal classification for Crohn's disease			
Table 1.5	Truelove and Witt's classification of disease severity in UC			
Table 1.6	The frequency of extraintestinal disease manifestations in CD and UC 38			
Table 1.7	Pathological features that favour diagnosis of UC or CD41			
Table 1.8	Biological therapy in IBD			
Table 1.9	Main mammalian MMPs alongside their typical matrix substrates74			
Table 1.10	Reported immunological effects of thalidomide			
Table 3.1	Effect of thalidomide and analogues on PBMC TNF α production 122			
Table 3.2	CC-10004 significantly inhibits $\text{TNF}\alpha$ production by stimulated LPMCs			
Table 4.1	CD19 and CD38 positive cell fractions as percentage of total LPMCs 139			
Table 4.2	Average plasma cell purity following immunomagnetic selection using an			
	anti-CD54 antibody140			
Table 4.3	CD54 and CD38 positive cell fractions as percentage of total LPMCs 141			
Table 4.4	Average plasma cell purity following immunomagnetic selection using			
	CD138 microbeads			
Table 4.5	Plasma cell purity after immunomagnetic selection using CD3 depletion			
	followed by CD38 enrichment 147			

Acknowledgments

That this thesis ever saw the light of day is a testament to the generous help, advice, support and encouragement freely given by many people over the course of the last four years.

My foremost thanks go to Tom MacDonald who I was extremely lucky to have both as a supervisor, and as a mentor and friend. To him I owe a huge debt of gratitude for all the help, advice, critical appraisal (without which this thesis would be twice as long) and above all enthusiasm that enabled me to complete this work. I also owe an enormous amount of thanks to Patrick Goggin who was instrumental in developing my interest in both thalidomide and IBD, and whose continual support allowed this project to take place.

My salary was paid by an NHS R&D training fellowship, and consumables were bought by HOPE, two both of whom I am extremely grateful. Karen Pickard taught me many of the skills I needed, and was instrumental in producing the amazing confocal microscopy images presented in chapter 6. Ute Günther, Jude Holloway, Victoria Chance, Cathy Thornton, Sylvia Pender, and Mark Buckley all also lent freely of their time and taught me valuable methods and techniques, while Jo Prothero and Ron Bremner, struggling alongside me with their own projects, kept me sane. In addition special thanks must go the to the doctors, nurses, and endoscopy staff in Porstmouth and to all the patients who agreed to give biopsies and tissue samples without whom this work would not have been possible.

Many other people offered kind words and encouragement but above all, it was my best friend and partner Natalie, and our lovely daughter Jessica, whose continual love, support, patience, and belief allowed me to complete this work.

List of abbreviations

APC	Antigen presenting cell
BCR	B-cell receptor
CD	Crohn's disease
C _T	Cycle threshold
DC	Dendritic cell
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DTT	Dithiothreitol
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme linked immunosorbent assay
FCS	Fetal calf serum
GALT	Gut associated lymphoid tissue
GAPDH	Gylceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase
HBSS	Hank's balanced salt solution
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease
ICAM	Intracellular adhesion molecule
IgA	Immunoglobulin A
IgG	Immunoglobulin G
ΙκΒ	Inhibitory kappa
IL	Interleukin
IMiD	Immunomodulatory derivative
INF	Interferon
LPMC	Lamina propria mononuclear cell
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
MAdCAM	Mucosal addressin cell adhesion molecule
MDP	Muramyl dipeptide
МНС	Major histocompatibility complex
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase

NFκB	Nuclear factor kappa B
Nod	Nucleotide oligomerisation domain
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PC	Plasma cell
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PDE4	Phosphodiesterase E4
РР	Peyer's patch
PWM	Pokeweed mitogen
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute Media
RT	Reverse transcriptase
SelCID	Selective cytokine inhibitory drug
SFU	Spot forming unit
STAT	Signal transducer and activator of transcription
TCR	T-cell receptor
TGF	Transforming growth factor
TIMP	Tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase
TNBS	Trinitobenzene sulfonate
TNF	Tumour necrosis factor
TLR	Toll-like receptor
UC	Ulcerative colitis
VCAM	Vascular adhesion molecule

Chapter 1

1 Introduction

1.1 The scale of disease

Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis (UC) are chronic, idiopathic, inflammatory disorders of the gastrointestinal tract. Although they can occur at any age, disease onset is predominantly in adolescents and young adults, and followed by a life-long relapsing and remitting course. This results in considerable morbidity and occasional mortality, with affected subjects often shouldering the burden of regular time off work, expensive and potentially toxic therapy, recurrent surgery, and an increased cancer risk. Although classically a disease associated with North American and Northern European populations, in recent years a progressive rise in incidence and prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) has also become apparent in developing countries whish appears to parallel the increasing westernization of their economies. IBD now therefore constitutes a growing worldwide healthcare burden.

In the last 10-15 years there has been a vast increase in our understanding of the complex immunological and genetic mechanisms underlying these disorders. This, in turn, has uncovered many novel therapeutic targets. Simultaneous progress in molecular biology means it is now possible to develop immunological agents that can block or manipulate these pathways. The first of these immunological therapies, infliximab, is now in routine clinical practice and has revolutionized the treatment of CD. This has also provided proof-of-concept that immunologically directed therapy can profoundly modify disease activity, with many other therapies currently undergoing clinical trials. However, these are not a panacea and we are currently only at the start of the immunological revolution in IBD. This is witnessed by the serendipitous nature of the success of infliximab as it is now becoming clear its effectiveness in CD bears little relation to its postulated mechanism of action. In addition, progress with UC has been considerably slower and its aetiology remains unclear. However, this remains an extremely exciting time for research in IBD, as the immunological basis of UC and CD continues to be unraveled, and safe and effective therapies developed. This will ultimately benefit patients as in the coming

years these advances lead to a paradigm shift in the treatment of IBD, away from the empirical towards a more logical immuno-pathologically driven approach.

1.2 Epidemiology of Inflammatory Bowel Disease

1.2.1 Geographical, racial incidence, and prevalence of IBD

The highest reported incidence and prevalence rates for CD and UC are from the United Kingdom, Scandanavia, and North America. However, over the last twenty years epidemiological data has emerged from Asia, Africa, and South America showing that the incidence and prevalence of IBD is increasing in these areas. Thus IBD is no longer predominantly a Western disease and represents a much more fluid and dynamic disorder dependent on a complex interplay of genetic and environmental factors (Table 1.1).

In North America, incidence rates range from 2.2-14.3 cases per 100,000 for UC, and from 3.1 to 14.6 cases per 100,000 for CD. Prevalence ranges from 37 to 246 cases per 100,000 for UC and from 26 to 199 cases per 100,000 for CD.¹ In Europe incidence ranges from 1.5 to 20.3 cases per 100,000 for UC, and from 0.7 to 9.8 cases per 100,000 for CD.¹ Probably the most robust European data comes from a collaborative study involving twenty centres throughout Europe in which data was collected on a cohort of 2201 patients newly diagnosed with IBD between 1991 and 1993.² In this study the mean reported incidence was 10.4 per 100,000 for UC and 5.6 per 100,000 for CD. There was a North-South divide with the mean incidence for UC 40% higher, and CD 80% higher, in Northern Europe. In developed countries, the incidence of UC now appears to have peaked while CD continues to rise, save in some high-incidence areas such as Minnesota and Scandinavia. Despite the plateau in incidence in Minnesota, the prevalence of CD continues to rise, which likely reflects longer-life expectancy in CD in recent years. Overall, the changing epidemiology of IBD means that in developed countries the incidence and prevalence of CD now often matches that of UC and in some studies surpasses it.³

In contrast, the overall incidence and prevalence of IBD in the developing world is considerably lower than in the West.⁴ This in part reflects diagnostic difficulties in countries with poor access to health care and endemic infectious colitides, although these factors alone cannot explain the entire difference. As societies become more 'Westernised' first ulcerative colitis and subsequently CD emerge and incidence rates increase. This is clearly demonstrated in Seoul, Korea, where the incidence of UC has increased over 10-fold in the space of a decade.⁵ The reason for this remains unclear but it is likely that changing environmental factors including diet and lifestyle play a significant role.

It is also likely that some of the historical differences in the incidence of IBD in racial groups can be explained predominantly by environmental rather than genetic effects. IBD was previously thought to occur more frequently in the Jewish than non-Jewish population and less frequently in African-Americans than whites. However, in a series of studies from Baltimore in the 1960s and 1970s, the incidence gap between blacks and whites narrowed until the incidence of both UC and CD was equal or higher in black women compared with white men or women.⁶ Likewise, in Israel the incidence of IBD in Jews born in Europe is higher than that of Jews born in Asia, but lower than that of Jews that reside in America.⁷ Similarly, although IBD is rare in India, a study from Leicester revealed that the incidence of UC in second generation Asian immigrants was over double that of whites (17.2 versus 7.0 per 100,000 cases).⁸ Comparable results were seen in study of Bangladeshis living in East London where the incidence of IBD has risen sharply over the last decade while that of abdominal TB has fallen.⁹ In short, migrant populations appear to acquire a similar incidence of IBD to the indigenous population, indicating the importance of environmental features in shaping disease penetrance.

Both CD and UC have a peak in incidence in late adolescence and early adulthood although the diagnosis can occur at any age. Mean and median age at diagnosis of UC is in general 5 to 10 years later than with CD. The classical bimodal distribution found in early studies with a second smaller peak in incidence in later decades has not been found in more recent epidemiological studies.¹⁰ Although an increased incidence rate has been

seen in some recent paediatric studies this appears to mirror the adult increase in IBD incidence, and the overall percentage of paediatric cases has not changed. A recent study of paediatric IBD in Scotland found a North-South variation for CD with increased incidence in the North, though no variation for UC.¹¹ In this study CD was also associated with increasing affluence as measured by postcode indexes of material deprivation. Finally, there is also a slight gender variation in incidence of both UC and CD. UC is more common in men than women and the gap appears to be widening as the incidence continues to rise in men but fall in females. In contrast in CD there is a female predominance in the region of 1.5-1.¹⁰

Geographical Location	Incidence / 100,000		Prevalence / 100,000	
	UC	CD	UC	CD
United Kingdom	13.9	5.6-9.8	122-243	144-214
European Mean	10.4	5.6	-	-
Northern Europe	11.8	7.0	-	-
Southern Europe	8.7	3.9	-	-
North America	2.2-14.3	3.1-14.6	37-246	26-199
Japan	1.9	0.5	18.1	5.8
Latin America	1.2-2.2	0-0.03	-	-

TABLE 1.1 REPORTED INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE RATES FOR UCAND CD IN DIFFERENT GEOGRAPHICAL REGIONS

(Modified from Loftus EV, Gastroenterology 2004)

1.2.2 Environmental Factors

It is evident from the rapidly changing incidence of IBD in both migrants and developing countries that environmental factors play a crucial role in the development of IBD. Thus susceptible individuals only develop overt disease once subjected to the correct environmental triggers. Though the majority of these are unknown, certain risk factors such as smoking and appendectomy are now widely accepted to influence the course of IBD, while others such as *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* remain speculative (Table 1.2).

TABLE 1.2 ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS CONSIDERED TO INFLUENCE THE DEVELOPMENT OF IBD

Environmental factor

Proven Smoking - protective for UC / Risk factor for CD Appendectomy – protective for UC / ?Risk factor for CD NSAIDS Higher socioeconomic status

Putative Oral contraceptive High sugar diet High fat diet Breastfeeding – protective *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* – unlikely Measles infection / vaccination – highly unlikely

1.2.3 Cigarette smoking

The inverse association of smoking with UC was first reported in 1983,¹² and has subsequently been widely confirmed in other studies.¹³ Smokers with UC generally have a more benign disease course than non-smokers, and in ex-smokers with UC, the severity of the disease increases, with an increase in the need for hospital admission and major medical therapy.¹⁴ In contrast, smoking is a significant risk factor for CD, and smokers with CD tend to have more severe disease, use more immunosuppressive medications, and relapse sooner following surgery.¹⁵

Smoking also appears protective against the development of primary sclerosing cholangitis, a disease that is strongly associated with UC. The odds of developing PSC are significantly reduced in smokers and former smokers, independent of whether the patient has underlying UC.¹⁶

1.2.4 Appendicectomy

Appendicectomy was first reported to protect against the development of UC in a paediatric multicentre study in which only 1 of 174 consecutive UC patients had undergone appendicectomy compared with 41/161 controls giving a highly significant odds ratio of 59.1 (95% CI, 18-189; P < 0.001) compared with 2.95 (95% CI, 1.69-5.17) for non-smoking.¹⁷ Ensuing studies have confirmed this finding, and a meta-analysis of 3600 cases found appendicectomy was associated with a 69% reduction in subsequent risk of developing UC.¹⁸ In a paediatric case-control study, Duggan et al also showed that the protective effect of appendicectomy was greatest when performed at an early age.¹⁹ This has been replicated in a large cohort study of 212,963 patients based on the Swedish registry, in which an inverse relationship was only found in patients who underwent appendicectomy conferred a protective effect if performed for appendicitis or mesenteric-adentitis, but not if for non-specific abdominal pain.

Appendectomy also appears able to alter the natural history of UC. In a study from Japan, patients who developed UC following appendicectomy had lower recurrence rates and

less extensive colitis than those with an intact appendix.²¹ A further two large series from France and Australia involving over 600 cases of UC both found that patients who had undergone appendectomy had significantly fewer colectomies or immunosuppressive drugs.^{22, 23} However another Australian study confirmed that patients with UC who had undergone colectomy were older at diagnosis indicating that appendicectomy may delay onset of UC, but could not demonstrate any effect on disease severity.²⁴

The mechanism of protection is unclear. It is possible that appendicitis itself is protective, or alternatively that removal of the appendix has a direct effect on UC. However the decrease in appendicectomies in Britain and Sweden would be expected to be associated with an increase in UC although this has not been seen.^{25, 26}

1.2.5 Other environmental factors

In the 1970s and early 80s several case reports were published describing a potential association between oral contraceptive use and IBD.²⁷ Subsequently observational case control studies have in general found a weak positive association between oral contraceptive use and the development of IBD, although results are inconsistent.²⁸ This may relate to difficulties in controlling for confounding factors. Oral contraceptive users are more likely to be smokers, and smokers are more likely to use oral contraceptives. In addition, women with IBD may be more likely to use the oral contraceptive pill to prevent pregnancy, and oral contraceptives can themselves occasionally induce a colitis.¹³ Overall, a meta-analysis that pooled the results of 2 cohort studies and 7 case-control studies found an overall weak positive association between oral contraceptive use and the development of IBD (RR 1.44 for CD; RR 1.29 for UC), although a non-causal association could not be excluded.²⁹

Due to the fundamental relationship between the gut and dietary antigens considerable effort has been made to try to identify specific factors that may play a role in the development of IBD. Coffee, alcohol, fast-food, cereal, fibre and toothpaste have all at various times been linked with IBD, although none are particularly compelling.¹ The

most convincing data comes for refined sugar which has been consistently shown in several studies to be associated with the development of CD.¹³ In one study, patients who ingested more than 55g of sucrose per day have an overall RR of 2.6 for the development of CD, which was most pronounced for ileal disease (RR 3.4).³⁰ However, it has been argued that subjects with CD change their diet towards more easily digested foods and that increased sugar consumption is therefore a secondary phenomenon.

NSAIDS have been demonstrated to be a risk factor for the development of IBD in several studies.³¹ In one case control analysis, 74% of new cases of IBD had recent exposure to NSAIDS compared to 20% of controls.³² Their use is also associated with higher disease activity and more frequent relapse.^{33, 34} Currently there is no published data on COX-2 antagonists.

1.3 Genetics of Inflammatory Bowel Disease

1.3.1 Family history

The family history of IBD in patients with CD and UC varies from 5-30% with the majority of studies reporting rates of 10-20%. In general, subjects with CD are more likely to report a positive history of IBD than subjects with UC. The risk for IBD in first-degree relatives of CD probands is 10-20 times that age of age, sex and geographically matched controls.³⁵ Two large studies, one American and one European, have estimated lifetime risk for IBD in first-degree relatives of IBD probands.^{36, 37} The risk for CD is higher in relatives of probands with CD and reverse in true for UC. The incidence of CD and UC existing together in the same family is also higher than that expected by chance. In a study from England the relative risk to siblings of a CD proband for CD was 36.5, for UC was 16.6, and IBD as a whole was 24.7.³⁸ These findings gave rise to the hypothesis that CD and UC are genetically related disorders that share some but not all genetic loci.

The strongest evidence for the importance of genetic susceptibility in CD comes from studies of IBD concordance rates in monozygotic and dizygotic twin pairs. These studies

assume that environmental influences are similar in each twin pair. A higher concordance in monozygotic than dizygotic twins is evidence for a genetic component, and lack of 100% concordance in monozygotic twins is evidence of the role of non-genetic factors. In such studies, concordance rates for IBD are consistently higher in monozygotic than dizygotic twins. In CD, concordance rates are 20-50% in monozygotic twins compared with 0-7% in dizygotic twins, and in UC are 6-16% in monozygotic pairs compared with 0-5% in dizygotic pairs.³⁹⁻⁴¹ In all three studies the substantial non-concordance rate in monozygotic twin pairs also serves to underscore the likely importance of environmental factors in disease penetrance.

1.3.2 Molecular genetics

Both CD and UC are considered complex genetic disorders, as they do not follow simple Mendelian laws of inheritance. Instead, they are currently thought to be related heterogenous and polygenic syndromes that share some susceptibility loci. The varied clinical phenotypes probably reflect the interaction of multiple allelic variants at multiple loci in tandem with environmental factors. Thus IBD can be thought of as multiple, genetically diverse diseases, that ultimately result in two predominant clinical phenotypes, either that of CD or UC.

Over the past decade huge progress has been made in our understanding of the genetics of IBD. This has resulted in the identification of multiple IBD susceptibility loci and the first specific gene for any complex disease.

Genome wide scanning can be used to identify specific disease susceptibility loci. In genome wide scanning, multiple affected families are genotyped for approximately 400 microsatellite markers which are spaced evenly across a chromosome. Sub-chromosomal areas of interest that contain higher than expected degrees of allelic sharing can then be identified. This was first used in 1996 to report the IBD1 locus on chromosome 16.⁴² Since then another 7 loci have been reported that meet the specific criteria for linkage (Table 1.3).⁴³

Locus	Chromosomal region	Variation identified	Comments
IBD1	16q12	Yes	CD specific NOD2/CARD15
IBD2	12p	No	Possibly UC specific
IBD3	6р	?HLA alleles	IBD HLA region
IBD4	14q11-12	No	Possibly CD specific
IBD5	5q31	Yes	CD specific cytokine cluster
IBD6	19p13	No	IBD
IBD7	1p36	No	IBD
IBD8	16p	No	IBD

TABLE 1.3 SUMMARY OF CONFIRMED IBD SUSCEPTIBILITY LOCI

(Modified from Wild GE, 2004)

1.3.3 The NOD2/CARD15 Gene

Genome-wide scans typically only map susceptibility genes to relatively large regions of approximately 30 million base pairs of DNA, which contain between 250-500 genes. Alternative methods must therefore be used to identify the specific gene or genes within each locus. In 2001 two different methods were successfully used to identify the first susceptibility gene for CD in the IBD1 region on chromosome 16, named the NOD2/CARD15 gene. The first group used positional association mapping in which they narrowed the region of linkage by using microsatellite markers to physically map the region, followed by sequencing of the genomic DNA.⁴⁴ The second group used a candidate gene approach in which they selected the NOD2 gene for mutation screening based on knowledge of its location and function, and used case control studies and transmission disequilibrium testing analysis to show NOD2/CARD15 mutations were associated with increased susceptibility to CD.45 Three common polymorphisms of the NOD2/CARD15 gene occur, two missense mutations and a frameshift mutation (Arg702Trp, Gly908Arg, Leu1007fsinsC). Approximately 3-15% of CD patients are either homozygotes or compound heterozygotes for these alleles compared with 1% of the general population.⁴⁶ However, it is now clear that a large number of rarer disease

causing mutations also exist and that approximately 50% of CD carry at least one abnormal allele.⁴⁷ In total, 93% of all mutations are located in the leucine-rich region (LRR) of the gene which is specifically involved in bacterial recognition.

The NOD2/CARD15 protein contains two N-terminal CARD domains that are involved in protein binding, a centrally located nucleotide binding domain, and at the C terminus the LRR domains. NOD2 functions as an intracellular patter-recognition protein for muramyl dipeptide (MDP), a component of peptidoglycan in gram-positive bacterial cell walls.^{48, 49} It is present in epithelial cells, myelomonocitic cells and Paneth cells.^{50, 51} NOD2 activation leads to phosphorylation of I κ B via recruitment of RICK/RIP, resulting in the release and nuclear translocation of the transcription factor nuclear factor kappa-B (NF κ B).⁵² NOD2 variants associated with CD are defective in their ability to respond to LPS and PGN.⁵³ Epithelial cells that express abnormal NOD2 protein also show a reduced ability to kill salmonella.⁵⁴ Thus it appears that the major disease causing mutations result in loss of function leading to a decreased ability to mount an effective immune response against gut bacteria.

NOD2 deficient mice do not develop spontaneous gut inflammation. However they show enhanced response to TLR2 ligation with increased NF κ B-c-Rel production and increased IL-12.⁵⁵ Thus loss of negative control of TLR2 mediated NF κ B activation may lead to the enhanced Th1 response seen in CD. However, NOD2 null mice have also been made by another group with somewhat contradictory results. In these mice activation of NOD2 with MDP enhances IL-12 production. The mice also show increased susceptibility to oral infection with *Listeria monocytogenes*, but not intravenous or peritoneal infection, indicating that NOD2 is critical in providing protective immunity against gut bacterial infection.⁵⁶ These results emphasize the complexity of NOD2/CARD15 activation and it remains unclear exactly how NOD2/CARD15 influences CD susceptibility. NOD2 may also be required for the expression of cryptdins, a subgroup of defensins, antimicrobial peptides made in Paneth cells. In human small bowel, NOD2 is highly expressed in Paneth cells and recent data suggests there are less defensin transcripts in patients with Crohn's disease who have NOD2 mutations.⁵⁷ Activation of wildtype NOD2 by muramyl dipeptide results in the induction of human beta-defensin-2 (hBD-2), an antimicrobial peptide, whereas NOD2 containing the 3020insC frameshift-mutation results in defective production of hBD-2.⁵⁸ NOD2 mutations may therefore predispose to Crohn's disease indirectly, by reducing defensin-mediated innate anti-microbial immunity.

Very recently 2 other genes associated with CD have been identified. The first is the OCTN gene found in the IBD5 locus on 5q31 which codes for organic cation transporters in cell membranes.⁵⁹ The second is the DLG5 gene found on chromosome 10q23, which encodes a scaffolding protein involved in the maintenance of epithelial integrity.⁶⁰ Two recent papers have confirmed that the IBD5 locus containing the OCTN1/2 genes is associated with an increased risk of complicated CD including perianal, and structuring and penetrating disease.^{61, 62} However, it is not clear whether the OCTN1/2 genes contain the disease-causing mutation or whether this gene is simply in strong linkage disequilibrium with another gene in the IBD5 locus. Functional studies have not yet been performed, although the suggestion that these genes may be important in epithelial integrity links in with hypothesis that an abnormal response to the enteric flora is a critical step in the development of gut inflammation.

1.4 Natural history and clinical course of IBD

1.4.1 Natural history of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis

CD and UC are characterised by recurrent intermittent episodes of diarrhoea. Blood loss is more common in UC reflecting the typically distal and continuous colonic inflammation, and abdominal pain more prevalent in CD.

The natural history of untreated patients with IBD is unknown as virtually all patients now undergo some sort of treatment. Furthermore, data from old studies of long-term follow-up is not representative as patients were selected from tertiary referral centres and generally revealed the worst prognosis, with a high incidence of cancer and mortality.^{63, 64}

Thus, the most reliable current data comes from the placebo arms of treatment trials, despite subjects being, to a degree, selected as those with very severe disease are not included, and subjects are usually withdrawn if their symptoms deteriorate. Additionally it is well recognized that regular follow-up and administration of placebo may itself affect the natural history of IBD.

The majority of patients with UC usually have a chronic relapsing history, although some may only experience one isolated episode, while a minority follow a chronic continuous course.⁶⁵ In cohort studies, up to 23% of subjects are reported to experience a single episode of UC with no subsequent recurrence, although many of these cases may represent undiagnosed enteric infections.⁶⁶ A recent meta-analysis of placebo response rates in 38 trials found that overall remission occurs in 10% of cases and significant symptomatic improvement in a further 30%.⁶⁷ The need for surgery relates to both disease activity and extent of disease, and is highest in the first year following diagnosis, subsequently diminishing over time. Overall, approximately 10% of patients undergo colectomy within the first year and 25-33% by 10 years.^{68, 69}

CD also typically follows a chronic relapsing and remitting course. Approximately 66% of patients experience years in relapse and years in remission, while 20% have relapses every year, and 1-4% suffer a chronic continuous course.⁷⁰ Results from the placebo-arm of treatment trials have revealed that within 3 months 25-50% of patients spontaneously enter remission; although after 12 months only 15-20% of patients are still in remission.⁷¹ Following medically or surgically induced remission, 50% of patients remain in remission at 1 year, and 40% at 2 years. The cumulative probability of surgery is 50% at 15 years with age, ileal, and fistulating disease all independent risk factors.⁷² The cumulative probability of colectomy was similar to that of UC.

1.4.2 Clinical course of Crohn's disease

Although CD can affect any part of the gastrointestinal tract over 90% of cases are restricted to 3 sites. Isolated small bowel involvement occurs in approximately one-third

of cases, isolated colonic involvement in a further third, with the remaining third having combined small and large bowel disease. The single most commonly affected area is the terminal ileum which is clinically inflamed in two-thirds of patients. Eosophageal and gastroduodenal disease is rare occurring in 0.2% and 1-4% of cases respectively, and then usually in conjunction with small or large bowel involvement.^{73, 74} Disease location may change over time with one study reporting that a quarter of patients with Crohn's colitis developed ileal disease during follow-up.⁷⁵

Fistulising CD occurs in 14-20% of patients, and is most frequently associated with colorectal disease. The most common sites for fistulae are perianal, enteroenteric, rectovaginal and enterocutaneous.

In an attempt to aid to accurate patient classification and stratification a new clinical classification for CD has been developed by an international consortium of IBD experts.⁷⁶ According to the *Vienna* classification patients can be divided into terminal ileal, colonic, ileocolonic, and upper gastrointestinal disease dependent on disease location, and into inflammatory, penetrating, or stricturing dependant on disease behaviour. Very recently, this has been further revised to form the *Montreal* classification which allows concomitant disease locations to be added (Table 1.4).⁷⁷ Prospective evaluation of these changes classification is currently underway.

TABLE 1.4 VIENNA AND MONTREAL CLASSIFICATION FOR CROHN'S DISEASE

	Vienna	Montreal
Age at	A1 below 40 y	A1 below 16 y
	A2 above 40 y	A2 between 17 and 40 y
		A3 above 40 y
T /	T 4 '1 1	T 1 '1 1
Location	LI lleal	LT ileal
	L2 colonic	L2 colonic
	L3 ileocolonic	L3 ileocolonic
	L4 upper	L4 isolated upper disease*
Behaviour	B1 non-stricturing. non-	B1 non-stricturing. non-
	B2 stricturing	B2 stricturing
	B3 penetrating	B3 penetrating
		p perianal disease modifier†

*L4 is a modifier that can be added to L1–L3 when concomitant upper gastrointestinal disease is present.

t"p" is added to B1–B3 when concomitant perianal disease is present (Satsangi et al, Gut 2006).

The predominant symptoms in CD are abdominal pain and diarrhoea. Weight loss is more common and overt bleeding rarer than in UC, reflecting disease location. The transmural nature of the inflammation in CD means strictures and fistulae may develop. Inflammatory disease is more common at initial presentation though over time stricturing and subsequently penetrating disease often develops. For example, in one study 74% of patients were classified as having inflammatory disease at diagnosis, with 11% stricturing and 15% penetrating. Ten years later only 30% were still inflammatory whereas 32% now showed stricturing disease, and 37% penetrating disease.⁷⁸

1.4.3 Clinical course of ulcerative colitis

UC is characterised by chronic mucosal inflammation that starts in the rectum and proceeds proximally. It is limited to the colon, except in extensive disease where 'backwash ileitis' may occur. Disease is categorized according to extent; ulcerative proctitis (limited to the rectum), proctosigmoiditis (does not extend beyond the sigmoid), left-sided colitis (does not extend beyond the splenic flexure), and extensive or pancolitis (disease extending beyond the splenic flexure). Features of proctitis include haematochezia, tenesmus, increased stool frequency, and passage of mucus, although occasionally constipation can occur. Systemic symptoms are usually absent. With more extensive and severe disease, bowel movements become progressively more frequent and liquid, blood loss more extensive, and abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting and weight-loss may be seen. In severe disease, complications include toxic megacolon, perforation, and haemorrhage, all of which can be potentially life threatening. Overall, mortality rates are only minimally increased in UC, with most excess risk occurring in the first year of diagnosis, although colorectal cancer may occur in later life.

Disease activity is classified clinically using the Truelove and Witt scoring system as either mild, moderate, or severe (Table 1.5).⁷⁹ In hospitalized patients with severe disease, lack of a significant decrease in bowel motion by day 3 and a CRP>45 has a predictive value of 85% for failure of medical therapy and subsequent need for colectomy.⁸⁰

TABLE 1.5 TRUELOVE AND WITT'S CLASSIFICATION OF DISEASE SEVERITY IN UC

Mild	Moderate	Severe
< 4 bowel movements/day	Between mild and severe	>6 bowel movements/day
Small amounts of blood in		Large amounts of blood in
stool		stool
Fever absent		Fever >37.5°C
No tachycardia		HR > 90b/min
Hb >75% of normal		Hb <75% of normal
ESR <30		ESR >30

1.4.4 Extraintestinal manifestations of IBD

IBD is associated with a number of complications with the skin, joints, eyes, and biliary tract most commonly affected. Some complications occur at a similar frequency in both CD and UC, whereas others predominate in one disorder. Additionally, the course of some extraintestinal manifestations, such as erythema nodosum, relate to underlying IBD activity wheras others, such as primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC), are independent of disease activity (Table 1.6).

Joint complications are the most common extraintestinal manifestation of IBD, with arthralgia, in the absence of arthritis, occurring in up to one-third of patients. Arthritis occurs in 15-20% of patients, usually as either peripheral arthritis or ankylosing spondylitis (AS).⁸¹

Peripheral arthritis is classified as either type 1 or type 2. Type 1 is pauciarticular affecting fewer than five joints, including a weightbearing joint, and in the majority of cases is acute, self-limiting, and reflects IBD activity. Type 2 is a polyarticular small joint

arthritis that affects the metacarpophalyngeal joints in particular, and can cause persistent problems with a median duration of 3 years. Both types are seronegative non-deforming arthropathies and can occur prior to the onset of IBD. They are approximately twice as common in CD as in UC.⁸¹

Ankylosing spondylitis occurs in 1-6% of IBD patients, compared to 0.25%-1% of the general population, with a 1:1 male to female ration in contrast to the male predominance in idiopathic disease. The association with HLA-B27* is also weaker in IBD associated-disease than in idiopathic disease.⁸² The course of AS is not related to underlying disease activity and is indistinguishable from non-IBD related AS.⁸³

Many mucocutaneous lesions have been reported in IBD, although only aphthous oral ulceration, erythema nodosum, and pyoderma gangrenosum occur commonly. Oral ulceration is very common occurring in 20-30% of subjects with CD and to a lesser degree in UC. Active ulceration is virtually always associated with active bowel disease.

Erythema nodosum is reported in 1-10% of UC, and 6-15% of CD patients, with a marked female preponderance of approximately 5:1. Lesions are typically associated with active IBD and regress when bowel disease is controlled.⁸⁴

Pyoderma gangrenosum presents in 0.5-2% of cases of IBD and is often unrelated to disease activity. Lesions typically occur on the lower limbs, may be up to 4cm across, and reoccur in a third of patients. Treatment is difficult and patients usually need steroids and/or immunosuppressive agents. Recently, a small randomized controlled trial has shown that anti-TNF α therapy is effective in resistant cases.⁸⁵

Eye complications occur in 5% of CD and 3% of UC patients, and include iritis, episcleritis, and uveitis. Females are 3 times more likely to be affected than males, and in 30% of patients lesions are recurrent. Uveitis is more common in patients with the HLA-B27* haplotype.⁸⁴

Primary sclerosing cholongitis occurs in approximately 3-5% of cases of UC and is less common in CD, although in a subset of CD colitis patients, prevalence may be similar to that seen in UC. PSC affects men (70% of cases) more than women.⁸⁶ Other hepatobiliary complications are rare, and include hepatic steatosis, hepatic amyloidosis, and autoimmune hepatitis.

The pathophysiological basis of extraintestinal manifestions in IBD is poorly understood. The relationship of many of them to IBD activity suggests that increased systemic exposure to luminal antigens may occur in active gut disease due to increased barrier permeability. As the immune system is already highly activated this may then lead to significant inflammatory responses at other sites. During inflammation other tissues may express ligands such as MAdCAM-1 resulting in recruitment of $\alpha 4\beta 7$ T-cells to extraintestinal sites.⁸⁷

In addition to the above extra-intestinal manifestations of IBD, osteoporosis is common in both CD and UC with a prevalence of approximately 15%. IBD patients have an overall fracture incidence 40% above that of age and sex matched controls.⁸⁸
TABLE 1.6 THE FREQUENCY OF EXTRAINTESTINAL DISEASE MANIFESTATIONS IN CD AND UC

Manifestation	Association with	% affected	
	IBD activity	CD	UC
Apthous oral ulceration	Yes	20-30%	10%
Erythema Nodosum	Yes	6-15%	1-10%
Pyoderma Gangrenosum	No	0.5-2%	0.5-2%
Type I pauciarticular arthritis	Yes	8%	4%
Type II polyarticular arthritis	No	5%	2.5%
Ankylosing Spondylitis	No	1-6%	1-6%
Iritis, Episcleritis, Uveitis	Yes	5%	3%
Primary Sclerosing Cholangitis	No	1%	3%

1.5 Pathology of IBD

The diagnosis of IBD and differential diagnosis between CD and UC is usually made on the basis of a combination of clinical, radiological, endoscopic, and pathological evidence (Table 1.7).⁸⁹ In most cases, a constellation of typical histological features will favour a specific pathological diagnosis of UC or CD, despite the lack of pathognomonic features for either disorder. The term indeterminate colitis (IC) has been introduced to refer to a specific subgroup of IBD cases (10-15% of colectomy specimens) where it remains impossible to distinguish between UC and CD.⁹⁰ However IC is now increasingly used clinically for cases of IBD when a firm diagnosis cannot be made on the basis of current clinicopathological evidence. Most of these patients evolve to a definitive diagnosis over time.

1.5.1 Macroscopic findings in Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis

UC characteristically affects the rectum with disease advancing proximally in a symmetrical and continuous manner. Typically, disease is more severe distally.

Macroscopically active UC is distinguished by a red, friable, granular, oedematous mucosa with contact bleeding. In severe disease epithelial destruction and ulceration occur against a background of mucosal inflammation. Spared islands of inflamed mucosa surrounded by ulceration give rise to the appearance of 'pseudopolyps'. In contrast, CD is not symmetrical or continuous, and need not involve the rectum. Ulcers vary in size and may appear round and punched out, or serpiginous and linear. Multiple linear ulcers contiguous to normal mucosa give rise to the classical cobblestone appearance. Although the inflammation seen in UC is traditionally described as continuous, it is now increasingly recognized that patchiness with or without rectal sparing often occurs in treated cases. However, true segmental disease is nearly always CD.⁹¹ In long-standing UC and CD the colon gradually becomes foreshortened, tubular, and featureless.

1.5.2 Microscopic findings in Crohn's disease

The pathological hallmark of CD is focal intestinal inflammation. Apthous ulcers, which are the earliest lesion seen in CD, arise over focal areas of lymphoid aggregates with destruction of the overlying M cells. In more extensive disease the inflammatory infiltrate becomes more widespread leading to alteration and destruction of the mucosal architecture. Distortion of the mucosal architecture is indicated by changes in crypt density and appearance. Normal colorectal crypts are straight, parallel, and extend from just above the muscularis mucosae to the surface. In both CD and UC there is distortion of this appearance, with a reduced number of small irregular, branched crypts with an increased distance between crypt bases and the muscularis mucosae. In CD, the distribution and density of this infiltrate varies widely dependent on duration and severity of disease. Though CD is widely believed to result in transmural inflammation it more commonly results in disease confined to the mucosa or submucosa. However, when transmural inflammation does occur it is highly consistent with a diagnosis of CD. In addition, the presence of lymphoid aggregates in both the submucosa and external to the muscularis propria is highly specific for CD.

Non-caseating epitheliod granulomas are found in 15-70% of cases of CD depending on disease location and the maount of tissue sampled.⁹² They can be found in involved and

39

uninvolved bowel, in any layer of the gut, and in mesenteric lymph nodes. They consist of a discrete collection of at least five epitheliod cells, with or without accompanying multinucleate giant cells. They are usually diffusely scattered and not well formed. Occasionally, histiocytic reaction around a ruptured crypt or a 'foreign body' reaction can mimic epitheliod granuloma formation.

1.5.3 Microscopic findings in UC

Lamina propria cellularity increases in IBD due to an influx of mononuclear cells predominantly comprising plasma cells, lymphocytes, macrophages, mast cells and eosinophils. In UC this increase in cellularity is typically continuous. Neutrophil polymorph infiltration of the crypt epithelium (cryptitis), and crypt lumen (crypt abscess) is common. Inflammation is usually confined to the mucosa and submucosa, and granuloma formation is rare. Pathological features that favour a diagnosis of either UC or CD are shown in table 1.7. Diagnosis may also be hindered by medical treatment of IBD which can have a profound affect on specific morphological features.⁹³

TABLE 1.7 PATHOLOGICAL FEATURES THAT FAVOUR DIAGNOSIS OF UC OR CD

Clinical Feature	Ulcerative Colitis	Crohn's Disease
Disease distribution	Continuous colonic involvement from rectum	Segmental involvement from mouth to anus
Fistulae	V Rare	Common
Strictures/Abscesses	Rare	Common
Pseudopolyps	Common	Rare
Cobblestoning	Absent	Common
Mucosal bridging	Common	Rare
Inflammation	Confined to mucosa	Transmural
Severe crypt distortion and decreased crypt density	Common	Rare
Severe mucin depletion	Common	Rare
Crypt abscesses	Common	Rare
Lamina propria cellularity	Heavy, diffuse transmucosal infiltrate	Discontinuous infiltrate
Epitheliod granulomas	Rare	30% biopsies 50% surgical specimens

1.6 The basis of the mucosal immune system and the immunopathogenesis of IBD

1.6.1 The mucosal immune system

In order to encompass the twin demands of absorbing nutrients whilst maintaining an effective barrier to pathogens, the gut has evolved highly sophisticated mechanisms to sense and respond to its environment. This is reflected in both its enormous surface area $(400m^2)$ and its abundant lymphoid tissue. Continued exposure to a vast antigenic load in the form of dietary antigens, commensal bacteria, and pathogens results in a perpetual state of low-grade or controlled 'physiological' inflammation. Its major components are the epithelium, the gut associated lymphoid tissue (GALT), and the lamina propria, which can be thought of respectively as the barrier, and the induction and effector sites of the gut immune system. Other important defense mechanisms extrinsic to the epithelium include mucins, secretory IgA, bicarbonate, and secreted antimicrobial peptides such as α -defensins (Figure 1.1).

1.6.2 The epithelium

The epithelium consists of a single monolayer of epithelial cells that play a crucial role as the boundary between the body's internal and external environment. Each cell is connected to its neighbour by tight junctions, forming a relatively impermeable barrier. This barrier is not, however, complete. Passive diffusion of solutes can occur either between cells by the paracellular pathway, or across cells by the transcellular pathway. The major permeation pathway is paracellular and this is controlled by the tight junctions; dynamic structures formed from a complex of occludin, claudin, and junctional adhesion molecule (JAM) transmembrane proteins that connect to the cellular cytoskeleton. Their importance has been demonstrated in the N-cadherin dominant negative mouse where forced disruption of the tight junction results in the spontaneous development of a Crohn's like phenotype.⁹⁴ Recent work has revealed that epithelial permeability can be regulated by cytokines. INF γ , TNF α , IL-4 and IL-13 all disrupt tight junction integrity, while IL-17 and TGF β promote barrier function and are involved in epithelial restitution following injury.⁹⁵

FIGURE 1.1 THE MUCOSAL IMMUNE SYSTEM



Figure 1.1 The epithelium overlying Peyer's patches contains specialised M cells that transport antigens from the gut lumen to the lymphoid tissue. Activated T cells primed by DCs in the GALT subsequently home to the lamina propria where under normal circumstances their potentially damaging responses are inhibited by immunosuppressive cytokines and regulatory cells (MacDonald TT, 2005).

It has become increasingly clear that in addition to its role as a barrier that epithelium also plays an active role in immune responses. Individual enterocytes express a variety of molecules including class I and II MHC, TLRs, and surface immunoglobulin domains.⁹⁶ They can respond to bacterial invasion by secreting a variety of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemoattractants,^{97, 98} and have also been shown to secrete IL-7 which acts as a growth factor, inducing the development of mucosal $\gamma\delta$ T-cells and Peyer's patches.⁹⁹ In addition, as they can take up antigen by pinocytosis, it is possible they can act as APCs, processing and displaying antigens to T-cells in the context of MHC class I and II restriction, although this has not been proven in vivo.

1.6.3 Intraepithelial lymphocytes

The gut epithelium contains a specialized population of intra-epithelial lymphocytes (IEL) that develop independently of Peyer's patches. They are predominantly $CD8^+$ cells with a much larger proportion than in other tissues expressing a $\gamma\delta$ TCR.¹⁰⁰ The exact role these cells play in the gut is unclear although there is increasing evidence they contribute in regulating intestinal immune responses, including protection against epithelial pathogens and the promotion of epithelial restitution.¹⁰¹ They have also recently been shown to play a role in protecting against the development of colitis in a murine model of IBD.¹⁰²

1.6.4 The gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT)

Gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT) comprises the Peyer's patches (PP), appendix, and small intestinal and colonic lymphoid follicles. An adult human has approximately 150-200 Peyer's patches in the small intestine, and thousands of smaller lymphoid follicles throughout the gut. PP are aggregates of lymphoid tissue with a follicles overlain by specialized follicle associated epithelium (FAE), which contain epithelial 'M'-cells. These cells provide a portal of entry for antigen to cross the epithelium and come into direct contact with dendritic cells within the PP. PP act as the induction site of the mucosal immune system and have two major roles. One is the generation of the secretory IgA response, and the other is the presentation of antigen to CD4 T-cells.

It is now well accepted that PP are the site of induction of the secretory IgA response.¹⁰³ Although there are no plasma cells in the lamina propria at birth, within a few weeks, PP develop germinal centres and IgA plasma cells start to appear in the gut mucosa. presumably in response to bacterial antigens.¹⁰⁴ IgA B-cell development depends on the antigenic stimulation and induction of germinal centres where DCs and CD4⁺ T-cells facilitate B-cell proliferation, class-switch recombination (CSR), somatic hypermutation (SHM) and affinity maturation.¹⁰⁵ PP germinal centres are different to other germinal centres because of the presence of T-cell and DCs which promote isotype switching. IgA class switching requires the presence of TGF β .¹⁰⁶ IgA+ve plasmablasts then migrate from PPs to the draining mesenteric lymph nodes and then to the systemic circulation. They home specifically to mucosal lamina propria through $\alpha 4\beta 7/MAdCAM-1$.¹⁰⁷ Preferential homing of IgA but not IgM or IgG is explained by the selective response of IgA B-cells to thymus-expressed chemokine (TECK; also called CCL25), a chemokine expressed by the small intestinal epithelium.¹⁰⁸ IgA blasmablasts are also selectively attracted to other mucosal surfaces by mucosal-associated epithelial chemokine (MEC; also called CCL28).¹⁰⁹

The literature on T-cell responses in PP in man is limited but there is evidence to suggest that DCs produce IL-12, polarizing naïve CD4⁺ T-cells towards a Th1 dominated profile. When measured by ELISpot PPs contain high numbers of INF γ -secreting T-cells, but few that secrete IL-4, IL-5 or IL-10.¹¹⁰ Additionally, PP T-cells show a strong Th1 skewed antigen-specific recall response to milk proteins, an essentially ubiquitous dietary antigen.¹¹¹ PPs also contain abundant IL-12p40 transcripts and IL12-p70 can be seen in cells just below the dome epithelium, an area rich in DCs.¹¹² Thus, it appears likely that antigen presentation by DCs in PPs drives Th1 polarisation in gut CD4⁺ T-cells.

1.6.5 The lamina propria

The lamina propria is the effector site of the gut immune system. It consists of a matrix of connective tissue between the epithelium and muscularis mucosae containing smooth muscle cells, fibroblasts, blood vessels, and lymphatics. It has a marked infiltration of immunocytes, predominantly macrophages, dendritic cells, plasma cells, and Tlymphocytes. Plasma cells comprise approximately thirty percent of the lamina propria mononuclear cells.¹¹³ Approximately eighty percent secrete IgA, with fifteen percent secreting IgM, and three percent IgG.¹¹⁴ Sixty percent of the secreted IgA is IgA2, in contrast to lymph nodes and tonsils where it is predominantly IgA1.¹⁰⁵ In healthy adults, gut plasma cells produce up to 3-5g of secretory IgA every day.¹¹⁵ Approximately fifty to seventy percent of isolated lamina propria mononuclear cells are T-cells.¹¹⁶ These are predominantly of CD4⁺ T-cells with a minority of CD8⁺ T-cells. These appear to be derived from PP T-cell blasts which have extravasated from the blood using $\alpha 4\beta 7$ integrin binding to MAdCAM-1.¹¹⁷ The majority of these cells secrete IFN γ with 10 fold less secreting IL-4.¹¹⁸ They express the typical phenotype of activated cells being Lselectin^{lo}, $\alpha 4\beta 7^{+ve}$, CD25^{lo}, and some are DR^{+ve}.¹¹⁹ The rest of the lamina propria cell population predominantly consists of B-cells, macrophages, dendritic cells, and myofibroblasts.

1.7 Immunopathogenesis of IBD

1.7.1 Crohn's disease

CD results from an excessive and persistent CD4 T helper cell type I (Th1) in the gut mucosa (Figure 1.2). Tissue from the gut of patients with CD contains abundant transcripts for IL-2 and IFN γ , and isolated mucosal T-cells secrete large amounts of INF γ . Production of IL-12, one of the key cytokines involved in Th1 polarisation and differentiation, is markedly increased in subjects with CD. CD T-cells also express the high affinity IL-12R β 2 chain and contain phosphorylated STAT4, characteristic of Th1 cells. The increased expression of Th1 cytokines in CD is associated with T-bet, an IFN- γ inducible novel member of the T-box family of transcription factors.¹²⁰ In CD, T-bet

upregulation correlates with INF γ production, increased expression of IL12R β 2, and with IL-12 stimulation appears essential for the development of Th1 mediated immunopathology.¹²¹ IL-18 also drives Th1 cell differentiation, activates the transcription factors AP-1 and nuclear factor- κB (NF- κB) in T cells, and acts synergistically with IL-12 and is markedly up regulated in CD.^{122, 123} IL-12 p40 chain can form a heterodimer with p19 protein to form a recently described cytokine, IL-23. Overexpression of p19 in transgenic mice leads to runting, systemic inflammation, and death.¹²⁴ In an IL-12p40 transgenic mouse model constitutive p40 promoter activity was seen in the terminal ileum alongside high expression of IL-23 p19/p40 proteins. The cellular source of IL-23 production is lamina propria dendritic cells which send processes through the epithelium to take up bacteria.¹²⁵ This links the production of IL-23 and a chronic inflammatory response with bacterial uptake by DCs in the terminal ileum, a common site for CD. However, there are no publications reporting over-expression of IL-23 in CD. IL-21 is another newly described T cell cytokine with homology to IL-3, IL-4, and IL-15. It is upregulated in CD in comparison with UC and controls, and enhances Th1 signaling and IFN γ production.¹²⁶ In addition IL-21 acts synergistically with TNF α to increase the production of MMPs by intestinal myofibroblasts.¹²⁷

IL-17 is a cytokine with strong proinflammatory activity. T-cell and macrophage production of IL-17 is significantly upregulated in both CD and UC but not in infective or ischaemic colitis.¹²⁸

1.7.2 Ulcerative Colitis

The immunological basis for UC is much less clearly understood. Mucosal T-cell production of IFN γ is no higher than in controls, and although isolated T-cells from UC subjects make considerably more IL-5 than CD or control subjects, IL-4 production is reduced.¹²⁹ IL-13 is another Th2 cytokine that may be involved in UC. In the mouse model of colitis induced by intra-colonic injection of oxazolone, IL-13 produced by natural killer (NK) T cells seems to be important since IL-13 blockade prevents disease.¹³⁰ Nonclassical NK T cells isolated from UC mucosa also produce markedly

increased levels of IL-13, and are cytotoxic to epithelial cell targets.¹³¹ IL-13 also increases epithelial permeability.¹³²

IL-27 is another newly described heterodimeric cytokine related to IL-12 that consists of Epstein-Barr virus-induced gene 3 (EBI3), an IL-12p40-related protein, and p28, an IL12p35-like protein. It is produced by professional APCs, induces the proliferation of naïve T cells, and synergises with IL-12 to trigger IFN γ production.¹³³ The EBI3 subunit is over-expressed in ulcerative colitis and in a subset of patients with CD.^{134, 135} More recently, the expression of the two subunits of IL-27, EBI3 and p28, in granulomatous disease has been investigated. Both subunits are coexpressed in epitheliod and multinucleate giant cells in granulomas from subjects with tuberculosis, sarcoidosis, or CD, and in other cells such as macrophages and plasma cells.¹³⁶



FIGURE 1.2 THE PATHOGENESIS OF IBD

Figure 1.2 Chronic inflammation results from continued stimulation of the mucosal immune system by the commensal flora. Bacterial antigens activate DC cells resulting in an excessive and persistant Th1 response in patients with CD, or an atypical Th2 response in patients with UC. The pro-inflammatory mileau results in the recruitment of further blood-borne immune cells to the LP, and the activation of myofibroblasts to produce MMPs resulting in tissue destruction and ulcer formation (Gordon JN et al, 2003).

1.7.3 Cytokines which promote T-cell survival\apoptosis

In order to promote an effective immune response, activated T-cells proliferate in response to antigen, increasing the immune effector response. In the gut, T cell apoptosis is critical to maintaining immune homeostasis despite constant antigenic exposure. Isolated lamina propria T cells from normal subjects show high levels of activation induced Fas-mediated apoptosis, whilst in tissue sections approximately 15% of LP lymphocytes are TUNEL+, indicating a high level of apoptosis in vivo.¹³⁷ In contrast, apoptosis is greatly reduced in CD and UC.¹³⁸ In CD this is associated with defective CD2-mediated apoptosis, and an increase in the ratio of anti-apoptotic (Bcl-2, Bcl-xl) to pro-apoptotic (Bax) proteins.^{139, 140} Fas-FasL ligation leads to activation of the initiator caspase 8 with subsequent downstream activation of caspase 3, and ultimately apoptosis. Activation of caspase 8 is negatively regulated by its biological inhibitor FLIP. Levels of FLIP are lower in lamina propria T-cells than peripheral blood T-cells, which may explain the susceptibility of LP T cells to apoptosis.¹⁴¹

The cytokine milieu also plays a crucial role in delivering anti-apoptotic signals in IBD. IL-2, IL-6, IL-15, IL-17, IL-18 can all prevent apoptosis, and their inhibition with specific antibodies abrogates colitis in mouse models.¹⁴² Howevre, it is not clear why, given the multiple pathways by which mucosal T-cells can be driven to prevent apoptosis, inhibiting a single cytokine such as IL-6 has such a dramatic effect.

The p53 protein slows cell division, and thus cell proliferation.¹⁴³ CD T cells have decreased p53 levels, cycle faster, display less caspase activity, proliferate more, and ultimately are less susceptible to apoptosis than T-cells from normal controls. In contrast, UC T cells cycle slower, have normal levels of p53, and more caspase activity, are more susceptible to apoptosis and have a limited capacity to expand.¹⁴⁴

Induction of apoptosis in effector T cells and macrophages would be a highly effective way of dampening gut inflammation. The effectiveness of anti-TNF α antibody in CD is not simply related to neutralization of soluble TNF α but is in part linked to induction of T-cell apoptosis. Infliximab, but not etanercept, is effective in the treatment of CD,

despite both being powerful inhibitors of TNF α . This is likely to reflect the fact that in vitro infliximab binds to activated lamina propria lymphocytes, activates caspase 3, and induces apoptosis.¹⁴⁵ In vivo, infliximab causes a rapid and specific increase in gut mucosa T-cell apoptosis in patients with CD through a caspase-dependent pathway.^{146, 147} Adalimumab, a fully human anti-TNF α antibody, also induces apoptosis in activated monocytes.¹⁴⁸

Other treatments for CD may also act through induction of apoptosis. Sulphasalazine, in contrast to 5-ASA, is a potent inducer of T-cell.¹⁴⁹ Azathioprine can induce apoptosis in CD-28 stimulated T-cells by specific blockade of Rac1 activation.¹⁵⁰ Finally, thalidomide can also induce apoptosis in human monocytes through a Fas independent pathway.¹⁵¹

1.7.4 STAT3 intracellular signaling

STAT3 is involved in a wide variety of, sometimes opposing, signaling pathways. It is the major signaling molecule for the IL-6 family of cytokines, but is also activated by other cytokines and growth factors including IL-10, G-CSF, and HGF.¹⁵² STAT3 and phospho-STAT3 levels are markedly increased in IBD patients compared with controls.¹⁵³ Deletion of STAT3 results in early embryonic death in mice,¹⁵⁴ so its in vivo role has been investigated using cell or tissue specific conditional gene ablation. Myeloid-cell-specific STAT3 deletion in a mouse model makes neutrophils and macrophages unresponsive to IL-10, and produces a slow-onset chronic Th1 mediated colitis, very similar to that seen in IL-10 knockout mice.¹⁵⁵ In a somewhat similar fashion, IFN₂-induced somatic inactivation of STAT3 in myeloid cells triggers an aggressive and fatal colitis characterised by high production of IL-6, INF γ , IL-10, and IL-12. Blockade of IL-12 with neutralizing antibodies completely prevents disease.¹⁵⁶ Deletion of STAT3 in the bone marrow during haematopoiesis, with compensatory pseudoactivation of the innate immune system, also leads to the development of a rapidly fatal, Crohn's-like enteropathy.¹⁵⁷ Kobayashi et al used LysMCre/Stat3flox- mice to investigate how colitis develops in the absence of STAT3 and IL-10 signaling. Using double mutant mice they demonstrated that TLR-4 mediated recognition of microbial

components triggers aberrant IL-12p40 production and the subsequent development of colitis.¹⁵⁸

The IL-6 cytokine family signals through the gp130-like receptor, activating both STAT3 and SHP-2/ras/Erk pathways. In addition to conventional signaling, IL-6 when in complex with the soluble IL-6 receptor can bind to cells lacking the IL-6R (trans signaling). IL-6 trans-signaling is elevated in subjects with IBD and enhances T-cell resistance to apoptosis. A neutralising antibody to IL-6R induces T-cell apoptosis and prevents TNBS colitis.¹⁵⁹ To determine the specific role of IL-6/STAT3 signaling in vivo, a gp130 "knock in" mouse was created in which all gp130 STAT binding sites were deleted. These gp130 Δ STAT mice developed gastrointestinal ulceration and severe joint disease due to impaired STAT3 mediated induction of suppressor of cytokine signaling (SOCS) proteins, that limit gp130 signaling, leading to sustained activation of the SHP-2/ras/Erk pathway.¹⁶⁰ More recently, STAT3 and SOCS3 have been shown to be constitutively activated in subjects with CD but not healthy controls.¹⁶¹ The spontaneous IBD, which occurs in mice with targeted disruption of STAT3 in immune cells, is probably due to a failure of IL-10 down-regulation which signals through STAT3. At the same time in models of immune-mediated gut inflammation in animals with intact immune systems, IL-6 is overexpressed in the mucosa (as it is in IBD) and signaling through gp130 helps keep mucosal T cells alive to drive inflammation. A further layer of complexity lies in the fact that SOCS3, the endogenous intracellular inhibitor of STAT3, is not induced in STAT3 null mice, so that other signaling pathways initiated by the IL-6R proceed unchecked and cause disease.

1.7.5 Negative regulation by TGF β 1 in the gut

In health, TGF β 1 is a potent down-regulator of immune responses, and its deletion in mice results in chronic inflammatory disease and early death.^{162, 163} Paradoxically however, despite being abundantly expressed it IBD tissue, TGF β is unable to downregulate the ongoing inflammatory response.¹⁶⁴ This appears to result from a block in TGF β signaling in IBD. Binding of TGF β 1 to its receptor causes activation of

52

TGF β 1RI, and phosphorylation of the intracellular proteins Smad2 and 3. These then associate with Smad4 and translocate to the nucleus where they regulate gene expression. In IBD, the intracellular inhibitor of Smad signaling, Smad7, is markedly increase and prevents the phosphorylation of Smad2 and 3. In LPMCs and mucosal tissue from IBD patients, blocking Smad7 with an antisense oligonucleotide restores TGF β 1 signaling and inhibits pro-inflammatory cytokine production.¹⁶⁵ In normal LPMCs, pretreatment with TGF β 1 also suppresses TNF α -induced activation of NF κ B. In contrast, in patients with IBD, TGF β 1 is unable to suppress NF- κ B due to Smad7 overexpression. Inhibition of Smad7 restores TGF β 1 signaling, increasing I κ B α expression, and reduces NF- κ B.^{166, 167}

1.7.6 Downstream effector mechanisms of gut damage and repair

Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), zinc containing neutral endopeptidases, can degrade all components of the extracellular matrix and play an important role in both tissue injury and healing in the gut.¹⁶⁸ Collagenase-1 (MMP-1), collagenase 2 (MMP13), gelatinase A (MMP2), gelatinase B (MMP-9), stromelysin-1 (MMP-3), stromelysin 2 (MMP10) and macrophage metalloelastase (MMP-12) are highly expressed in IBD tissues as assessed by in-situ hybridization, western blotting, and gene array.¹⁶⁹⁻¹⁷³ MMP-3 and -9 are also increased in fistulous tracts in CD.¹⁷⁴ Very high mucosal levels of MMP-3 are seen in necrotizing enterocolitis, a devastating condition of premature infants.¹⁷⁵ There is a very well characterized polymorphism in the promoter region of the MMP-3 gene that is functionally associated with increased in susceptibility to CD per se, but in Crohn's patients with any of the common Nod2 mutations, co-expression of the MMP-3 polymorphism

1.7.7 Other pathways involved in gut damage

Proteinase-activated receptors (PARs) are a novel class of membrane G protein-coupled receptors activated by the proteolytic cleavage of their NH2-terminal domain. Molecular cloning has identified four PARs: PAR1 and PAR3, both preferentially activated by thrombin; PAR2, selectively activated by trypsin; and PAR4, activated by both thrombin

and trypsin.¹⁷⁷ PAR1 is highly expressed in many cell types of the gastrointestinal tract, including enterocytes, endothelial cells, enteric neurons and immune cells. PAR1 agonists increase intestinal permeability by a mechanism involving the induction of epithelial cell apoptosis.¹⁷⁸ PAR1 is also markedly increased in the colon of inflammatory bowel disease patients compared with controls. Intracolonic administration of PAR1 agonists to mice induces an intestinal inflammatory reaction, while antagonising PAR1 decreases the severity of TNBS-induced colitis. These findings, together with the evidence that PAR1 agonists are not effective in PAR1-deficient mice, support the notion that PAR1 signaling pathway is important in inflammatory bowel disease.¹⁷⁹ Blockers of PAR1 activation have not been tested in IBD patients.

In complete contrast to PAR1, PAR2 activation protects against colitis in experimental models, leading to an increased survival rate, improved macroscopic and histologic damage, and a decrease in mucosal T helper cell type 1 cytokines.¹⁸⁰ At the same time other studies suggest a proinflammatory role for PAR2 in the gastrointestinal tract. Acute intracolonic administration of a selective PAR2 agonist promotes intestinal inflammation with increased wall thickness, erythema, impaired function and visceral hyperalgesia in rats.¹⁸¹ Moreover, PAR2 activation is accompanied by increased epithelial permeability and resulting bacterial translocation in the colon of mice.¹⁸² Further studies are needed to clarify the role of PAR2 in colitis. Recently, PAR2 has been shown to be involved in the mast-cell tryptase-activated signaling pathway leading to fibroblast proliferation. PAR2 activation increases the expression of cyclooxygenase 2 (COX2), thus enhancing prostaglandin synthesis which induces fibroblast proliferation via the nuclear peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPAR γ). Drugs targeting tryptase, PAR2, COX2 and PPARy are being developed for the treatment of inflammatory conditions and as antifibrotic agents.¹⁸³ In particular, the use of selective PPAR γ agonists has received some attention in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease, since synthetic PPARy agonists, such as thiazolidinediones, have been shown to ameliorate murine experimental colitis.¹⁸⁴ Additionally, PPARy heterozygous mice show increased susceptibility to colonic inflammation,¹⁸⁵ and activation of PPARy by conjugated linoleic acid contributes to the maintenance of intestinal homeostasis and prevention of experimental colitis in mice.186

54

Activins, members of the TGF- β superfamily, and their natural antagonist, follistatin, appear to be important in intestinal inflammation and repair in murine experimental colitis by modulating the epithelial cell regeneration. Activins are increased in the colon during the acute phase of TNBS colitis, and are probably made by lamina propria mononuclear cells and epithelial cells. Neutralization of activins with follistatin effectively ameliorates inflammation in both TNBS and DSS colitis, and IL-10 gene-deficient (IL-10^{-/-}) mice, suggesting a new treatment modality for intestinal inflammation.¹⁸⁷

Another signaling pathway involved in modulating the balance between tissue damage and repair in intestinal inflammation is represented by kinase suppressor of Ras-1 (KSR1), an essential regulatory kinase that protects epithelial cells from TNF-mediated apoptosis and is required for TNF activation of cell survival signal transduction pathways, including ERK1/2 MAPK, Akt/PKB and NF-κB.¹⁸⁸ Increased activity of KSR1 has a protective role in colonic epithelial cells exposed to cytokines during inflammation by promoting intestinal homeostasis, while partial loss of KSR1 expression increases epithelial ulceration and apoptosis.¹⁸⁹

Recently, Massa et al. demonstrated a role for the endogenous cannabinoid system in the development of murine experimental colitis, as indicated by the abnormal inflammatory response of mice lacking cannabinoid receptors type 1 (CB1) or fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH), the enzyme that degrades the endogenous cannabinoid agonist anandamide.¹⁹⁰ Genetic ablation of CB1 receptors renders mice more sensitive to inflammatory insults, indicating a protective role of the CB1 receptors during inflammation, whilst pharmacological blockade of CB1 with the specific antagonist SR141716A leads to a worsening of colitis that is similar to that observed in CB1-deficient mice. Finally, FAAH-deficient mice show significant protection against DNBS treatment.¹⁹¹ Taken together, these findings provide evidence that endogenous cannabinoid system is physiologically involved in the protection against excessive inflammation in the colon, and indicate that restoring this protective pathway by preventing the breakdown of anandamide with a FAAH inhibitor might represent a promising therapeutic target for the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease.¹⁹²

1.8 Treatment of Inflammatory Bowel Disease

Over the last thirty years IBD has conventionally been treated using corticosteroids, aminosalicylates, and immunosuppressive agents such as azathioprine and methotrexate, with surgery reserved for refractory cases. However, since the mid-1990s advances in our understanding of the immuno-pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease has led to the development of targeted biological therapies. This is most apparent in CD where the clinical introduction of the anti-TNF antibody infliximab, has changed the way the disease in managed. In contrast, progress in both unraveling the molecular basis and the development of new therapies in UC has been slower although this is now beginning to change.

1.8.1 Steroids

Corticosteroids have been used in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease for over half a century. Patients with CD who receive prednisolone 40mg/day (or 0.5-0.75mg/kg/day) have a 50-70% remission rate at 8-12 weeks.¹⁹³ However more than half of steroid treated patients either do not respond to steroids (steroid refractory), or flare when steroids are tapered (steroid dependent).¹⁹⁴ Risk factors for non-response include smoking and colonic disease. Steroids are not safe or effective in the maintenance of remission and should not be continued long-term.¹⁹⁵ Steroids are also effective for the induction of remission in patients with UC. In the first controlled trial by Truelove and Witts in 1955 40% of patients treated with oral cortisone achieved remission.⁷⁹ Subsequent studies have shown a variation in response according to disease severity; 84% of patients with mild, 80% with moderate, and 47% with severe disease enter remission with 40-80mg/day of oral prednisolone.¹⁹⁶ More recently rapidly, metabolised steroids such as budesonide have been used in the treatment of IBD. Budesonide is a nonsystemic steroid that undergoes extensive first-pass metabolism in the liver, decreasing systemic absorption and the adverse events associated with traditional steroids. In mildmoderate CD budesonide 9mg/day is more effective than mesalazine 4g/day in inducing remission (69% vs 45%) and associated with a lower withdrawal rate.¹⁹⁷ However it is not as effective as conventional systemic steroids although it is associated with

significantly fewer steroid related adverse events.¹⁹⁸ Budesonide has not been extensively studied in the treatment of active extensive ulcerative colitis though in one reported study in was not as effective as prednisolone in inducing remission.¹⁹⁹ More recently interest has centred round its application in foam enemas for both induction and maintenance of remission in distal disease where it appears safe and effective.^{200, 201}

1.8.2 Aminosalicylates

Sulphasalazine and the newer aminosalicylates are currently used as first-line therapy in the treatment of mild-moderate UC. Sulphasalazine consists of a 5-aminosalicylic acid (5-ASA) moiety linked to sulfapyridine by an azo bond. This is delivered intact to the colon where bacterial azo-reductase cleaves the azo bond releasing the two components. Sulfapyridine is absorbed systemically and is responsible for most of the drug's toxicity while the 5-ASA component is considered the anti-inflammatory component. Accordingly newer, better tolerated, 5-ASA preparations lack the sulfapyridine moiety and are classified according to the type of delivery system or presence of an azo bond.²⁰² Interestingly however, recent research has shown that sulfasalzine promotes T-lymphocyte apoptosis in patients with CD, whereas 5-ASA products themselves do not induce apoptosis.¹⁴⁹ Thus it is possible that the parent compound has some advantages over the newer derivatives.

Aminosalicylates are effective in the induction and maintenance of remission in patients with mild to moderate UC. Sulfasalazine induces remission in approximately 70% of patients with UC,²⁰³ and similar results have been achieved with the newer derivatives. Mesalazine contains 5-ASA and can be delivered by a delayed release mechanism (pH dependent) in the ileum to colon (Asacol, Salofalk) or by a sustained release mechanism (time dependent) from the stomach to colon (Pentasa). A dose response relationship exists with recent research indicating that supra-maximal doses of up to 4.8g/day may prolong remission and reduce relapse rates.²⁰⁴ The combined use of oral and enema treatment is superior to oral therapy alone.²⁰⁵ The newer 5-ASA preparations balsalazide

and olsalazine contain an azo bond and are delivered solely in the colon. These appear to be more effective than delayed-release mesalazine, with recent trials showing Balsalazide to be superior to mesalazine at both inducing and maintaining remission.^{206, 207} However, the lack of willingness of drug companies to undertake head-head trials and issues of cost-effectiveness means that considerable debate remains over which 5-ASA should be used.²⁰⁸ The advent of generic mesalazine in the coming years will likely further muddy the water.

In contast with UC the role of 5-ASA products in CD is much less clearly defined. Some patients with mild disease respond to high-dose mesalazine (40-50%) and it may be useful in weaning patients off steroids following treatment for a flare.^{209, 210} However, its value in maintaining remission is controversial. Some 5-ASA formulations show prophylactic activity after mesalamine induced remissions and for patients with disease of the ileum who have undergone surgical resection.²¹¹ However the trials are conflicting, benefit appears modest at best, and considerable debate remains as to whether 5-ASAs should be used in CD.²¹²

1.8.3 Immune modulators

Immunomodulatory drugs such as azathioprine and methotrextae can potentiate the therapeutic effect of corticosteroids and exert a steroid-sparing effect in patients with IBD. Their role is now well established in the treatment of both CD and UC, though there has been more of a reluctance to use such agents in UC due to concerns over toxicity and since cure is possible with colectomy.

1.8.3.1 Azathioprine

Azathioprine is a pro-drug which is rapidly converted to 6-mercaptopurine (6-MP) following oral absorption. Its precise mechanism of action is unknown although 6-MP is then metabolised through the liver to its active metabolite 6-thioguanine (6-TG) along with other inactive metabolites. 6-TG then accumulates in tissues where it is thought to

exert its effect by inhibition of purine sythesis and thus DNA and RNA synthesis. 6-MP also inhibits the proliferation of T- and B-lymphocytes and thus cytokine production.

The efficacy of azathioprine in CD has been confirmed in both clinical trials and metaanalysis.^{213, 214} It is effective both in induction and maintenance of remission and in the treatment of fistulating disease with an overall response rate of approximately 50%. Although there is less published data, its effectiveness in induction and maintenance of remission in UC has also been clearly shown with similar response rates to CD.²¹⁵⁻²¹⁷ More recently the Oxford group reviewed their experience of using azathioprine in the treatment of IBD over the last 30 years.²¹⁸ Overall remission rates were 58% for UC and 45% for CD. Optimal length of treatment is unknown with expert opinion suggesting that for patients in remission for over 4 years, azathioprine could be withdrawn without increasing the relapse rate. However a recently published randomized, placebo-controlled study has now shown that in this group azathioprine withdrawal increased relapse rates by a factor of three over those continued on maintenance therapy.²¹⁹ The major drawback of azathioprine treatment is its toxicity. Approximately 10-15% of patients suffer an adverse reaction necessitating withdrawal of therapy, with the most serious side-effects of leucopenia and pancreatitis according in approximately 2% of patients respectively.²²⁰ An approximately 4 fold increased risk of lymphoma in IBD patients treated with azathioprine/6-MP has also been reported.²²¹ However it is unclear whether the increased risk results from the severity of the underlying disease or the medication itself. Overall, compared with the other known risks of immunosuppression, such as myelosuppression and infection, the risk of developing lymphoma is likely to be of minor clinical significance, and to be outweighed by the potential benefit of these treatments in patients with IBD.222

1.8.3.2 Methotrexate

Methotrexate is a structural analogue of folic acid that inhibits the reduction of dihydrofolic acid to folinic acid. Its mechanism of action in IBD is unclear although it is possible it results in apoptosis of activated T-cells, or enhances production of the anti-

59

inflammatory compound adenosine.²²³ In CD there is a considerable amount of data indicating that it is effective in the induction and maintenance of remission. In the largest placebo controlled trial, intramuscular methotrexate at a dose of 25mg/week induced remission in 40% of patients with chronic active CD compared with 19% in the placebo group.²²⁴ However it does not appear effective when given at a lower oral dose,²²⁵ and controlled data on higher dose oral administration is lacking. In patients with CD who enter remission after treatment with methotrexate, a low dose of methotrexate effectively maintains remission.²²⁶

In contrast to CD, the data supporting the use of methotrexate in UC is not so robust. In the only controlled trial methotrexate was no more effective than placebo, although this study has been criticized for using a sub-therapeutic oral dose.²²⁷ However, in uncontrolled trials the results have more encouraging, with a recent audit published this year achieving results similar to those reported in CD, with 42% of treated subjects entering remission.²²⁸

Side-effects of methotrexate include opportunistic infections, bone marrow depression, pneumonitis, and dose related hepatotoxicity. Folic acid should routinely be given to patients receiving methotrexate as it appears to reduce toxicity.

1.8.3.3 Cyclosporine

Intravenous cyclosporine has consistently been shown to be effective in the short-term management of severe, steroid-refractory UC. It is not effective in the treatment of CD.²²⁹ In pooled data from controlled and uncontrolled series, 50-80% of patients respond to treatment, with 40-50% of responders achieving long-term benefit.²³⁰ Successful therapy also leads to improved quality of life compared with patients who undergo immediate colectomy.²³¹ However, its usefulness is limited by its unfavourable side-effect profile, in particular that of serious nephrotoxicity and the risk of opportunistic infections such as *Pneumocystis carinii*. Furthermore, is role is likely to be further eroded by the recent success of infliximab in the treatment of severe refractory UC patients in the ACT I and II studies.

1.8.4 Biological therapy

Over the last ten years biological therapies (predominantly monoclonal antibodies) that target specific steps in the immune cascade have been an area of intense research in the ongoing quest for more effective treatments for CD and UC. Infliximab, the first biological to be licensed for the treatment of CD has already revolutionized its treatment and has now been granted a license for the treatment of UC. Adalimumab, a fully humanized anti-TNF α antibody, is likely to become the second biological to be licensed for the treatment of CD, and more are likely to follow (Table 1.8). This is currently an extremely exciting area of translational research in IBD and will be discussed in more detail below.

1.8.5 Anti-cytokine therapy

Anti-TNF α therapy is the most successful biological therapy in CD. TNF α is an attractive target, as it is markedly elevated in CD and plays a central role in orchestrating the inflammatory response due to its wide spectrum of biological effects. Anti-TNF α agents include chimeric and humanised monoclonal antibodies, soluble TNF α receptor fusion proteins, and small molecules such as thalidomide and MAP kinase inhibitors (Table 1.8).

TARGET THERAPEUTIC STRA	
Inflammatory Cytokine	
TNFα IL-6 IL-12 IFNγ IL-2	Chimeric or humanised monoclonal antibodies Soluble receptors Small molecular weight inhibitors
Adhesion Molecule	
ICAM $\alpha 4\beta 7$ integrin	Anti-sense Humanised monoclonal antibodies
Inflammatory cell	
Neutrophils	Leukocyte plasmapheresis
Immune deviation	
Th1 → Th2 switch	Trichuris suis infection
Therapeutic cytokine	
IL-10 IL-11 GM-CSF	Administration of recombinant cytokine

TABLE 1.8 BIOLOGICAL THERAPY IN IBD

1.8.5.1 Infliximab

Infliximab is a chimeric monoclonal IgG1 antibody that binds soluble and membrane bound TNF α . It is effective in the treatment of refractory CD with 65% of patients entering remission following a single infusion.²³² In responders, maintenance therapy, consisting of 8-weekly infusions, reduces likelihood of relapse, reduces steroid usage and improves quality of life over 1 year.²³³ Fistulating CD is also effectively treated with infliximab,²³⁴ with maintenance therapy proving more effective than episodic.²³⁵ The development of human antichimeric antibodies is a major drawback of episodic therapy with high pre-infusion antibody titres associated with an increased risk of transfusion reactions and a reduced duration of response to treatment. Concomitant immunosuppressive therapy reduces the magnitude of the immunogenic response.²³⁶ The specific mechanism of action of infliximab in CD remains unclear. In addition to neutralizing soluble TNF α , it can also induce antibody and complement dependant cell lysis of immune cells expressing membrane bound TNF α , and induce apoptosis and thus clonal deletion of activated T cells.^{146, 147, 237}

In contrast to CD, the response of UC to treatment with infliximab has been more difficult to elucidate. Initial uncontrolled studies were encouraging with an 88% response rate in one trial,²³⁸ and 44% remission rate in another.²³⁹ However a subsequent randomized controlled trial involving 43 patients with moderately severe steroid resistant UC showed no difference in response or remission rates between the treatment and control groups.²⁴⁰ However, three further larger randomized placebo controlled trials have recently been published. These all found infliximab to be effective in the treatment of both moderate and severe refractory UC. Janerot et al studied 45 patients with severe refractory UC. 7/24 patients in the infliximab group compared with 14/21 in the placebo group required colectomy (p=0.17) and no serious side-effects occurred.²⁴¹ Furthermore, two larger studies (ACT I and II), which have as yet only been reported in abstract form, have also shown infliximab to be effective in the treatment of UC.

1.8.5.2 CDP571

CDP571 is humanized IgG4 anti-TNF α monoclonal antibody. It was initially shown to be more effective than placebo in inducing a clinical response (45% vs 27%).²⁴² However in a larger, 28 week, placebo controlled study, long-term therapy was no better than placebo, although post hoc sub-group analysis suggested it may be more effective in patients with an elevated CRP.²⁴³ These relatively disappointing results may relate to the inability of IgG4 antibodies to fix complement and induce complement dependant cell lysis.

1.8.5.3 CDP870

CDP870 is a pegylated humanized monoclonal anti-TNF α antibody Fab fragment. In an initial randomized controlled trial of 92 patients with moderate to severe CD, no significant difference in response rates was seen between treatment and control groups although the placebo response rate of 56% was high. The remission rate was significantly greater in the group that received 10mg/kg CDP870 compared with placebo (47.1% vs 16%).²⁴⁴ More recently, a large phase two randomised controlled trial of 292 pateints has been reported in which patients received subcutaneous certolizumab 100, 200 or 400mg or placebo at weeks 0, 4, and 8. All certolizumab doses produced significant clinical benefit over placebo at week 2, and at week 10 the highest dose (400mg) resulted in a 52.8% response rate compared with 30.1% in the placebo group (p=0.006). Elevated CRP acted as an independent predictor of response.²⁴⁵

1.8.5.4 Adalimumab (Humira)

Adalimumab is a fully human recombinant IgG1 anti-TNF monoclonal antibody. In an open label study of 17 patients with CDAI>220, who had lost response to, or were intolerant of infliximab, 59% had responded, and 29% were in remission at 12 weeks.²⁴⁶ In a subsequent randomized placebo controlled trial of 299 patients with moderate to severely active CD, the highest dose of 160mg at baseline followed by 80mg at week 2 was significantly more effective than placebo at inducing remission (36% vs 12%).²⁴⁷

1.8.5.5 Soluble TNF receptor fusion proteins

An alternative strategy is the use of genetically engineered fusion proteins that combine a TNF receptor with an immunoglobulin tail. Etanercept is a completely human fusion protein that combines two chains of the p75 TNF receptor with an IgG1 tail. Although effective in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis it is ineffective in the treatment of CD.²⁴⁸ Onercept is recombinant human p55 TNF receptor. In an uncontrolled pilot study of 12 patients it appeared effective in inducing remission in active CD and a larger scale study is now underway.²⁴⁹

1.8.6 Small molecule TNF antagonists

1.8.6.1 Thalidomide

Thalidomide is a unique drug with complex immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory properties. It can down-regulate TNF α production from monocytes by enhancing TNF α mRNA degradation.^{250, 251} In addition it enhances levels of IL-4 and IL-5, thus affecting a shift from a Th1 to Th2 cytokine profile, inhibits the transcription factor nuclear factor kappa-B (NF κ B), and downregulates IL-12 production from lamina propria mononuclear cells.^{252, 253}

In 1999 two open label pilot studies were simultaneously published in which refractory Crohn's disease was successfully treated with oral thalidomide.^{254, 255} Subsequently, two further case series have been published which when combined with the original studies give a total of 84 patients.^{253, 256} Overall 85% of patients who completed the studies responded to treatment although there was a high (27%) attrition rate due to adverse events.²⁵⁷ Several new thalidomide analogues have now been developed that are reported to be both more effective and less toxigenic than the parent compound, although their effect in CD has not yet been reported.

1.8.6.2 CNI-1493

CNI-1493 is a small molecule that can inhibit mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) signal-transducing pathways, which links, among others, TNF α binding to its membrane receptor and transcription of pro-inflammatory molecules. In an uncontrolled study inhibition of JNK and p38 MAPK activation resulted in a clinical response in 67% of subjects at 4 weeks, and 58% at 8 weeks, with endoscopic improvement in all but one patient.²⁵⁸

1.8.7 Inhibition of other cytokines

1.8.7.1 Anti-IL-12 Antibody

IL-12 is central to the induction and maintenance of a Th1 cytokine response. In a recently reported study, an exclusively human IgG1 anti-IL-12p40 antibody was effective in the treatment of active CD. In this randomized double-blind placebo controlled trial, subjects receiving the highest dose had a significantly higher response rate of 75% compared with 25% in the placebo group. This was accompanied by a decrease in secretion of IL-12, INF γ , and TNF α by colonic lamina propria mononuclear cells.²⁵⁹ However, it has subsequently become apparent that the anti-IL-12 p40 antibody also blocks the activity of IL-23, another cytokine which is upregulated in CD, which also signals through p40. Thus, it currently remains unclear whether the beneficial reported effect is due to inhibition of IL-12 or IL-23.

1.8.7.2 Anti-IL-6 Antibody

IL-6 is a pleiotropic cytokine which occupies a central role in the regulation of immune responses in inflammation, and in the inhibition of apoptosis. MRA is a humanised IgG1 monoclonal antibody that binds to both membrane and soluble forms of the human IL-6R. In a pilot placebo controlled study involving 36 patients, 80% of patients receiving biweekly infusions responded compared with 31% in the placebo group, with 20% entering remission compared with 0% of placebos.²⁶⁰

1.8.7.3 Anti-Interferon γ Antibody

Fontolizumab is a humanised monoclonal antibody against INF γ . In a dose finding phase II study involving 133 patients with moderate to severely active CD, there was no overall significant difference in response rates between placebo and treatment groups. However, subgroup analysis revealed that subjects with a raised CRP who received two infusions of the drug had a significantly higher response rate than the placebo group at 4 weeks.²⁶¹

1.8.8 Immunoregulatory cytokines

The administration of counter-regulatory Th2 cytokines to downregulate the Th1 immune response is an alternative approach for the treatment of CD. IL-10 is a Th2 cytokine that inhibits effector functions of activated immune cells and downregulates the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines by macrophages, and inhibits antigen presentation. Though initially successful in animal models, rHuIL-10 (Tenovil) was ineffective in the treatment of active CD, or prevention of post-operative recurrence following surgery, in large scale placebo controlled trials.^{262, 263} It has since been suggested that this may be related to the inability to attain high local levels of IL-10 with conventional delivery methods. Alternative delivery methods including gene therapy and oral administration in lactobacilli are currently under investigation.²⁶⁴ However a recent ex-vivo analysis of stimulated leucocytes from trial patients revealed that IFN γ production was increased in those that received the highest dose of IL-10. It has been proposed that this may explain the lack of efficacy of IL-10 in CD.²⁶⁵

IL-11 is another Th2 cytokine that downregulates the pro-inflammatory immune response, along with enhancing epithelial barrier function. An initial placebo-controlled pilot study suggested recombinant higher dose IL-11 was more effective than placebo at inducing remission in active CD (37% vs 16%).²⁶⁶ However a further large scale trial was subsequently abandoned when interim analysis revealed no benefit.

1.8.9 Inhibitors of lymphocyte tracking

Integrins are a family of transmembrane molecules that mediate migration of inflammatory cells from the blood streams to sites of inflammation by interacting with specific ligands such as VCAM-1 ($\alpha 4\beta 1$) or MAdCAM-1 ($\alpha 4\beta 7$) on endothelial cells. Antibody blockade of $\alpha 4$ gut integrin binding interrupts lymphocyte homing to the lamina propria and therefore presents an attractive alternative method for decreasing mucosal inflammation.

1.8.9.1 Natalizumab

Natalizumab is a chimeric IgG4 monoclonal antibody directed against the human α 4integrin. It decreases lymphocyte trafficking both into the gut and across the blood-brain barrier. In a phase II trial of 248 patients with active CD, clinical response rates were significantly higher than placebo at all three doses used. However remission rate at the highest dose at week 6, the primary endpoint, was not significantly different from placebo (31% vs 27%).²⁶⁷ A larger phase III study (ENACT-1) involving 905 patients was then undertaken. Its primary endpoint of clinical response at week 10 was not met, although response and remission rates at week 12 were significantly higher than placebo (62% vs 53% and 40% vs 31% respectively).²⁶⁸ Subgroup analysis showed that patients with active inflammation evidenced by a raised CRP and platelet count were more likely to respond. The ENACT-2 study enrolled 339 responders from ENACT-1 to assess maintenance response. It demonstrated that monthly intravenous natalizumab was effective in maintaing response rates over 6 months and was steroid sparing.²⁶⁸ However a major concern was the development of JC virus infection in several subjects who received the drug as treatment for multiple sclerosis. This has halted its use in CD at the present time.

Natalizumab has been reported in one small uncontrolled study to show efficacy in the short-term treatment of active UC, although no larger studies have been undertaken.²⁶⁹

1.8.9.2 Alicaforsen

Alicaforsen (ISIS-2302) is anti-sense oligonucleotide that reduces ICAM-1 message and protein production. There is conflicting data on its efficacy in active CD. In an initial pilot study 47% in the treatment group entered remission compared with 20% in the placebo group,²⁷⁰ although a subsequent multicentre study of 75 patients failed to demonstrate efficacy.²⁷¹ In distal ulcerative colitis alicaforsen ememas were significantly more effective than placebo in reducing disease activity (70% vs 28%)²⁷². MLN-02 is a humanized IgG1 monoclonal antibody against the gut specific $\alpha 4\beta 7$ integrin. Pilot studies have indicating its potential efficacy in both UC and CD, although at present these have only been presented in abstract form.

1.8.10 Other emerging therapies

1.8.10.1 Human GM-CSF

GM-CSF stimulates the production of immune cells from the bone marrow and boosts immune function. In an uncontrolled pilot study it was effective in inducing remission in active CD.²⁷³ Phase III trials are currently underway.

1.8.10.2 Trichuris suis therapy

It has been proposed that the reduced incidence of CD in the developing world may in part be explained by the increased incidence of helminth infestation. Helminths induce a Th2 immune response in the gut which may be beneficial in preventing the Th1 response seen in CD. In a recent trial, 29 patients with moderate to severely active CD were infected with *Trichuris suis*, the pork whipworm, which causes a self-limiting infection in humans. At 24 weeks 79% of patients had responded to treatment, and 72% were in remission.²⁷⁴ In a similar study 54 patients with active UC were also infected with *Trichuris suis* of patients in the treatment group improved compared with 16.4% in the placebo group (p=0.04).²⁷⁵ No adverse effects were reported in either study.

1.8.10.3 Selective leukopheresis in UC

Recently several studies have been reported where adsorption apheresis has been successfully used in the treatment of UC. Selective apheresis removes peripheral circulating granulocytes and monocytes, and may reduce the capability of granulocytes to migrate to sites of inflammation. In a prospective study of 69 patients with severe refractory UC 83% were in remission at week 12 and steroid dosage was significantly less than controls who received steroid alone.²⁷⁶ Similar results were found in two other uncontrolled pilot studies of severe UC,^{277, 278} and in an uncontrolled study involving 30 patients with active distal UC.²⁷⁹

1.8.10.4 Basiliximab

In-vitro studies suggest IL-2 confers steroid resistance to CD4 T-cells. Basiliximab is a monoclonal antibody against CD25, the interleukin 2 receptor. It is used as an immunosuppressive agent in transplantation and has been shown to inhibit T cell proliferation, and to increase steroid sensitivity. In an open label study, 10 patients with steroid resistant UC received a single 40mg bolus of basiliximab plus steroid treatment. Nine out of ten patients were in remission within 8 weeks, with all rendered steroid sensitive following treatment.²⁸⁰

1.9 Conclusions

Biological therapies are revolutionizing the treatment of CD. It is now clear that manipulation of specific aspects of the immune response can result in mucosal healing in CD and in long-term clinical remission. Of all therapies tested so far anti-TNF α appears to be the most effective, although all agents are not equal. Among alternative strategies newer anti-integrin and anti-IL-12 antibodies are likely to eventually become licensed. Optimal positioning and treatment strategies remain to be determined. Treatment options lag behind in UC although it is hopeful that strategies such as the use of anti-ICAM antibodies will translate to clinical practice. Ultimately further progress in understanding the immunological basis of these disorders should lead to a shift from the empirical to a more direct immunophysiological approach to the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease.

1.10 Part II

1.11 The matrix metalloproteinases

The matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are a family of zinc containing, Ca²⁺-dependent neutral endopeptidases that can degrade all components of the extracellular matrix.¹⁶⁸ They play a crucial role in regulating tissue degradation and repair in both physiological and pathological conditions. Thus, they are highly expressed in human reproductive organs such as the ovary, uterus, and breast where extensive tissue remodeling occurs, and in pathological condition such as rheumatoid arthritis, periodontal disease, and inflammatory bowel disease where tissue destruction predominates.

1.11.1 MMP nomenclature, structure and function

Over 24 human MMPs have been identified to date that can be broadly split into five main groups depending on their primary substrate specificity: collagenases (MMP-1, -8, - 13 and -18), gelatinases (MMP-2 and -9), stromelysins (MMP-3, -7, -10, and -11), elastase (MMP-12), and membrane types (MMP -14, -15, -16, -17, -24 and -25) (Table 1.9). They are named either by their common names or by sequential nomenclature. The majority of MMPs are secreted except for the six membrane-types that contain transmembrane domains and are expressed as cell surface enzymes. All MMPs contain an N-terminal signal sequence (predomain) that is removed after it directs synthesis to the endoplasmic reticulum. The predomain is followed by a prodomain that contains the cysteine switch which chelates the active zinc in the catalytic site, maintaining latency until the pro-domain is removed. The majority of MMPs also contain a hemopexin domain which is connected to the catalytic domain by a hinge region. The hemopexin domain influences TIMP and substrate binding and membrane activation of the MMP.

1.12 MMP regulation

Since MMPS have the fundamental ability to degrade virtually all types of matrix components, under normal physiological conditions their activities are precisely controlled by a combination of transcriptional regulation, post-translational modification, activation of the precursor zymogens, interaction with specific ECM components, and inhibition by endogenous inhibitors.

1.12.1 Transcription and translational regulation

Most MMPs are transcriptionally regulated except for MMP-2 which is constitutively expressed by many cell types and whose activation is controlled by MT1-MMP. MMP expression is regulated by many cytokines and growth factors such as LPS, IL-4, TNF α , TGF- β , and PDGF.²⁸¹ These factors operate by triggering transcription factors such as MAPK and NF- κ B which in turn activate the activating protein-1 (AP-1) family members c-Jun which and c-Fos to drive transcription of multiple MMP genes.²⁸² Cytokines such as TGF β can also post transcriptionally regulate MMP expression by stabilizing or destabilizing MMP mRNA.²⁸²

1.12.2 Activation of MMPs

MMPs are initially synthesized as zymogens (latent or pro- enzymes). They are secreted into the extracellular space by a variety of cell types including mesenchymal cells, monocytes, macrophages, neutrophils, T-cells, and tumour cells. All, except for membrane types, require proteolytic cleavage for activation. In vitro chemical agents such as glutathione, SDS and low pH and heat treatment can also lead to activation. In vivo plasmin produced by the action of tissue plasminogen activator (TPA) is an important pathway of activation.²⁸³ Following activation, MMPs can in turn activate other zymogens creating a powerful catalytic cascade.

1.12.3 The Tissue Inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs)

Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinase (TIMPs) are the endogenous local inhibitors of MMPs. Four TIMPs are recognized which under physiological conditions tightly regulate MMP activity through 1:1 complexing with the activated enzyme. TIMP-1 and TIMP-2 inhibit the active forms of all MMPS except for MT1-MMP which TIMP-1 fails to inhibit.²⁸¹ In pathological situations changes in TIMP levels are important as alterations in the ratio of MMPs to TIMPs can directly affect MMP activity leading to excessive degradation or formation of ECM. Serum-borne inhibitors include the macroglobulin family which has a potent ability to inhibit a broad range of proteinases including MMPs.
TABLE 1.9 MAIN MAMMALIAN MMPS ALONGSIDE THEIR TYPICAL MATRIX SUBSTRATES

Name	Matrix Substrate	
Collagenases		
MMP-1 (Collagenase-1)	Collagen I/II/III/VII/X, gelatin, entactin, aggrecan, tenascin	
MMP-8 (Collagenase-2)		
MMP-13 (Collagenase-3)		
Stromelysins		
MMP-3 (Stromelysin-1)	Proteoglycans, laminin, fibronectin, gelatin, collagen III/IV/V/IX/X/XI, fibrin/fibrinogen, entactin, tenascin, vitronectin	
MMP-7 (Matrilysin)		
MMP-10 (Stromelysin-2)		
MMP-11 (Stromelysin-3)		
Gelatinases		
MMP-2 (Gelatinase A)	Gelatin, elastin, fibronectin, collagen I/IV/V/VII/X/XI, laminin, aggrecan, Vitronectin	
MMP-9 (Gelatinase B)		
Membrane associated		
MMP-14, -15, -16, -24	Gelatin, fibronectin, vitronectin, collagen, aggregan Gelatin, collagen IV, fibrin, fibronectin	
MMP-17, -25		
Others		
MMP-12 (Metalloelastase)	Elastin, fibronectin, fibrin/fibrinogen, laminin, proteoglycan	

1.13 MMPs in IBD

1.13.1 MMP expression in IBD

Increased MMP expression in IBD was initially reported by Bailey et al who, using immuno-histochemistry, demonstrated marked MMP-9 staining in infiltrating neutrophils, and MMP-3 staining in areas of mucosal degradation.²⁸⁴ Subsequent in-situ hybridization studies found high levels of transcripts for MMP-1 and MMP-3 in the granulation tissue, and MMP-7 in the bordering epithelium, of IBD ulcers.²⁸⁵ This suggests that matrilysin plays a significant role in epithelial remodelling in contrast to collagenase and stromelysin-1, which are involved in the destructive process in the ulcer bed. Further work by the same group demonstrated abundant transcripts for MMP-13 and TIMP-3 in fibroblasts, and MMP-12 in macrophages, in and around ulcer beds. MMP-10 mRNA was also found in the epithelium that bordered the ulcers.¹⁷⁰

High levels of MMPs can also found in tissue homogenates and conditioned media from patients with IBD by western blotting and zymography. Although there is some variability between studies it is now clear that MMP-1, MMP-3, and MMP-9 are particularly highly expressed in both active UC and CD tissue.^{171-173, 286, 287} MMP-1, MMP-3, and MMP-9, along with MMP-10 and MMP-12 have also been demonstrated using gene array analysis to be markedly upregulated in a fetal gut explant model of T-cell mediated gut injury.²⁸⁸ MMP-3 and -9 expression is also increased in fistulous tracts in CD, and very high levels of MMP-3 can be found in infants with necrotizing enterocolitis, a condition that causes extensive mucosal destruction.^{174, 175}

1.13.2 TIMP expression in IBD

TIMP expression has also been investigated in IBD although study results are heterogeneous. Overall it appears that TIMP-1 and TIMP-3 production is moderately increased in active IBD although to a lesser extent than MMPs. It probably represents a simple physiological response to counteract the increase in MMP production.^{172, 173, 285} No increase in TIMP-1, TIMP-2, or TIMP-3 was seen in fistulating CD.¹⁷⁴

1.13.3 Functional role of MMPs in IBD

1.13.3.1 Tissue destruction

The functional role of MMPs has been investigated using a T-cell mediated fetal gut explant model of gut injury. Activation of T-cells by PWM results in severe mucosal destruction, which is accompanied by a 3-fold increase in MMP-1 and a 10-fold increase in MMP-3, while TIMP-1 and -2 levels remain unchanged. The addition of nanomolar amounts of recombinant MMP-3 directly to the explants also produces rapid severe tissue injury.²⁸⁹ Tissue injury can be inhibited by the addition of a p55 TNF receptor- human IgG fusion protein, or IL-10 which both downregulated MMP-3 production.^{290, 291} IL-17, a T-cell specific cytokine that is upregulated in IBD can also, in conjunction with TNF α or IL-1 β , increase secretion of MMP-3 by colonic myofibroblasts.²⁹² Pretreatment with MMP inhibitors has been demonstrated to ameliorate colitis in murine TNBS models, although their ability to therapeutically heal the gut has not been reported.^{293, 294}

1.13.3.2 Tissue repair

Fibroblasts and matrix metalloproteinases are intimately involved in wound healing. Fibroblasts isolated from patients with UC and CD have a reduced migratory potential compared to fibroblasts isolated from normal controls, and co-culture of fibroblasts from normal patients with either INF γ or TNF α reduces their migratory potential.²⁹⁵ Mucosal repair following the resolution of inflammation is accompanied by the synthesis and deposition of components of the extracellular matrix by myofibroblasts. In CD chronic inflammation is often accompanied by excessive collagen deposition, fibrosis, and stricture formation. Myofibroblasts isolated from fibrotic CD tissue express high levels of TIMP-1, which inhibits MMP-mediated ECM degradation.²⁹⁶ TGF β 2, but not TGF β 3, can induce expression of TIMP-1, thereby providing a mechanism by which differential expression of TGF β isoforms can lead to excessive matrix deposition and stricture formation.²⁹⁷ An increase in collagen and TIMP-1 is also seen in collagenous colitis and colonic diverticular disease,^{298, 299} again suggesting that fibrosis may be due to inhibition of matrix degradation by MMP's as well as increased matrix production per se. In a murine model of chronic inflammation, fibrosis is associated with an increase in TIMP- 1.³⁰⁰ Ex-vivo reversal of abnormal collagen production in human CD tissue has also been demonstrated using a novel family of regenerating agents based on heparin sulphate.³⁰¹

Migrating epithelial cells bordering areas of ulceration express collagenase-1 (MMP-1), matrilysin-1 (MMP-7), and stromelysin-2 (MMP-10), which are upregulated in vitro by cytokines involved in wound repair.³⁰² Epithelial expression of MMPs may be necessary to allow enterocytes to migrate across the surface of granulation tissue. Matrilysin expression is related to the degree of inflammation.³⁰³ In small intestinal epithelial cells peptide YY and neuropeptide Y induce differentiation, and enhance migration through downregulation of CD63 expression alongside upregulation of MMP-3 expression.³⁰⁴

MMP-3 also plays an unexpected role in T cell migration into the gut. Mice infected with the bacterial pathogen Citrobacter rodentium develop Th1 mediated colonic inflammation similar to mouse IBD. MMP3-/- mice showed impaired immunity to infection with delayed clearance of bacteria and delayed appearance of CD4+ T cells into the gut lamina propria.³⁰⁵

MMP inhibitors are widely available and are effective in ameliorating mouse colitis,³⁰⁶ but there are no reports of efficacy in patients.

1.13.4 MMP polymorphisms

Finally, there is a very well characterized polymorphism in the promoter region of the MMP-3 gene which is functionally associated with increased MMP3 production. Individuals with this polymorphism show no increased in susceptibility to CD, but in patients with CD that have any of the common Nod2 mutations, co-expression of the MMP3 polymorphism associated with increased MMP3 production is associated with more severe disease.¹⁷⁶

1.13.5 Summary

There is now considerable evidence that MMPs play a fundamental role in the tissue damage that occurs in IBD. In particular, MMP-3 upregulation driven by proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF α and IL-1 β , is critical to the development of mucosal destruction. The efficacy of the p55 TNF α receptor fusion protein in preventing mucosal damage in the fetal gut explant model suggest an important pathway through which anti-TNF α therapies may act in IBD, although it has yet to be reported if anti-TNF agents can down regulate human MMP-3 production ex-vivo. Finally, it is also clear that MMPs play an extremely complex role in tissue remodeling over and above simple tissue destruction. Thus, although the use of MMP inhibitors as a therapeutic option in IBD is an attractive potential strategy, their potential to alter wound healing and immunity would need to be addressed.

1.14 Thalidomide

Thalidomide was first introduced in West Germany in 1956 and in the rest of Europe, Australia, Canada, and South Africa in 1957. Fortuitously, its release in the United States was delayed by the FDA pending clarification of concerns regarding the results of neurotoxicological studies in animals. It was initially marketed as a sedative, with its rapid speed of onset, lack of hangover effect, and apparent safety following overdose making it an attractive alternative to barbiturates. In addition it was a powerful anti-emetic, and was widely taken by pregnant women for the treatment of morning sickness. However, soon after its release, there followed a rapid rise in reported cases of a previously rare birth defect, phocomelia (congenital limb foreshortening). In 1961, following reports linking this to in-utero thalidomide exposure, the drug was withdrawn leaving a legacy of between six and ten thousand affected children.^{307, 308}

However, a few years later, the serendipitous discovery of thalidomide's antiinflammatory potential ensured it was never entirely forgotten. In the course of treating a patient with mania and leprosy, Sheskin - an Israeli physician, administered some old supplies of thalidomide for its sedative effect. This resulted in the dramatic and virtually complete resolution of the patient's cutaneous symptoms, and was the first indication of the drug's potential.³⁰⁹ However, it was not until the discovery of thalidomide's anti-TNF α activity in 1991 that interest intensified.²⁵¹ Since then, a significant body of work has now been published that has helped to gradually elucidate the mode of action, and potential uses of this unique drug.

1.14.1 Pharmacokinetics

Thalidomide, a derivative of glutamic acid, is administered clinically as a 1:1 racaemic mixture of its S and R isomers. It is well absorbed following oral administration with maximal plasma levels of around $1-4\mu g/ml$ reached within 2-4 hours. There is some evidence to suggest that individual isomers have different biological properties with the S-isomer responsible for the immunomodulatory effects, while the R-isomer accounts for the sedative effects.^{310, 311} In animal studies, both isomers caused foetal malformations when administered to the New Zealand rabbit (a species known to be sensitive to its teratogenic effects), whereas in rodents (a less sensitive species), malformations were only observed in those who received the S-isomer.^{312, 313} However, in humans, the rapid chiral interconversion that occurs between the two isomers in vivo limits any potential benefit from administering a specific isomer.³¹⁴ Thalidomide is eliminated by pHdependant spontaneous hydrolysis to multiple chemically inactive metabolites, and has a half-life of approximately 5 hours. As there is virtually no excretion via the liver or renal pathways the risk of drug interactions is low. Specifically, it has been shown that thalidomide does not affect the metabolism of oral contraceptive pills containing norethindrone or ethinyl estradiol.³¹⁵ Thalidomide has recently been shown to be present in the semen following oral dosing.³¹⁶

1.14.2 Immunological properties

Thalidomide's immunomodulatory properties are complex and incompletely understood. Multiple mechanisms of action have been reported with the best recognised its ability to inhibit the production of $\text{TNF}\alpha$. This was initially shown by Sampaio and colleagues in 1991, when they demonstrated that thalidomide at the physiological dose of 1μ g/ml

resulted in a selective 40% inhibition of TNF α production from LPS-activated monocytes, without altering IL-1 β , IL-6 or GM-CSF production.²⁵¹ In a subsequent study it was shown to selectively inhibit $TNF\alpha$ and IL-6 production from PHA-stimulated PBMCs without inhibiting IL-2, IL-4, or IL-10, in contrast to dexamethasone which markedly inhibited the expression of all cytokines.³¹⁷ Thalidomide has since been shown to down-regulate TNF α production across a broad range of cell types including Tlymphocytes, alveolar macrophages, lamina propria mononuclear cells, and microglial cells.^{318, 319 253, 320} Maximal inhibition is in the order of approximately 50-70% with some variation between cell types.³²¹ The mechanism by which thalidomide suppresses TNF α production remains unclear. It appears to interfere with gene transcription or translation, and has been demonstrated to enhance TNF α mRNA degradation.²⁵⁰ More recently it has been shown to inhibit NF-kappaB activation, a ubiquitous transcription factor that promotes the production of inflammatory cytokines, through suppressing I-kappaB kinase activity.³²² In contrast, there is also evidence that in certain circumstances thalidomide is able to augment TNF α production, potentially indicating cell specific effects.³²³ In addition to its effects on TNF α production thalidomide can influence other cytokine production. Concurrently with suppressing $TNF\alpha$ production, thalidomide has been shown to simultaneously enhance production of IL-4 and IL-5, in effect promoting a shift from a Th1 to Th2 cytokine pattern.³²⁴ Additionally, thalidomide has a bi-directional effect on IL-12 production, a cytokine that is central to the development of an effective cellular immune response. Thalidomide suppresses IL-12 production by mitogenactivated monocytes and lamina propria cells, while it enhances production when stimulated through the T-cell receptor.^{253, 325, 326} These dichotomous results may in part be explained by the recently recognized ability of thalidomide to act as a T-cell co-stimulant under certain circumstances. The addition of thalidomide to cultures of T-cells activated through the T-cell receptor, results in an enhanced Th1 response with augmented production of IL-2 and IFN γ along with an increase in cell proliferation. The costimulatory effect was greater on the CD8+ T-cell than the CD4+ T-cell subset. Interestingly, in these experiments thalidomide did not inhibit $TNF\alpha$ production by anti-CD3 stimulated purified T-cells.³²⁷ The co-stimulatory activity of thalidomide is worthy of note as the ability to provoke a marked Th1 response is potentially beneficial in

enhancing anti-tumour activity. In one recent study a thalidomide derivative (CC-4047) with marked co-stimulatory activity was able to prime protective, long-lasting, tumour-specific responses in a mouse model.³²⁸

Finally, a further potentially important property of thalidomide is its anti-angiogenic effects. In vitro studies have shown thalidomide to be capable of inhibiting angiogenesis induced by vascular endothelial derived growth factor (VEGF), and basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) (Table 1.10).^{329, 330}

TABLE 1.10 REPORTED IMMUNOLOGICAL EFFECTS OF THALIDOMIDE

Immunological effects of thalidomide
Inhibit TNFa synthesis
Inhibit IL-6 synthesis
Inhibit IL-12 synthesis
Inhibit or augment IFN-γ sythesis
Augment IL-2 synthesis
Augment IL-4 synthesis
Augment IL-10 synthesis
Switch cytokine production from a Th1 to Th2 profile
Act as a T-cell co-stimulant
Reduce expression of ICAM-1
Reduce expression of VCAM-1
Reduce expression of bFGF
Reduce expression of VEDG

1.14.3 Thalidomide derivatives

Over the last few years the re-emergence of thalidomide has awakened interest in developing structural analogues that possess its immunomodulatory properties without the associated side-effects. Several such compounds have recently been developed that are up to 50,000 fold more potent than thalidomide at inhibiting TNF α on a molar basis.³²¹ They are broadly split into two main groups, dependent on their biological effects. The first class, ImiDs (Immunomodulatory drugs), strongly inhibit TNF α along with IL-1 β , IL-6, and IL-12 whilst augmenting IL-10 production. They are also potent costimulators of T-cells when activated through the TCR and dramatically increase T-cell proliferation. They do not inhibit PDE4. The second class, SelCIDs (Selective cytokine inhibitory drugs) again potently inhibit TNF α although much more selectively, having considerably less effect on other inflammatory cytokines. They have little effect on T cell activation, causing only a slight inhibition in T cell proliferation. These compounds do markedly inhibit PDE4, although it is currently unclear how much this contributes to their biological effects.³³¹

Importantly, preliminary results from animal studies have shown at least some of these compounds to be clinically effective, and non-toxic and non-mutagenic.^{332, 333} Several are now undergoing phase I and phase II clinical trials although none are currently in routine clinical use.

1.14.4 Clinical studies on thalidomide in IBD

Thalidomide's potential as a treatment for inflammatory bowel disease was first reported in 1979 following its successful use in a patient with severe unresponsive ulcerative colitis.³³⁴ However it is only recently, following the discovery of the central role of TNF α in the pathogenesis of CD that interest in the use of thalidomide in IBD has reawakened. In 1999 two papers were published simultaneously, in which patients with steroid resistant or steroid refractory Crohn's disease were successfully treated with thalidomide. In the study by Ehrenpreis et al, 22 patients with refractory CD and a CDAI>200 were started on thalidomide 200/300mg daily and assessed at 0, 4 and 12 weeks. 16/22 patients completed 4 weeks of treatment and 14/22 completed 12 weeks. All patients completing at least 4 weeks of treatment met the criteria for a clinical response with 9/14 in remission at 12 weeks.²⁵⁵ In the study by Vasiliauskas et al, 12 patients with chronic active steroid-dependent CD and a CDAI of between 250 and 500 were started on 50-100mg of thalidomide at night. By week 12 70% of patients had responded with 20% achieving remission.²⁵⁴ Subsequently, two other open label trials have now been published with similar results.^{253, 256} In total in the four trials 49 patients have been treated. Overall 85% of patients who completed the trials responded to treatment, although a relatively high number (27%) withdrew due to the development of adverse events. A preliminary report has also found thalidomide to be effective as maintenance therapy following induction of thalidomide with infliximab.³³⁵

1.14.5 Laboratory studies on thalidomide in IBD

In comparison to the number of clinical studies and reviews of thalidomide in the treatment of IBD, there is a remarkable paucity of published research on its mechanism of action. Although it has been hypothesized that it acts through inhibition of $\text{TNF}\alpha$, thalidomide possesses a wide range of other complex immunomodulatory, and anti-angiogenic effects, all of which could potentially contribute to its efficacy in IBD. However few of these have been investigated in any detail.

It is clear that in rodents thalidomide is effective in attenuating the subsequent development of hapten-induced colitis. Lienenluke *et al* demonstrated that oral thalidomide given six hours prior to the induction of colitis, and then daily for one week, significantly reduced the severity of TNBS-induced colitis compared with controls.³³⁶It also resulted in a reduction in colonic expression of VCAM-1 and IL-8 suggesting that part of its beneficial effect was due to interruption of endothelial cell-leucocyte interaction. In a more recent study the extent and severity of DNBS-induced colitis, measured both histologically and by myeloperoxidase (MPO) activity, was significantly lower in mice pretreated with high dose oral thalidomide (200mg/kg) than in controls.³³⁷ However no studies have been reported on the effectiveness of thalidomide in the treatment of established colitis in rodents or of its relative efficacy in Th1 versus Th2 disease models.

There is also only a limited body of research investigating the efficacy of thalidomide in human tissue. Prehn and colleagues explored the effect of thalidomide and three newer analogues (SelCIDs A, B, and C) on cytokine production from gut lamina propria mononuclear cells (LPMCs) and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from healthy volunteers.³³⁸ Thalidomide did not inhibit TNF α or IFN γ production from anti-CD3 stimulated LPMCs, whilst SelCIDs A and B were potent inhibitors of TNF α , IFN γ and IL-10 production. LPMCs were 10-100 fold less sensitive to cytokine inhibition than PBMCs. In contrast, Bauditz et al investigated 12 patients with steroid refractory CD. In this study thalidomide produced a dose-dependent inhibition of TNF α and IL-12 production from gut LPMCs isolated from subjects with CD. Additionally, paired colonic biopsies, taken from thalidomide responders at the start and end of treatment, showed a significant reduction in overall TNF α and IL-12 production.²⁵³ Thus the effect of thalidomide on LPMC TNF α production remains controversial.

Recent work has also suggested that induction of apoptosis may play a role in the effectiveness of the anti-TNF α antibody infliximab, and other anti-inflammatory agents such as sulfasalazine, in the treatment of IBD. Gockel et al investigated the effect of thalidomide on monocyte apoptosis. They demonstrated that thalidomide induced apoptosis in human peripheral blood monocytes in a dose and time dependent manner using a cytochrome c-dependent pathway.¹⁵¹ However, to date, no studies have been reported on the effect of thalidomide on apoptosis of gut LPMCs.

1.15 Plasma cells in inflammatory bowel disease

1.15.1 Introduction

One of the most impressive immuno-histological abnormalities in IBD is the huge influx of IgG secreting plasma cells into the diseased mucosa. In UC this increase is uniform along the length of the involved gut, while in CD it is centred round areas of inflammation and ulceration. However, to date, little research has been carried out on the role of these plasma cells, mainly because they have classically been thought to represent a secondary immune response to gut inflammation, and not be of primary pathogenic significance. In addition, they are difficult to isolate, and reported to die quickly ex-vivo. However, it is now clear that historical concepts of plasma cells as simple immunoglobulin producing cells are naïve, and that plasma cells secrete a variety of immune mediators, and have a wide range of diverse functions. Accordingly, they may play a more active role in the pathognesis of IBD than previously envisaged. Further circumstantial evidence to support this concept, comes from epidemiological studies in IBD published over the last ten years. It is now well established through such studies that removal of the appendix provides significant protection against the subsequent development of UC though the reason for this remains obscure. The appendix is classically considered a vestigial organ in humans though this is not the case in other animals. There is an increasing body of evidence, from both animal and human studies, that the appendix may play a role in immune responses, and that it can act as a priming site for the colonic humoral immune systemin, influencing the development of the B-cell repertoire in the colon. Thus, we have hypothesised that plasma cells may play a hitherto unknown pathogenic role in IBD.

1.15.2 Evidence supporting a pathological role for the appendix in IBD

Although there is now strong epidemiological evidence that appendicectomy early in life protects against the subsequent development of UC, little is known about the possible mechanisms involved. In particular, it is not clear if it is actual appendicitis that is protective or alternatively, removal of the appendix per se. However, over the last few years several studies have been published that have begun to shed light on the immunology of the appendix and provide support for a possible immunopathological role in IBD.

1.15.3 The appendix

Though considered to be a vestigial organ of little significance in man, the appendix has been identified as an important component of the mammalian mucosal immune system. In rabbits, the appendix is known to be a central site of selection and development of the B-cell repertoire.³³⁹ It plays a major role in seeding plasma cell precursors to the gut, and mucosal immunity is markedly impaired following neonatal appendicectomy.³⁴⁰ Similarly, although functional studies cannot be performed, the young human appendix is morphologically and immunohistologically very similar to the rabbit suggesting it may have an analogous role in the early neonatal period.³⁴¹ Ileal Peyer's patch emigrants play an equivalent role in sheep.³⁴² In rodents the appendix is the primary site of CD4-8-B220+ $\alpha\beta$ T-cells suggesting it is important in primary expansion of the $\alpha\beta$ T-cell repertoire.³⁴³

1.15.4 Animal studies of the appendix in IBD

From the above it is possible that aberrant appendiceal B or T-cell development may predispose to the development of ulcerative colitis, and that appendicectomy may remove this source of potentially autoreactive cells. Support for this hypothesis comes from rodent models of colitis. Mice with targeted disruption of the T cell receptor alpha gene (TCR $\alpha^{-/-}$) spontaneously develop colitis. This is associated with autoantibodies (antitropomyosin and anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies) and histologically resembles human ulcerative colitis. In these mice the amount of proliferation in the appendix lymphoid follicle (ALF) is over twice that seen in the Peyer's patches (PP) and in association with this there is a marked increase in the number of appendiceal IgA and IgG plasma cells. Furthermore, appendicectomy at 1 month of age suppresses the development of IBD with only 3.3% of mice developing colitis compared with 80% of controls.³⁴⁴ Chronic colitis can also be induced in mice through activation of the IL- 6/STAT-3 signaling pathway by adoptive transfer of CD62L+ CD4+ T-cells.³⁴⁵ Following transfer these cells preferentially migrate into the appendix of mice as compared to the colon. A high proportion of CD62L+CD4+ cells re-isolated from the appendix of colitic mice expressed $\alpha 4\beta 7$ integrin and CD40 ligand suggesting an important role for the appendix in the pathogenesis of colitis in this model.³⁴⁶

1.15.5 Human studies of the appendix in IBD

In a recent Japanese study, nine patients with mildly active UC were treated by surgical appendicectomy resulting in a transient but significant decrease in disease activity. There was a significantly higher proportion of activated CD4+CD45RO+ and CD8+CD45RO+ T-cells in the appendices of patients with UC compared with patients with acute appendicitis or normal controls.³⁴⁷ Kawachita et al examined the phenotypical lymphocyte subpopulations in the appendix of subjects with UC, CD, and normal controls. They demonstrated a marked increase in the number of proliferating CD19⁺/CD38⁺ immature plasma cells in the appendices of subjects with UC compared with those of CD subjects or normal controls suggesting a primary role for the humoral immune response in UC.³⁴⁸ Taken together these papers provide further support for the concept that the appendix plays an important role in the pathogenesis of ulcerative colitis.

1.16 Plasma cell biology

1.16.1 Plasma cell isotype

In normal subjects plasma cells are one of the major components of the gut, accounting for 20-30% of the total lamina propria mononuclear cell population.³⁴⁹ The vast majority of these are IgA producing plasma cells which constitute the basis of the secretory IgA system, with only a small proportion (3-5%) secreting IgG.³⁵⁰ However, in inflammatory bowel disease there is a striking increase in the total number of IgG secreting plasma cells.³⁵¹ Although the number of IgA secreting plasma cells in IBD also increases,³⁵² and they still remain numerically the largest isotype in IBD, the relative increase (>10 fold) in IgG secreting plasma cells dwarves that of any other isotype.³⁵³ In ulcerative colitis this

increase is uniform along the length of the bowel while in Crohn's disease it is predominantly seen around ulcer beds.¹¹⁴ The vast majority of IgG secreting cells are of the IgG1 subclass in UC with a relative decrease in IgG2, whereas conversely in Crohn's disease there is a relative increase in IgG2, and decrease in IgG1 subclass.^{354, 355} There is also a small but significant increase in IgM secreting plasma cells in Crohn's disease, whereas levels in subjects with ulcerative colitis do not differ significantly from controls.³⁵⁶

1.16.2 Generation of the mucosal antibody repertoire

Antibody-secreting plasma cells are generated through the terminal differentiation of naïve circulating B-cells following antigen priming in the GALT (gut-associated lymphoid tissue). This primarily occurs in Peyer's patch germinal centres where T-cell and dendritic cells facilitate B-cell proliferation, class-switch recombination (CSR), somatic hypermutation (SHM) and affinity maturation. In man intestinal plasma cells are derived solely from bone marrow precursors, whereas in mice an additional precursor population (B1) exists that is derived from the peritoneal cavity.³⁵⁷ These peritoneal B1 cells can generate T-cell independent IgA that is important in preventing systemic invasion of intestinal bacteria.³⁵⁸ However, this pathway does not exist in man. The primary inductive site for plasma cell isotype switching in the gut is in Peyer's patches, and a clonal relationship between Peyer's patch IgA B-cells and gut IgA plasma cells has previously been demonstrated.³⁵⁹ However, the finding that mice that lack GALT could still generate normal amounts of IgA-positive plasma cell in the lamina propria following transplantation with normal bone marrow suggesting that mucosal IgA may also be generated in the lamina propria.³⁶⁰ Fagarasan et al subsequently demonstrated that activation induced cytidine deaminase (AID), along with α -germline 'loop' transcripts, was present in lamina propria B220⁺IgA⁺ plasma cells indicating recent CSR, and that IgA plasma cells could be generated from LP B-cells in in-situ.³⁶¹ However a more recent study has challenged this concept as class switch molecules such as AID and circle transcripts could only be found in GALT tissue and not in the diffuse intestinal lamina propria.362

1.16.3 Plasma cell growth and differentiation

Following antigen presentation naïve B-cells initially undergo isotype switching from sIgD⁺ IgM⁺ to sIgD⁻ IgM⁺, and then following secondary stimulation may switch again, normally to either a sIgA or sIgG isotype. The surface immunoglobulin is retained if the cell then enters a memory pathway, but is gradually lost during terminal plasma cell differentiation. During terminal differentiation other B-cell markers such CD19 and CD20 are also lost while CD38 and CD138 are strongly upregulated. This is associated with an increase in the transcriptional repressor, B-lymphocyte-induced maturation protein-1 (BLIMP-1). This blocks the expression of many other transcription factors necessary for normal B-cell functioning while only allowing the expression of a few genes such as X-box binding protein-1 (XBP-1) which are required for the generation of plasma cells.³⁶³ It is thought that the small intestinal plasma cell population is largely derived from Peyer's patches, while the appendix and smaller lymphoid aggregates may prime for the large intestine.

TGF β plays an important role in growth, differentiation, and maturation of B-cells, and in particular promotes IgA isotype switching. It was initially found to increase IgA secretion in LPS stimulated murine B-cell cultures.³⁶⁴ Molecular studies subsequently demonstrated this resulted from the promotion of isotype switching of sIgM+ to sIgA+ cells.³⁶⁵ Other cytokines such as IL-2 and IL-5 can also act synergistically to promote IgA isotype switching in cultures of LPS and TGF β stimulated B-cells.³⁶⁶ However, in contrast to TGF β , none of these cytokines can promote IgA isotype switching when given individually. Interestingly TGF- β was also found to be able to inhibit IgA secretion from sIgA+ cells although the mechanism for this is unknown.³⁶⁷

1.16.4 Long-lived plasma cells

Plasma cells are terminally differentiated B-cells that provide specific humoral immunity through the secretion of antibodies. Long-lasted protective antibody titres against specific antigens, such as polio and tetanus, can be detected in human sera for decades.³⁶⁸ Up until

recently it was assumed that the plasma cells providing this immunity were short-lived and continuously replaced by plasma cells newly generated from memory cells. However recent evidence suggests that long-lasting humoral immunity is provided by long-lived plasma cells. Antigen specific plasma cells can be detected in the bone marrow of mice one year after immunization.³⁶⁹ These plasma cells have been shown to survive for more than 3 months without DNA synthesis and have an estimated half-life of over 6 months.³⁷⁰ The longevity of plasma cells appears to be related to signals received from their microenvironment. In culture plasma cells die within 3 days in vitro if cultured in normal medium. Conditioned media, individual cytokines, and contact with stromal cells can all prolong plasma cell survival.³⁷¹⁻³⁷³ Optimal survival of plasma cells requires stimulation with a combination of factors that act synergistically.³⁷⁴ Thus, plasma cell survival in vivo is dependant on the presence of specific niches in areas such as the bone marrow and gut that provide a specific combination of signals. Finally, many more plasma cells are generated during an immune response than survive to become long-lived plasma cells meaning that competition for survival niches will influence specific humoral immunity. Thus long-lived plasma cells may be extremely important to the development and persistence of auto-immune disease.

1.16.5 Plasma cell homing

Following their generation in germinal centres, newly generated plasma blasts migrate via the blood stream to specific effector sites such as the gut and bone marrow. Migration is regulated by chemokines which control the cellular trafficking of plasma cells. Recent work has started to uncover the specific chemokines involved in the trafficking of plasma cell to mucosal surfaces. The chemokine MEC/CCL28 is widely expressed on mucosal epithelial cells in the small and large intestine.³⁷⁵ Correspondingly, its ligand CCR10 is expressed on IgA plasma cells isolated from these regions. Thus MEC and its ligand provide a mechanisitic basis for IgA plasma cells to disseminate widely to mucosal tissues following local immunization. In contrast, the chemokine TECK/CCL25 is only highly expressed in the small intestine, where it attracts IgA plasma cells that express CCR9.^{108, 376} Interestingly IgG and IgM antibodies from the gut do not migrate towards

TECK. Thus, differential chemokine expression results in the presence of different plasma cell population in different areas of the gut.

1.16.6 Cytokine production by plasma cells

As described above plasma cells are the final products of a cascade of events following antigen-specific activation of naïve B lymphocytes. Their main role in the immune system has been assumed to be the production of antibodies to foreign antigen. In addition to this they also play an important role, through the production of antibodies against self-antigens, in the pathogenesis of a number of antibody mediated autoimmune disorders. Although it has been known for many years that B-cells are capable of producing cytokines it has only recently become clear that they are at least equipotent on a per cell basis with other cell types.³⁷⁷ Furthermore, it is now apparent that plasma cells can secrete both regulatory and inflammatory cytokines. TGF β mRNA is easily detectable in plasma cells isolated from human bone marrow.³⁷⁸ In addition, Matthes et al also demonstrated that cultured B-cells continue to secrete bioactive TGF β 1 as they differentiate into plasma cells while IL-6 and IL-10 expression is gradually lost. TNF α can be detected in plasma cells from subjects with inflammatory disorders such as rheumatoid arthritis, scleritis, and polyarteritis nodosa. IgG plasma cells from these tissues show intense cytoplasmic immunoreactivity when stained for $TNF\alpha$.³⁷⁹ In the same study TNF α was also found in cultured EBV-B plasma cells and a human plasma cell line (ARH-77) following PMA stimulation. Secreted biologically active TNF α was identified in conditioned media by ELISA and western blotting. Intense TNF α and IL-6 immunoreactivity can also be detected in plasma cells from subjects with chronic granulomatous skin disorders.³⁸⁰ Plasma cells in close proximity to blood vessels also express high levels of VPF/VEGF mRNA.³⁸¹

Mechanistic animal studies have also shown that B-cells and plasma cells play an important role in both autoimmunity and T-cell regulation.^{382, 383} It is well known that B-cells drive the development of several autoimmune disorders such as haemolytic anaemic and systemic lupus erythematosus through plasma cell antibody production. However,

more recently, it has recently become apparent that B-cells can also play a regulatory or inflammatory role in certain conditions. Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) is a demyelinating and paralyzing model of model sclerosis characterised by a Th1 response associated with the production of large amounts of INF γ and TNF α . In this model B-cells downregulate the Th1 response via the production of IL-10 aiding recovery.³⁸⁴ B-cells also play a role in regulating inflammation in murine models of colitis. TCR^{-/-} mice develop a spontaneous Th2 mediated colitis similar to ulcerative colitis. Following the development of colitis is these mice a B-cell subset characterised by CD1d upregulation and the production of IL-10 can be identified that suppresses progression of intestinal inflammation by downregulating IL-1 regulation and STAT3 activation.³⁸⁵ The Gai2^{-/-} mouse is another murine model that develops spontaneous colitis. In this model the absence of $G\alpha i2$ results in a relative deficit in the formation of an IL-10 secreting B- cell subpopulation which is linked to the development of intestinal inflammation.³⁸⁶ These studies indicate that B-cells, by producing cytokines such as IL-10, can act as regulatory cells in immunologically mediated inflammatory disorders. In contrast, in certain mice models B-cells exacerbate colitis. In the SAMP/YitFc mice, which develop CD like discontinuous ileitis, there is a considerable expansion in B-cell numbers that is linked to disease severity. Furthermore, adoptive transfer of B-cells exacerbated colitis indicating a pro-inflammatory role. As neutrophil infiltration was increased in SCID mice receiving SAMP1/YitFc B-cells the authors hypothesised that Bcells may exacerbate ileitis through immunoglobulin production and immune coimplex formation which then enhanced neutrophil recruitment through a Mac-1 integrindependent pathway.³⁸⁷ In another model ectopic CD40 ligand expression on B-cells can trigger intestinal inflammation. Transgenic mice that ectopically express CD40L on Bcells develop severe transmural inflammation of the ileum and colon characterise by a massive inflammatory infiltrate of IgM-positive B-cells, and the presence of anti-colon antibodies. CD40^{-/-} mice do not develop inflammation indicating the importance of CD40-CD40L interaction in this model.³⁸⁸

92

1.16.7 Plasma cell production of other inflammatory mediators

In addition to cytokine production, there is now clear evidence that both benign and malignant plasma cells are capable of synthesizing and secreting various MMPs. Using *in situ* hybridisation and immuno-histochemistry Di Girolamo et al demonstrated that IgG-positive plasma cells from inflamed synovial and scleral tissue expressed stromelysin (MMP-3) and gelatinase-B (MMP-9) but little or no TIMP-1 mRNA.³⁸⁹ Secretion of biologically active protein was confirmed by western blotting and zymography on conditioned media from cytokine treated plasma cells. Plasma cells from both benign and malignant chronic inflammatory bone lesions also express MMP-8 and MMP-13.³⁹⁰ Interestingly, although plasma cell isotype was not investigated in this study, plasma cells from bone destructive keratocysts and malignant plasmacytomas predominantly secrete IgA. More recently MMP-8 and MMP-13 have both also been identified by several separate groups in plasma cells in inflammatory periapical granulomas.³⁹¹⁻³⁹³ Malignant plasma cells from subjects with multiple myeloma have been shown to produce MMP-2, matrilysin (MMP-7), and gelatinase-B (MMP-9) *in vitro*.³⁹⁴⁻³⁹⁷ Recent work has also shown that TIMP-1 can also promote plasma cell differentiation in B-cells.³⁹⁸

Urocortin 1 (Ucn1) is a recently characterised neuropeptide of the corticotrophinreleasing factor (CRF) family that binds to both CRF type I and type II receptors. It appears to play a role in both the brain and gastrointestinal tract in modulating response to stress. When injected into rodents Ucn1 inhibits gastric emptying and increases colonic motility.³⁹⁹ Ucn1 is markedly increased in the lamina propria from subjects with UC compared with inflamed and non-inflamed controls. This increase in Ucn1 was localised to lamina propria plasma cells, with no Ucn1 seen in tissue macrophages.⁴⁰⁰

Osteopontin (also known as early T lymphocyte activation ETA-1) is a phosphoprotein constitutively secreted by epithelial cells and bone. In addition to its role in regulating calcium metabolism in bone, it is important in immune responses and granuloma formation.⁴⁰¹ It acts as a T-cell chemoattractant that increases adhesion of activated T-cells and promotes Th1 responses while inhibiting Th2 responses. Sato and colleagues recently demonstrated that osteopontin transcripts and protein are elevated in both CD

93

and UC.⁴⁰² This increase was primarily localised to IgG+ plasma cells. This is in keeping with another recent study in which intense osteopontin staining was demonstrated in large oval cells in the submucosa of subjects with severe UC.⁴⁰³ Previously, osteopontin has also been found in terminal ileal plasma cells from subjects with CD and in normal controls.⁴⁰⁴

1.17 Hypothesis and Aims

1.17.1 Thalidomide

Thalidomide promotes mucosal healing in IBD through the inhibition of $TNF\alpha$ with subsequent downregulation of MMP-3 production. Newer derivatives of thalidomide with greater efficacy at inhibiting $TNF\alpha$ production may be more effective than thalidomide at inhibiting MMP-3 production.

Accordingly the aims of this study were as follows:

- 1. To determine if thalidomide can inhibit $TNF\alpha$ production by PBMCs and LPMCs from normal volunteers
- 2. To determine if thalidomide can inhibit TNF α production by LPMCs from patients with IBD
- 3. To determine whether newer thalidomide analogues are more effective than the parent compound in inhibiting TNF α production by BPMCs and LPMCs
- 4. To determine if thalidomide or analogues can inhibit production of MMP-3 by LPMCs
- 5. To determine if MMP-3 inhibition (if any) is due to inhibition of $TNF\alpha$ production or to a direct effect of the compounds on myofibroblasts

1.17.2 Plasma cells

The expression of inflammatory mediators by plasma cells suggests these cells may play an additional role inflammation beyond that of antibody production. We hypothesized that mucosal plasma cells could produce inflammatory mediators and play a pathogenic role in IBD.

Accordingly, the aims of this study were as follows:

- 1 To develop a method of extracting functional plasma cells from intestinal tissue samples
- 2 To investigate the life-span of isolated plasma cells ex-vivo
- 3 To investigate the production of inflammatory and regulatory cytokines by plasma cells
- 4 To investigate the production of stromelysin-1 (MMP-3) by plasma cells

Chapter 2

2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Lamina Propria Cell Isolation

Lamina propria mononuclear cells (LPMCs) were isolated according to a modification of the method of Bull et al.⁴⁰⁵ Colonic mucosal tissue was obtained both from intestinal resection specimens and pinch biopsies taken during flexible sigmoidoscopy or colonoscopy. Approximately 2.5-5 cm² of tissue was obtained from surgical specimens and 7-15 biopsies from endoscopic procedures. Both resection and biopsy specimens were obtained fresh, placed in ice-cold medium (RPMI with 10%FCS) for transport, and used within 2hrs of removal. Patients give specific informed consent for the use of tissue for research purposes.

IBD biopsy specimens were taken from inflamed areas of mucosa in patients undergoing endoscopic examination as part of their usual management. IBD surgical specimens were taken from macroscopically inflamed areas not involving the resection margins of the removed tissue. In all cases the diagnosis was confirmed on the basis of typical clinical features, radiological, endoscopic, and laboratory findings with confirmatory histology. Normal colonic biopsy specimens were obtained from subjects undergoing endoscopic evaluation for IBS, polyp follow-up, or rectal bleeding. Normal surgical specimens were obtained from subjects undergoing surgery for colonic cancer or uncomplicated diverticular disease. Tissue was taken from macroscopically normal areas at least 5cm away from any visible pathological lesion (such as tumour), that did not involve the resection margins.

The mucosa from surgical specimens was dissected away from the submucosa, cut into 3-5 millimetre (mm) pieces before being rinsed three times in 50mls of ice-cold Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS, pH7.3; Invitrogen). Biopsy specimens were simply rinsed three times in 25mls of ice-cold HBSS. Tissue was then washed in HBSS containing 0.5mM dithiothreitol (DTT), penicillin, streptomycin, and gentamicin at 37^{0} C for 15 minutes with constant stirring to remove mucous and debris. The clean mucosa was subsequently transferred into a new sterile container and washed with a 0.1M EDTA containing chelating buffer (appendix 1) at 37^{0} C for 30 minutes with constant stirring. The supernatant containing epithelial cells, intraepithelial lymphocytes (IEL), debris and

98

dead cells were then discarded and the remaining cells resuspended in fresh medium. This step was then repeated two to four times until the supernatant was clear. The remaining tissue fragments were retrieved, minced finely with scalpel blades and transferred to a new sterile container. The tissue fragments were incubated in culture medium (appendix 1) supplemented with 0.25 to 1mg/collagenase type V (Sigma, Poole, UK) and stirred constantly at 37^{0} C for 15 minutes to 2 hours as required, until tissue appeared sufficiently digested. The cell suspension was then passed through a 100μ m nylon filter and the cells pelleted by centrifugation (12000rpm for 10 minutes at 4^{0} C). The resulting cell suspension, wwas washed twice more and then resuspended in ice-cold culture medium. This suspension was termed the LPMC (lamina propria mononuclear cell) fraction. Cell count and viability was determined using Trypan blue exclusion staining. Cells isolations with less than 90% viability were discarded.

2.2 Separation of LPMC fraction by density centrifugation

For some experiments the LPMC fraction was then further separated by Percoll density centrifugation to achieve a more homogenous dispersed LPMC sample. The cell fraction was resuspended in 40% Percoll (Amersham Biosciences, UK). Discontinuous Percoll gradients were prepared with 100%, 60%, 40% and 30% Percoll (appendix 1), using 2mls of each layered in a 15ml Falcon tube taking care not to disrupt the interface between layers. Following layering, samples underwent centrifugation without brake at 1500rpm for 25 minutes. The 30%/40% interface containing low density LPMCs (predominantly macrophages, fibroblasts and epithelial cells), and the 40%/60% interface containing higher density LPMCs (predominantly lymphocytes, granulocytes, and plasma cells) were then harvested, washed with culture medium twice and resuspended. Cell count and viability was determined using Trypan blue exclusion staining. Cells isolations with less than 90% viability were discarded.

2.3 Cell culture

2.3.1 Ex-vivo short-term culture of LPMCs and fibroblasts

Cells were cultured in specific culture media according to experimental design. In some experiments RPMI (Sigma, UK) containing 10% foetal calf serum (FCS) and antibiotics (appendix 1) was used while in others requiring serum-free conditions, the growth factor concentrate HL-1 (Cambrex, UK), was substituted for FCS. Cells were resuspended at a concentration not exceeding 2 x 10^6 cells/ml in 12 well or 96 well culture plates according to experimental design. Cells were then incubated for 12-72 hrs at 37° C in a constant 5%CO₂.

2.3.2 Long-term fibroblast culture

Fibroblast cell lines were cultured in 20 or 75cm^2 flasks (BD Biosciences, UK) in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) / Hams Nutrient F12 Mix, supplemented with 10% FCS, 100u/ml penicillin, 100µg/ml streptomycin and 2mM glutamine (all from Invitrogen). All cells were incubated at 37° C in 5%CO₂. Medium was changed every third day, and when cells reached confluence they were passaged, and split in a 1:4 ratio. Confluency was assessed by phase contrast light microscopy.

2.3.3 Cytokines, Mitogens, and Inhibitors

The cytokines used were TNF α , IL-1 β , and IFN γ (R&D Systems Europe Ltd, Abingdon, UK). The mitogens used were PWM, LPS, and ConA (Sigma, Poole, UK). They were dissolved in PBS to make stock solutions that were then stored at -70°C for later use.

2.3.4 Drugs

Thalidomide and the derivatives CC-10004, CC-5013, and CC-4047 (gift of Celgene Corporation, New Jersey, USA) were all dissolved in dimethyl-sulphoxide (DMSO) to make stock solutions of 10mg/ml. Immediately prior to use these were further diluted in 100% DMSO to the appropriate concentrations to be added to culture experiments. This

resulted in a final concentration of 0.1% DMSO in all culture experiments unless otherwise stated. Hydrocortisone (Sigma, Poole, UK) was dissolved in PBS to a stock concentration of 10mg/ml and stored at -20°C for further use. Infliximab (Schering Plough Ltd, Welwyn Garden City, UK) and the p55TNFR fusion protein (gift of Dr SL Pender) were stored neat at a concentration of 100mg/ml at 4°C. Cycloheximide was diluted in PBS and stored at a concentration of 10mg/ml at -20°C.

2.4 Isolation of plasma cells from LPMCs

2.4.1 MACS cell separation

Plasma cells were isolated from LPMCs using MACS® technology based on the use of immunomagnetic MACS microbeads and MACS cell separation columns. The principal for this technology is that when MACS columns are places in a MACS separator magnet the MACS column provides a strong enough magnetic field to retain cells labeled with a small amount of magnetic material. Accordingly, with positive selection, cells of interest are labeled with a specific antibody bound to magnetic microbeads, and are retained in the column while unlabelled cells pass through. They can then be eluted following removal from the magnet. In contrast, with a negative selection technique, unwanted cells are labeled with antibody bound microbeads causing them to be retained in the column while the unlabeled cells are collected as they pass through the magnet.

2.4.2 CD54⁺ cell isolation

CD54⁺ cells were isolated from LPMCs by the use of a primary mouse anti-CD54 antibody followed by the addition of goat anti-mouse magnetic microbeads according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, up to 10×10^7 LPMCs/ml were incubated with anti-CD54 Ab (10μ g/ml) in MACS buffer (2mM EDTA 0.5% BSA in PBS) for 10-15 minutes in the dark at 4°C. After two washes in buffer cells were incubated with 20μ l of goat anti-mouse IgG microbeads per 10^7 cells, and incubated for 15 minutes in the dark at 4°C. The cells were then washed and resuspended in 500μ l of buffer. A LS⁺ positive selection column was then placed in a Midi MACS magnet and ice-cold buffer run through and discarded. The cell suspension was then passed through a 30μ m filter and applied to the column. The column was washed three times with ice-cold buffer. Following this, the column was removed from the magnet, 5mls of buffer applied and the cells flushed through using the supplied plunger. This eluted fraction represented the positive cell fraction. In some experiments the eluted fraction was then passed through a second LS⁺ column to improve purity.

2.4.3 CD138⁺ cell isolation

CD138⁺ cells were isolated by the use of MACS CD138 microbeads (Miltenyi Biotec) which contained a monoclonal mouse CD138 antibody that was directly conjugated to super-paramagnetic microbeads. 20μ l of CD138 microbeads and 20μ l of FcR blocking reagent (Miltenyi Biotec) were added for each 10^7 LPMCs, and the cells were incubated for 20 minutes at 4°C in the dark. The cells were then washed and resuspended in 500 μ l of buffer. A LS⁺ positive selection column was then placed in a Midi MACS magnet and ice-cold buffer run through and discarded. The cell suspension was then passed through a 30μ m filter and applied to the column. The column was washed three times with ice-cold buffer. Following this, the column was removed from the magnet, 5mls of buffer applied and the cells flushed through using the supplied plunger. This eluted fraction represented the positive cell fraction. In some experiments the eluted fraction was then passed through a second LS⁺ column to improve purity.

2.4.4 $CD3^{-}CD138^{+}$ cell isolation

CD3⁻ CD138⁺ cells were isolated using a two stage process. Initially, 20μ l of CD3 microbeads (Miltenyi Biotec) and 20μ l of FcR blocking reagent were added for each 10^7 LPMCs and then incubated in the dark at 4°C for 20 minutes. The cells were then washed and resuspended in 500 μ l of buffer. A LS⁺ positive selection column was placed in a Midi MACS magnet and ice-cold buffer run through and discarded. The cell suspension was passed through a 30 μ m filter and applied to the column. The column was washed three times with ice-cold buffer and the negative cell fraction that passed through the

102

column was collected, and washed twice in ice-cold buffer. A positive selection using CD138 microbeads was then performed on this fraction as described above.

In some cell isolation experiments an autoMACSTM separator was used instead of LS^+ columns according to the manufacturer's instructions.

2.5 Flow cytometric analysis

For flow cytometric analysis 200μ l cell fractions containing 2 x 10^5 cells were initially incubated for 20 minutes on ice in the dark to block Fc receptors. The cells were then labeled by incubating with FITC and PE conjugated antibodies for a further 20 minutes in the dark at 4°C. Cells were subsequently washed twice in PBS containing 0.25% BSA and analysed on a FACSCalibur cytometer (BD Biosciences). Intracellular staining for immunoglobulin was performed by using a fixation/permeabilisation kit (Dako) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Antibodies used were CD38-FITC (AT13/5 Dako), CD19-PE (HD37 Dako), CD54-PE (HA58 BD Biosciences), CD3-FITC (UCHT1 Dako), CD138-PE (DL-101 BD Biosciences). FITC conjugated rabbit antihuman IgA and IgG antibodies specific for F(ab')₂ (Dako) were used for intracellular immunoglobulin staining. Fluorochrome-conjugated isotype control Igs were used for all analyses. Cell analysis was performed using Cellquest software with a minimum of 10,000 events recorded for each experiment.

2.6 Protein Methods

2.6.1 Protein extraction and concentration measurement

Whole cellular protein was extracted from tissue pellets by homogenizing with an equal volume of lysate buffer. The homogenate was centrifuging at 13,000rpm at 4°C for 5 minutes and the supernatants removed and assayed for protein concentration. Protein concentration in cultured media was measured directly. Protein concentration was determined by the Bio-Rad Protein Assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories Ltd, Hemel Hempstead, UK) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 2μ l of protein extract was

added to 25μ l of reagent A and 200μ l of reagent B in a 96 well microtitre plate alongside a protein standard. After 15 minutes absorbance was read at 750nm on a spectrophotometer. A standard curve was plotted and the protein extract protein concentrations calculated from the standard curve equation.

2.6.2 Western blotting

Similar amounts of protein were denatured in reducing treatment buffer by heating to 70°C for ten minutes. Equal volumes of protein were then loaded onto 12 or 15 lane 10% SDS-PAGE gels (Novex Bis-Tris; Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) and run under reducing conditions at 150V for approximately 90-120 minutes. After electrophoresis, protein was electrotransferred onto nitrocellulose (BioRad) at 30mV in chilled transfer buffer for one hour. The membrane was then blocked in 5% non-fat dry milk in 0.1% Tween TBS. Membranes were incubated overnight at room temperature with the primary antibody. Membranes were washed three times for 15 minutes in 0.1% Tween TBS before the addition of the secondary antibody in 0.1% Tween TBS containing 5% non-fat dry milk for 1-3hrs. The membranes were then washed in 0.1% Tween TBS three times for i5 minutes. Reactive bands were identified using the ECL plus kit (Amersham Pharmacies, Amersham, UK). Photographic film (Amersham) was used for visualization Computer assisted scanning densitometry was used to analyse the density of the immunoreactive bands.

A sheep antihuman stromelysin-1 polyclonal antibody (1:500 dilution, The Binding Site Ltd, Birmingham, UK) and a monoclonal mouse antihuman TIMP-1 antibody (1 μ g/ml, CN Biosciences, Nottingham, UK) were used as primary antibodies. Rabbit anti-sheep (1 in 2500 dilution, Dako Ltd, Ely, Cambridgeshire) or rabbit anti-mouse (1 in 1000 dilution) antibodies were conjugated to horseradish peroxidase and were used as secondary antibodies. Ponceau S solution was used to reveal the uniformity of protein loading onto gels.

104

2.7 RNA methods

2.7.1 RNA extraction and quantification of quality and concentration

Determination of messenger RNA using Taqman realtime quantitative PCR The Taqman technique uses primers and probes that are designed to detect a specific target region in the gene of interest. The Taqman probe is labeled with a quenching molecule and a fluorescent molecule. Cleavage of the annealed probe by Taq polymerase results in a loss of quenching, and an increase in the intensity of the fluorescent signal. Normal PCR products are formed leading to an accumulation of cleaved probe during each cycle. After each thermocycle the fluorescent signal increases and reaches a threshold (Δ Rn) that is set to be the same for the gene of interest and the reference gene. The threshold cycle (C_T) is the number of PCR cycles after which there is a detectable fluorescent signal from the reaction tube.

2.7.2 RNA extraction using Stratagene Absolutely RNA[®] Microprep Kit

Total cellular RNA was extracted using a Stratagene Absolutely RNA kit (Stratagene, Cedar Creek, Texas, USA), according to the manufacturer's instructions. This kit is specifically designed for the isolation of RNA from samples containing a very small number of cells. Briefly, β -mercaptoethanol and lysis buffer containing guanidine thiocyanate was added to each sample immediately after isolation. Samples were homogenized following which an equal volume of 70% ethanol was added, and the RNA collected in a RNA-binding spin cup. An additional DNase treatment was then undertaken using a DNA-freeTM kit (Ambion Europe Ltd, Huntingdon, UK). Three high speed washes using supplied washing buffers were undertaken to remove contaminants, after which the RNA was eluted in a microcentifuge tube by adding 20 μ l of RNase free water.

2.7.3 DNase treatment of RNA samples

RNA samples were treated with DNase I using a DNA-free[™] kit to minimize contamination by genomic DNA. Briefly, during the extraction process RNA was

incubated for 30 minutes in a 37°C water bath with 2 units of DNase I in a 20ul volume. A DNase inactivation reagent was then added and then, following centrifugation at 13,000rpm for 1 minute, the supernatant was decanted and the RNA extraction process completed.

2.7.4 Quantification of RNA

A 5 μ l aliquot of each sample was diluted ten-fold and its absorbance of light at a wavelength of 260nm was measured using a Beckman DU 530 spectrophotometer (Beckman Coulter). The concentration of RNA was calculated on the basis that 1 absorbance unit at 260nm equates to 40 μ g/ml RNA.

2.7.5 Synthesis of complementary DNA (cDNA)

cDNA was synthesized from extracted RNA using the Improm-II RT system (Promega UK Ltd, Southampton, UK). 1 μ g or RNA (or maximal volume of 7.7 μ l) was incubated with 0.5 μ g of random hexamers at 70°C for 5 minutes to denature the RNA to enable cDNA synthesis. 10 μ l of Mastermix was added to the solutions, along with reverse transcriptase using the Improm-II RT enzyme, and the samples heated to 42°C for 1hr, followed by 15 minutes at 70°C to inactivate the enzyme. An RT reaction without RT enzyme was performed for each tissue type as a negative control for quantitative PCR. Samples were then diluted with nuclease-free water and stored at -20°C.

2.7.6 PCR reaction

All PCR reactions were performed quantitatively in an iCycler (Bio-Rad) in triplicate. RT reactions were diluted 1 in 10 in dH₂O and 5μ l of template was added to 6.5μ l of 2x master mix (Eurogentech, Belgium) containing 1.2 μ M forward and reverse primers and 0.248 μ M of probe in a total volume of 12.5 μ l. The samples were heated to 50°C for 2mins, followed by 90°C for 10 minutes to activate the Hot Goldstar DNA polymerase. This was followed by 45-50 cycles of denaturing (90°C for 15s) and annealing (60°C for 1 min). The PCR probes were labelled with a 5'-reporter dye FAM (6-carboxy-

fluorescein) or yakima yellow and a 3'-quencher dye TAMRA (6-carboxy-N,N,N',N'tetramethyl-rhodamine). Primer sequences for IL-12p40, IL-18, IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, TGF- β and IFN- γ were used. These had previously been tested for amplification efficiency prior to their use. Primers against 18S, ubiquitin, and glyceraldehyde 3-phosphatase dehyrogenase (GAPDH) were used as normalising controls. All primer sequences were designed to span exon-intron junctions and confirmed using NCBI BLAST software. Following completion of the PCR reaction, the thresholds for fluorescence emission baseline were set just above background levels on the FAM and yakima yellow dye layers. Expression levels were calculated using the $2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{T}$ method and expressed relative to one of the specimens which was assigned the value 1.

2.7.7 Relative DNA quantification

At the end of each series of reactions an average CT value was obtained from each sample for the cytokines of interest and for the housekeeping genes. Assuming the priming efficiency of the PCR reaction approaches 100% the amount of target RNA normalized to the endogenous reference is given by the formula $2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{T}$.

 ${}^{\Delta\Delta C}_{T} = {}^{\Delta C}_{T}$ (Reference gene) - ${}^{\Delta C}_{T}$ (gene of interest)

Therefore, if the CT of a housekeeping gene is 10 and the CT of the gene of interest is 18 $\Delta\Delta C_{T=} 10 - 18 = -8$

Thus:

 $2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{T} = 2^{-(-8)} = 256$

Accordingly there is 256 fold more housekeeping signal than the gene of interest. The relative amount of normalized RNA in different samples of different targets could therefore be compared by normalizing for the presence of housekeeping genes and then choosing one sample as the denominator of the other samples.

2.8 ELISA for TNF α , TGF β , and IgA

TNF α , TGF β , and IgA were measured by commercial ELISA using, respectively, the Human TNF α Quantikine ELISA kit (R&D Systems Inc., Abingdon, UK), the TGF β 1 Human Biotrak ELISA system (Amersham Biosciences, Buckinghamshire, UK), and the Human IgA ELISA Quantitation kit (Bethyl Laboratories, Montgomery, Texas, USA). All were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions and read using a spectrophotometric microplate reader capable of measuring absorbance at 450nm.

2.9 ELISpot

The ELISpot assay is a simple and highly sensitive assay for analysis of cell-antibody responses at the single-cell level. Briefly, 96-well polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) backed plates (Millipore, Watford, England) were pre-wetted with 70% ethanol for 2 minutes then rinsed thoroughly with PBS. Following this they were coated with 15 µg/ml of anti-IgA (BD Pharmigen) or IgG antibody (Abcam, Cambridge, UK) overnight in the dark at 4°C. Plates were then washed 5 times with PBS and blocked with RPMI supplemented with 10% FCS for 1 hour. Cells of interest were added to each pre-coated well in a total volume of 100μ /well at various concentrations ranging from 200 to 50,000 cells/well. Cells were then cultured for 18hrs overnight at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Next, the plates were washed 5 times with PBS, and coated with a secondary goat antihuman IgA or IgG –ALP labeled antibody (Mabtech, Nacka Strand, Sweden) at a concentration of 0.1μ g/ml in 100 μ l/well and incubated for a further two hours. The plates were then washed a further five times with PBS and 100µl of BCIP/NBT (5-bromo,4chloro,3-indolylphosphate(BCIP)/nitroblue tetrazolium (NBT)) added as a substrate chromogen. The wells were then left for 15-30 minutes until the brownish/purple spots had appeared at sufficient intensity for enumeration. The reaction was stopped by washing in cold running water. All assays were performed in duplicate with appropriate negative controls. Enumeration of spot-forming units (SFUs) was undertaken following magnifying and digitally capturing each well using a dissecting microscope and a Zeiss Axiocam high resolution digital camera.

108

2.10 Immunofluorescent confocal laser microscopy

Cryostat sections were cut at 5µm thick from colonic tissue samples taken from subjects with CD, UC and normal controls that had previously been snap frozen at -70°C within 1 hr of resection. The sections were then fixed in acetone for 20 minutes, air dried for 10 minutes and then rehydrated in TBS following which they were blocked for twenty minutes in TBS containing 1:5 horse serum. Primary antibodies for either rabbit antihuman IgG (1:400 Dako UK Ltd, Ely, Cambridgeshire) or rabbit anti-human IgA (1:400 Dako UK Ltd, Ely, Cambridgeshire) and mouse anti-human MMP3 (1:100; SL-1 IID4 Chemicon) were applied in PBS. Primary antibodies were then incubated at room temperature for 1-2 hours. The slides were then washed three times with TBS and the secondary antibody applied for a further 1-2 hours. For IgA slides this was goat antimouse Alexaflour 546 (1:1000; Molecular Probes, Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) 1 in1000 plus swine anti-rabbit FITC (1:30; Dako UK Ltd, Ely, Cambridgeshire) in 4% horse serum plus TBS. For IgG slides this was goat anti-mouse Alxaflour 546 (1:1000; Molecular Probes, Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) plus rabbit anti-human IgG F(ab')² FITC (1:100; Dako UK Ltd, Ely, Cambridgeshire) or with MMP3 alone. The slides were then washed a further three times in TBS. To stain the nuclei TOPRO-3 (1:1000; Molecular Probes, Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) nuclear stain was added in TBS for 5 minutes. The slides were then washed a further three times and mounted using Pro-Long antifade GOLD (Molecular Probes, Invitrogen, Paisley, UK). Sections were then scanned sequentially using a confocal microscope (Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany) and a series of 1µm thick images were compiled to produce 3D composites.
Chapter 3

3 The effect of thalidomide, and thalidomide analogues, on lamina propria mononuclear cell TNFα and MMP-3 production in patients with IBD

3.1 Introduction

Thalidomide belongs to a unique class of drugs with multiple immunological properties. The best known is its ability to inhibit TNF α production by blood monocytes, initially demonstrated by Sampiao et al in 1991.²⁵¹ TNF α is now widely recognized to play a central role in gut inflammation, a fact emphasized by the dramatic improvement seen in patients with CD treated with the anti-TNF α antibody, infliximab. Thalidomide has been demonstrated in several small clinical trials to be effective in the treatment of steroid-resistant CD,^{254, 255} and it has been hypothesized that its effectiveness is related to its ability to inhibit TNF α production. However its mechanism of action in IBD is poorly understood. Bauditz et al demonstrated a reduction in TNF α and IL-12 in short term culture of gut LPMCs from patients with CD.²⁵³ Conversely, however, in a larger study Prehn et al were unable to demonstrate any inhibitory effect of thalidomide on TNF α production by normal gut LPMCs.³³⁸

Recently, several thalidomide analogues have been developed which are reported to be up to 10,000 fold more potent that thalidomide at inhibiting monocyte TNF α production. These can be broadly split into two different classes of compounds according to their properties. One group, the IMiDs (Immunomodulatory Imide Drugs), are potent inhibitors of LPS-induced monocyte IL-1 β and IL-12 production, and increase IL-10 production.³²⁵ They are also powerful costimulators of T-cells and increase cell proliferation and TNF α production from T-cells activated with anti-CD3 antibody.⁴⁰⁶ The second group, the SelCIDs (Selective cytokine inhibitory drugs), have little effect on IL-12, and cause a smaller rise in IL-10 production. They also have little effect on T-cell activation, and minimally inhibit T-cell proliferation.⁴⁰⁶ They appear to be potent inhibitors of PDE4 (phosphodiesterase D4) which plays an important role in degrading cAMP. Inhibition of PDE4 has been shown to inhibit TNF α production.⁴⁰⁷ During the course of this study Prehn et al demonstrated that in contrast to thalidomide several SelCIDs were effective at inhibiting normal gut LPMC TNF α production.³³⁸

TNF α has been reported to kill epithelial cells, impair barrier function, and cause bowel necrosis.⁴⁰⁸⁻⁴¹⁰ However it appears the predominant method by which it damages the gut is by upregulating matrix metalloproteinase production by gut myofibroblasts, resulting in ECM breakdown and mucosal destruction.²⁸⁹ Of these, MMP-3 is one of the most highly expressed MMPs in IBD being found in abundance in inflamed tissue in both CD and UC,^{171-173,284,286} and in fistulous tracts in CD.¹⁷⁴

In this chapter I have therefore investigated the effect of thalidomide and its derivatives on gut LPMC TNF α and MMP-3 production from patients with IBD.

3.2 LPMCs from patients with IBD produce large quantities of MMP-3

LPMCs from patients with CD and UC secrete significantly more MMP-3 than LPMCs from normal controls. MMP-3 by patients with IBD is predominantly in the activated forms, while in normal subjects it is predominantly in the latent forms (Figure 3.1). Time course experiments demonstrate that after 48hrs culture, MMP-3 production from cultures containing 200,000 LPMCs give optimal results (Figure 3.2). MMP-3 production can be inhibited by the addition of cycloheximide (Figure 3.3).

3.3 DMSO at 0.1% does not affect TNFα or MMP-3 production by LPMCs

Thalidomide and its analogues are very poorly water soluble. Accordingly, for in vitro experiments DMSO is commonly used a solvent vehicle. DMSO itself can mimic the properties of thalidomide and cause a reduction in activity in culture systems due to biological toxicity.⁴¹¹ Consequently DMSO dose-response experiments were carried out to assess its activity on MMP-3 and TNF α production by LPMCs (Figures 3.4A and 3.4B). DMSO caused a dose dependent decrease in both MMP-3 and TNF α production by LPMCs. DMSO at a concentration of 0.1% did not significantly affect MMP-3 or TNF α production. Accordingly, in all future culture experiments serial dilutions from stock solutions of thalidomide and analogues were made so that all conditions, including controls, contained 0.1% DMSO final solution.

3.4 Thalidomide and analogues inhibit $TNF\alpha$ production by LPS stimulated PBMCs

Assessment of the effect of thalidomide and three analogues (IMiDs CC-5013 and CC-4047, and SelCID CC-10004) on TNF α production by peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from normal volunteers was undertaken. Each drug was used at a concentration of 10µg/ml, which is equivalent to the highest physiological plasma concentrations found clinically using thalidomide. Thalidomide and all three thalidomide analogues significantly reduced TNF α levels. Thalidomide resulted in a mean reduction of 17% (CI -26.6 to -7.4; p=0.02) over vehicle control (DMSO 0.1%). CC-4047 caused a mean reduction of -71.7% (CI -93.6 to -49.8; p=0.04), CC-10004 a reduction of -81.5% (CI -87.4 to -75.6; p<0.001), compound C -64.5 (-83.7 to -45.3; p=0.004) (Figure 3.5, Table 3.1).

3.5 CC-10004 significantly reduced TNFα production by gut LPMCs

The effect of thalidomide and analogues on TNF α production by LPMCs was investigated next. LPMCs from normal patients were stimulated with PWM to induce TNF α production. PWM 1µg/ml caused an approximately 10 fold rise in TNF α production (p < 0.01). SelCID (CC-10004) caused a mean reduction of 63.2% (CI -51.1 to -75.2; p < 0.001) in TNF α production. There was no significant difference in TNF α levels between LPMCs treated with thalidomide and the two IMiDs (Compound A and C) and the vehicle control (Figure 3.6, Table 3.2).

3.6 CC-10004 inhibits the production of MMP-3 by LPMCs from patients with CD and UC.

The effect of thalidomide and analogues on the spontaneous production of MMP-3 from LPMCs of IBD patients was investigated next. The SelCID CC-10004 significantly inhibited MMP-3 production by LPMCs from patients with CD and UC. Thalidomide and the two IMiDs did not inhibit MMP-3 production by LPMCs (Figures 3.7A and B). Further studies revealed that CC-10004 significantly inhibited both LPMC MMP-3 RNA and protein production in a dose dependent manner at a concentration range of 0.1- 50μ g/ml (Figures 3.8 A and B). No effect on LPMC production of TIMP-1 RNA was seen (Figures 3.9 A and B).

3.7 MMP-3 production by cultured myofibroblasts is not inhibited by thalidomide or CC-10004, CC-5013, and CC-4047

Myofibroblasts are the major source of MMP-3 in dispersed mucosal LPMC suspensions. Pro-inflammatory cytokines such as $\text{TNF}\alpha$ can upregulate myofibroblast MMP-3 production, and this can be inhibited by a p55 TNFR fusion protein. Accordingly the inhibition of LPMC MMP-3 production by SelCID CC-10004 may partially result from downregulation of LPMC TNF α production, or from a direct effect of CC-10004 on myofibroblasts themselves. To determine this, the effect of thalidomide and analogues on myofibroblast MMP-3 production was investigated. Myofibroblasts were cultured for 48 hrs in serum free media in the presence or absence of thalidomide or analogues at a concentration of 10μ g/ml. All cultures including controls contained a final concentration of 0.1% DMSO. Myofibroblast production of MMP-3 was not inhibited by thalidomide or analogues CC-10004, CC-5013, and CC-4047 (Figure 3.10A and B).

3.8 Discussion

Two major conclusions can be drawn from the studies presented in this chapter. Firstly, thalidomide is a relatively weak inhibitor of TNF α . Though it partially inhibited TNF α production by LPS stimulated blood monocytes, it had no effect on TNF α production by gut LPMCs. Gut LPMCs are in a considerably higher state of activation than PBMCs and is likely this property contributed to the relative refractoriness of the LPMCs to $TNF\alpha$ inhibition by thalidomide. Furthermore thalidomide had no direct or indirect effect on LPMC MMP-3 production. These two facts taken in conjunction suggest that any beneficial effect of thalidomide in the treatment of Crohn's disease does not relate to TNF α inhibition or MMP downregulation. Two other papers investigating the effect of thalidomide on LPMCs were published while this study was ongoing. In the study by Prehn et al, thalidomide was found to have no significant effect on LPMC TNF α production in keeping with the findings reported here.³³⁸ In contrast, Bauditz et al reported that thalidomide resulted in an approximately 60% reduction in TNF α production by PWM stimulated LPMCs.²⁵³ However, this result may be an artifact due to the use of DMSO as a vehicle to dissolve thalidomide. As shown at the start of this chapter DMSO has a profound toxic effect, and concentrations greater than 0.1% caused a dose-related reduction in TNF α and MMP-3 production. Thus in this study, and the study by Prehn et al, DMSO concentration was carefully controlled, with all experiments containing no more than 0.1% by volume. However, very unusually for papers using thalidomide in in-vitro studies, no mention of DMSO is made by Bauditz et al and they

115

simply describe using different doses of thalidomide. As thalidomide is always maintained in 100% DMSO stock solution, simple sequential dilution would also result in a sequential dilution of DMSO. This could therefore account for the reported dose dependent reduction in TNF α production reported by Bauditz *et al.* Despite this, it is still feasible that thalidomide downregulates mucosal inflammation in CD via an alternative pathway related to its other reported properties, such as inhibition of angiogenesis, or downregulation of NF κ B. However, it is equally possible that its effectiveness in the treatment of chronic active CD has been overstated, as no randomized trial has been undertaken, and it is well known there is a considerable placebo response in such patients. Furthermore a major component of the CDAI used to assess CD activity is stool frequency, and one of the major side-effects of thalidomide is constipation. Overall therefore, this study did not find evidence to support of the use of thalidomide in CD. The second major finding in this study is that the SelCID CC-10004 is an effective inhibitor of both PBMC and LPMC TNFa, and LPMC MMP-3 production. This was a robust finding with a clear dose response. Though not fully proven, the results from this study suggest that, as CC-10004 had no direct effect on myofibroblast MMP-3 production, the downregulation of MMP-3 inhibition demonstrated in ex-vivo cultures is mediated through inhibition of $TNF\alpha$ production. This, therefore, adds to the evidence cited earlier supporting the central role of TNF α in CD pathogenesis. The ability of CC-10004 to inhibit LPMC TNF α and MMP-3 production is very interesting as this result was in sharp contrast to the other two thalidomide analogues tested, raising questions about its mechanism of action. CC-10004 is known to be a potent phosphodiesterase-4 (PDE4) inhibitor in contrast with the two IMiDs (CC-5013 and CC-4047) which lack PDE4 activity. Thus PDE4 inhibition may play an important role in suppressing LPMC TNF α production. In support of this, the selective PDE4 inhibitor rolipram has been shown to inhibit $TNF\alpha$ production and abrogate inflammation in both DSS and TNBS rodent models of experimental colitis.^{412, 413} However, in a small open label clinical study pentoxifylline, another PDE4 inhibitor, was not effective in the treatment of CD.⁴¹⁴ One potential pitfall in the therapeutic application of PDE4 inhibitors to clinical practice is their narrow therapeutic index. The use of theophylline and rolipram in human subjects has been limited by dose-related nausea and emesis. It is hypothesized

116

that this results from non-selective PDE inhibition leading to modified adenosine receptor signaling.⁴¹⁵ CC-10004 is potentially a more selective PDE4 inhibitor and is currently undergoing phase I clinical studies. If these are successful then, on the results shown here, a phase II study in the treatment of active CD would be justified.

FIGURE 3.1 MMP-3 (STROMELYSIN-1) PRODUCTION BY LPMCS FROM PATIENTS WITH CD, UC, AND NORMAL CONTROLS



Figure 3.1 Representative western blot of conditioned media from LPMCs of patients with CD, UC, and normal controls following 48hr culture in serum free media. Total MMP-3 protein was increased in samples from patients with CD and UC compared with normal controls. Furthermore, MMP-3 in controls was primarily in the higher molecular weight latent forms (58 and 60kDa bands), while the majority of the MMP-3 in subjects with UC and CD was in the lower molecular weight activated forms (54 and 56 kDa bands). rMMP-3 is a recombinant positive control

FIGURE 3.2 EFFECT OF LENGTH OF TIME IN CULTURE ON LPMC MMP-3 EXPRESSION



Figure 3.2 Representative western blot of conditioned media from LPMCs from a patients with UC whose LPMCs were cultured for 12, 24, 48, and 72hrs. rMMP-3 is a recombinant positive control.

FIGURE 3.3 EFFECT OF CYCLOHEXIMIDE ON LPMC MMP-3 PRODUCTION



Figure 3.3 Representative western blot of conditioned media from LPMCs of a patient with UC cultured for 48hrs. The addition of cyclohexamide $10\mu g/ml$ inhibited synthesis of MMP-3.

FIGURE 3.4A EFFECT OF DMSO ON LPMC MMP-3 PRODUCTION

Α

· · ·



Figure 3.4A Representative western blot of conditioned media of LPMCs from a patient with UC. DMSO (0.1 to 10% concentration) caused a dose dependant reduction in MMP-3 production by IBD LPMCs. MMP-3 production by LPMCs cultured with 0.1% DMSO was not different from controls.



FIGURE 3.4B EFFECT OF DMSO ON LPMC TNFa PRODUCTION

В

Figure 3.4B LPMCs from normal subjects were stimulated with $5\mu g/ml$ PWM and then cultured with an increasing concentration of DMSO. After 48hrs TNF α levels in conditioned media were determined by ELISA.DMSO caused a dose-dependent reduction in TNF α production by LPMCs (Data shown are the mean +/- SEM of 5 experiments).

FIGURE 3.5 EFFECT OF THALIDOMIDE AND ANALOGUES ON PBMC TNF α PRODUCTION



TABLE 3.1 EFFECT OF THALIDOMIDE AND ANALOGUES ON PBMC TNF α PRODUCTION

Compound	Absolute difference %	95% CI for difference	Significance
Thalidomide	-27.3	-11.0 to 43.5	P=0.013; t=5.34
CC-4047	-74.75	-53.7 to 95.7	P=0.001; t=11.34
CC-10004	-81.5	-73.8 to 89.1	P<0.001; t=33.98
CC-5013	-69.7	-54.5 to 84.9	P= 0.001; t=14.57

Figure 3.5 and Table 3.1 TNF α production by LPS stimulated BPMCs was weakly inhibited by thalidomide and strongly inhibited by SelCID CC-10004, and the IMiDs CC-4047 and CC-5013. The graph represents the percentage reduction in TNF α production compared with controls (Data shown are the mean +/- SEM, n=4; *p=0.013, **p<0.001).

FIGURE 3.6 CC-10004 SIGNIFICANTLY INHIBITS TNFA PRODUCTION BY STIMULATED LPMCS



TABLE 3.2 CC-10004 SIGNIFICANTLY INHIBITS TNFα PRODUCTION BY STIMULATED LPMCs

Compound	Absolute difference %	95% CI for difference	Significance
Thalidomide	-7.5	-10.2 to 25.2	P=0.337; t=0.91
CC-4047	-4.3	-12.1 to 20.6	P=0.586; t 0.56
CC-10004	-63.2	-51.1 to -75.2	P < 0.001; t=11.2
CC-5013	3.4	-11.9 to 18.7	P= 0.644; t =-0.47

Figure 3.6 and Table 3.2 PWM activated LPMCS were cultured in the presence of $10\mu g/ml$ thalidomide and analogues for 48hrs. Analogue CC-10004 caused a significant reduction in TNF α compared with vehicle controls. TNF α levels from cultures containing thalidomide and the two IMiDs (CC-4047 and CC-5013) were not significantly different from controls (n=8).

FIGURE 3.7A INHIBITION OF LPMC MMP-3 PRODUCTION BY SELCID 10004 BUT NOT BY THALIDOMIDE OR OTHER ANALOGUES



Figure 3.7A Representative western blot for MMP-3 in conditioned media from LPMCs of a patient with UC. Total MMP-3 protein was decreased in conditioned media from LPMCs cultured with CC-10004 $10\mu g/ml$ compared with controls. MMP-3 production from LPMCs treated with thalidomide or analogues CC-5015 and CC-4047 (all $10\mu g/ml$) was not different from controls.

FIGURE 3.7B QUANTITATIVE ANALYSIS OF MMP-3 PRODUCTION BY LPMCS TREATED WITH THALIDOMIDE AND ANALOGUES



Figure 3.7B Quantitative analysis of MMP-3 protein production from LPMCs. MMP-3 production is significantly inhibited by CC-10004, but not by thalidomide or other analogues (Data shown are the mean +/- SEM; n=4; *p=0.017).

FIGURE 3.8A AND B DOSE RESPONSE OF THE EFFECT OF SELCID CC-10004 ON LPMC MMP-3 PROTEIN PRODUCTION



Figures 3.8A and B Representative western blot and quantitative analysis of LPMC MMP3- protein production showing dose dependent inhibition of MMP-3 production by CC-10004 ($0.1-50\mu g/ml$) (Data represented are mean +/- SEM; * p=0.02, ** P<0.01 compared with control).

126

FIGURE 3.9A AND B EFFECT OF SELCID CC-10004 ON LPMC MMP-3 AND TIMP-1 TRANSCRIPTS



Figures 3.9A and B The addition of CC-10004 (0.1 to $10\mu g/ml$) to short term LPMC cultures resulted in a dose-dependent reduction in MMP-3 RNA. CC-10004 had no effect on TIMP-1 RNA production (Data expressed as mean +/- SEM; n=4. *p<0.01).

127

FIGURE 3.10A AND B EFFECT OF THALIDOMIDE AND ANALOGUES CC-10004, CC-5013, AND CC-4047 ON MYOFIBROBLAST PROTEIN PRODUCTION.



Figures 3.10A and B Representative western blot and densitometry of conditioned media from myofibroblast cultured in the presence or absence of thalidomide and analogues. Thalidomide and analogues had no effect on MMP-3 protein production (Data shown mean +/- SEM; n=2).

Chapter 4

4 Isolation of functionally active plasma cells from gut lamina propria

4.1 Introduction

Terminally differentiated plasma cells represent the effector arm of the humoral immune system. Following antigenic stimulation germinal centres rapidly appear in inductive lymphoid organs such as the spleen, tonsil, lymph nodes, and Peyer's patches in the gut. In these, antigen-primed B-cells undergo differentiation to become either memory B-cells or plasma cells. Plasma blasts then migrate to specific effector sites, predominantly the bone marrow and spleen for the systemic humoral immune response, and the intestinal lamina propria for the mucosal humoral immune response. Migration is controlled by chemokines and integrins. Peyer's patch derived B-cells express the $\alpha 4\beta$ 7 integrin, which by binding to its ligand, MAdCAM1 on gut vascular endothelium, directs extravasation into the gut lamina propria. IgA+ plasma blasts are also attracted by epithelial derived chemokines such as CCL25/TECK and CCL28/MEC. However despite the fact that plasma cells of the mucosal immune system are considerably more numerous and produce more antibody than their systemic counterparts, relatively little is know about their functional capability.

Research into gut mucosal plasma cells has been hampered by the absence of a reliable method for their separation and purification. Classically, investigation of specific gut cell populations is performed by isolating the cell of interest from dispersed lamina propria mononuclear cell suspensions. Gut mucosa obtained from biopsy or resection specimens is first separated from submucosal tissues and the epithelium removed, and then digested for 12-18 hrs in a solution containing collagenase or a related enzyme. The resulting cell suspension contains predominantly lymphocytes, macrophages, occasional neutrophils, plasma cells, and fibroblasts. Pure populations of specific cell types can then be separated by methods such as immunomagnetic selection or FACS sorting using specific cell surface markers. However, there is only one published paper in the literature detailing a method of purifying plasma cells from gut tissue. In this paper CD54 (ICAM-1) was used as a cell surface marker to isolate functionally active plasma cells by immunomagnetic

130

selection.⁴¹⁶ Despite this being somewhat counter-intuitive, given that ICAM-1 has previously been reported to be expressed on a wide variety of cell types, we used this as a starting point to try and separate out a pure and functionally active population of plasma cells.

4.2 Plasma cell markers

During plasma cell differentiation some B-cell surface markers are progressively lost while other markers are up regulated. The B-cell marker CD20 is rapidly lost, followed more slowly by CD19. During this period there is a correspondingly rapid increase in expression of CD38 so that all human plasma cells express high levels of CD38 (CD38^{high}).⁴¹⁷ Thus the gut plasma cell population containing both maturing and fully differentiated plasma cells can be identified by CD38^{high}/CD19^{+/-} surface expression. Human CD38 is a 45 kDa type II transmembrane glycoprotein that has emerged as a multifunctional protein in recent years.⁴¹⁸ It has a discontinuous pattern of expression on leucocytes, being strongly expressed on plasma cells and weakly expressed on other cell types such as activated B-cells, T-cells and monocytes. It is involved in the regulation of cell life-span and migration, through control of lymphocyte adhesion to endothelial cells via interaction with the ligand CD31, a member of the Ig superfamily.⁴¹⁹ In addition, it catalyzes the synthesis and hydrolysis of cyclic ADP, a Ca2+ mobilizing agent that acts independently of inositol triphosphate. Other reported functions include growth stimulation, induction and prevention of apoptosis, induction of cytokines, activation of kinases, and phosphorylation of certain proteins.⁴²⁰

All mature plasma cells also express CD138 (Syndecan-1), which is not expressed by any other peripheral blood or bone marrow leucocyte. Anti-CD138 can therefore also be used for as a plasma cell marker.⁴²¹ CD138 is a member of a family of transmembrane heparan sulfate proteoglycans. Heparin suphate proteoglycans can bind cell-surface and matrix proteins, and can thus modulate various biological processes such as inflammatory cell maturation and activation, and leucocyte rolling, adhesion, and extravasation.⁴²² CD138 binds extracellular matrix components and fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) and can modify their function.⁴²³ It is strongly expressed by all plasma cells though not by any

other haematopoietic cell in bone marrow or peripheral blood. In tissue it is constitutively expressed at low levels by epithelial cells and, during growth and regeneration, can be inducibly expressed in fibroblasts by growth factors such as FGF-2, and in keratinocytes by epidermal growth factor (EGF) and keratinocyte growth factor (KGF). CD54 (ICAM-1) is a cell surface glycoprotein expressed on multiple cell types including leucocytes, epithelial cells, endothelial cells, and fibroblasts.⁴²⁴ It is a member of the immunoglobulin superfamily of adhesion molecules and is centrally involved in leukocyte trafficking and in T-cell/APC interactions. In the gut it is abundantly expressed on endothelial cells where it plays a crucial role in migration and extravasation of leucocytes through interaction with the ligands LFA-1 and Mac-1, primarily expressed on T-cells and neutrophils respectively.⁴²⁵ Its expression is upregulated by pro-inflammatory cytokines such as $TNF\alpha$, and bacterial products. In view of this, anti-sense oligonucleotides to ICAM-1 have been used therapeutically in inflammatory disorders such as ulcerative colitis where excess leucocyte trafficking occurs.²⁷² In contrast, gut epithelial cells do not constitutively express ICAM-1 though its expression can also be induced by pro-inflammatory cytokines.⁴²⁴ Interestingly, following its induction in epithelial cells it is only expressed on the apical surface.⁴²⁶ suggesting that here it may play a role in communicating with luminal antigens, rather than leucocyte trafficking. Additionally, there is also evidence from in-vitro studies that suggest ICAM-1 may be involved in epithelial cell antigen presentation to T-cells. Antibodies to ICAM-1 can block superantigen induced T cell activation in an MHC class-II deficient epithelial cell system, and in another study mouse M cells that only express low levels of HLA-DR develop antigen presenting capacity following the introduction of endogenous ICAM-1.^{427, 428} Thus, upregulation of ICAM-1 can result in both leucocyte recruitment, and increased antigen presentation in areas of inflammation. ICAM-1 is also known to be expressed on other lamina propria cell types. In normal colon, 7% of lamina propria cells express ICAM-1, rising to 46% and 69% in active CD and UC respectively.⁴²⁹ In a more recent study using immunoelectron microscopy gut plasma cells and macrophages from patients with UC expressed high levels of ICAM-1 whereas no expression was detected on lamina propria lymphocytes or granulocytes.⁴³⁰

4.3 Immunomagnetic isolation of plasma cells

The first aim of this study was to isolate a purified population of functional plasma cells from the gut mucosa. Medina et al reported that immunomagnetic positive selection of CD54+ cells from dispersed LPMCs resulted in a cell fraction that consisted almost entirely of CD38^{high} cells (94.4 (1)%; mean (SEM); n=4), and could be identified on the basis of morphological appearance and intracellular IgA as plasma cells.⁴¹⁶ Accordingly, this method was replicated exactly using fresh specimens of normal colonic tissue in initial attempts to isolate PCs. The presence of plasma cells in the dispersed cell fractions was analysed by means of staining by flow cytometric analysis. The CD38^{high}CD19^{+/-} fraction was taken to represent the total plasma cell fraction.

4.4 Immunomagnetic selection of CD54+ cells resulted in variable enrichment of the plasma cell population.

CD38^{high}CD19^{+/-} cells accounted for 27.4 \pm 9.9% of initial dispersed lamina propria mononuclear cell suspensions (n=8) (Figure 4.1, Table 4.1). Immunomagnetic selection with a monoclonal anti-CD54 antibody enriched the proportion of plasma cells as identified by the CD38^{high}CD19^{+/-} fraction using flow cytometry. The average yield following enrichment was 3.4 x 10⁶ (95% CI 1.8-5.1), with a purity of 64% (95% CI 40.5 – 87.4), (n=5) (Figure 4.2, Table 4.2). However the average purity of 64% was not as high as expected and not sufficient for detailed analysis of plasma cells without possible contamination by other cell types. The relatively low average purity resulted from the very wide variation in degree of plasma cell enrichment between subjects.

4.5 CD54 expression on LPMCs is variable and is not confined to the plasma cell compartment

To investigate the wide variability in plasma cell purity following CD54+ immunomagnetic selection, CD54 and CD38 co-expression was examined. On average 73% (range: 61% - 89%) of CD38⁺ plasma cells expressed CD54, whilst 32% (range: 14% - 59%) of CD54⁺ cells did not express CD38. Thus in normal LPMCs, contrary to Medina *et al's* data, CD54 was not exclusively expressed on the plasma cell fraction, but was expressed on average on 13% of CD38-ve LPMCs (Table 4.3). Furthermore 28% of plasma cells did not express CD54. Considerable inter-sample variation in CD54 expression was seen, probably reflecting that the fact that adhesion molecule expression in the gut is a dynamic process.

The percentage of CD54⁺/CD38⁻ cells in individual LPMC suspensions was then examined in relation to subsequent plasma cell purity achieved by CD54 immunomagnetic selection. As expected the percentage of CD54⁺/CD38⁻ cells was found to inversely correlate with subsequent plasma cell purity (Figure 4.3). Taken together these results indicated that CD54 was not specific for gut plasma cells, and that expression on other cell types resulted in the low purity of plasma cell achieved when using CD54 as an immunomagnetic marker.

4.6 Alternative markers for immunomagnetic selection of plasma cells

In view of the poor results obtained using an anti-CD54 antibody to purify plasma cells, alternative markers plasma cell markers were investigated. CD138 has been successfully used for the immunomagnetic selection of a highly purified plasma cell population from both blood and bone marrow.^{431, 432} However, there is no published data relating to its use in purifying gut plasma cells. One probable reason for this is that CD138 is extremely sensitivity to proteolysis. Accordingly the method of LPMC digestion was modified to see if CD138 could be used to isolate gut plasma cells.

An alternative marker that could be used for immunomagnetic selection is the plasma cell marker CD38 as it is highly expressed on all plasma cells. Again there is no published data on the isolation of gut plasma cells using this marker. As it is also present at low levels on activated T-cells, a two stage process of plasma cell isolation was devised. LPMCs were initially depleted of CD3 +ve cells, after which plasma cells were isolated from the negative effluent using an anti-CD38 antibody.

4.7 CD138 can be detected on LPMCs following short enzymatic digestion, but is rapidly lost with more prolonged collagenase digestion

Following conventional 18hr overnight collagenase digestion, CD138 was not detectable in LPMC suspensions. In view of this the LPMC isolation protocol was modified to use more intensive mechanical tissue disruption, with a considerably shorter period of collagenase digestion. Time course experiments revealed that following a 10-15 minute period of mechanical agitation and digestion, liberated LPMCs still expressed CD138 (Figures 4.4A and B). However, this was rapidly lost with more prolonged periods of digestion. Significant inter-sample variation was also present with CD138 occasionally being undetectable even after 10 minutes of digestion.

4.8 Immunomagnetic selection using CD138 (Syndecan-1) results in a highly purified population of plasma cells

LPMCs were obtained using a modified protocol. This involved a shorter total period of washing in HBSS and EDTA with more frequent (10minute) changes of solution. This was followed by vigorous mechanical disruption with a syringe and 14G blunt needle, and then a 10-15 minute period of enzymatic digestion with further intermittent mechanical disruption. The resulting LPMC suspension was incubated with 20ul of anti-CD138 coated microbeads per 10⁷ LPMCs. The cell suspension was then separated using two consecutive cell runs on LS columns. The positively isolated cell fraction represented the plasma cell population.

Immunomagnetic selection using CD138 microbeads resulted in a mean purity of 94.5% (95% C.I. 92.1 – 96.9%; SEM 0.96; n=8) CD39^{high}/CD19^{+/-} cells (Table 4.4, Figures 4.7 and 4.8).

4.9 Immunomagnetic selection using CD3 negative depletion followed by CD38 postitive enrichment

In an attempt to improve the cell yield of plasma cells, an alternative immunomagnetic selection protocol was devised using a two-stage process. The dispersed LPMC population was initially incubated with CD3 microbeads to remove the T-cell fraction.

The negative effluent was then collected and incubated with anti-CD38 mAb ($10\mu g/ml$) for 15 minutes at 4°C in the dark. After washing the cells were then incubated with goat anti-mouse magnetic microbeads. The cell suspension was then separated using two consecutive cell runs on LS columns. The positively isolated cell fraction represented the plasma cell population.

Immunomagnetic selection using this two stage selection process resulted in a mean purity of 80.7% (95% C.I. 68.1 – 93.4%; SEM 3.96; n=4) CD38^{high}/CD19^{+/-} cells (Table 4.5, Figure 4.9).

4.10 Confirmation of plasma cell purity and correspondence with CD38^{high}/CD19^{+/-} cell fraction

To confirm the CD38^{high}/CD19^{+/-} cell fraction did represent the plasma cell fraction the enriched cell fractions were cyto-centrifuged onto slides and stained for intracellular IgA. Plasma cells were identified by both typical morphological appearance and the presence of intracellular IgA. CD138 microbead selection resulted in the purest plasma cell population while the other two methods of selection yielded significantly inferior results, confirming the data obtained from flow cytometric analysis (Figures 4.10A and B).

4.11 Confirmation of functional activity of enriched plasma cell fraction

To confirm that cells in the enriched plasma cell fraction were viable and functionally active, purified plasma cells were cultured for two, five, and seven days in vitro. Cell free supernatants were then collected following culture and IgA secretion was tested by enzyme linked immunoabsorbent assay. The enriched plasma cell population secreted significantly more IgA at all time points than the initial non-enriched LPMC population from the same subjects. IgA was actively secreted for at least 7 days and was inhibited by the addition of cycloheximide (Figure 4.11).

4.12 Discussion

Research into gut plasma cell biology has been hampered by the lack of a quick and effective method of isolation a pure and functionally active population of these cells. To date there is only one report in the literature of an effective method of purifying gut plasma cells.⁴¹⁶ In this paper immunomagnetic selection using an antibody directed against the adhesion molecule CD54 (ICAM-1) was reported to result in a highly purified (94.4 \pm 1.1%; mean (SEM); n=4) plasma cell population. However our experience gave conflicting results with only moderate and very variable plasma cell enrichment. Further investigation revealed this to be due to variable expression of CD54 on other lamina propria leucocytes effectively negating this as a useful method of plasma cell purification.

Other methods of purifying gut plasma cells were subsequently investigated. CD138 is a specific plasma cell marker that has previously been used to purify plasma cells from blood and bone-marrow. However, the sensitive nature of the antigen and it rapid shedding during collagenase digestion has previously been a barrier to its use in isolating gut plasma cells. To surmount this, a modified protocol was developed to extract LPMCs from tissue following which cell surface CD138 expression could still be identified by flow cytometery. Immunomagnetic selection of gut plasma cells was then undertaken using CD138 microbeads. This resulted in a very highly purified plasma cell population, (94.5%; 95% C.I. 92.1 – 96.9%) and was easily reproducible. However a limitation of this process was the low yield of plasma cells (0.76 x 10^6 PC from ~ 50 x 10^6 LPMC). To address this, a second method of plasma cell isolation was devised. This involved a two-step process. An initial CD3 depletion step was undertaken as in addition to being highly expressed on plasma cells, low level CD38 expression can be found on activated T-cells. Following this positive immunomagnetic selection through CD38 was undertaken. This again resulted in a highly purified plasma cell population (80.7%; 95% C.I. 68.1 - 93.4%). Though the purity was not as high as that seen with selection through CD138, the yield was considerably greater with a mean of 2.28 x 10^6 cells. Confirmation that the CD38^{high}/CD19^{+/-} cell fraction did represent plasma cells was obtained by assessment of the typical morphological appearance of the cells in conjunction with strong intracellular IgA staining which is not seen in other cell types.

137

Functional capability of the cells was also confirmed by in-vitro IgA secretion. These two methods therefore both represent effect methods of isolating gut plasma cells. As the purity was significantly better following CD138 microbead selection this method was used for all future experiments. Though CD3 depletion followed by CD38 positive selection did result in an enriched cell population the purity was not sufficient for use in future experiments.

An interesting separate finding from this set of experiments was that isolated plasma cells continued to secrete IgA for at least a week in ex-vivo culture experiments. This suggested that some gut plasma cells might be longer lived than previously realised. Though in recent years some evidence has accumulated that suggests gut plasma cells may be long lived, the classical viewpoint is that there is a high turnover of plasma cells in the lamina propria with individual cells only surviving for a few days. The fact that in these experiments plasma cells were functional for at least one week raised the question whether some gut plasma cells were capable of persisting for longer periods of time. This question is addressed in the next chapter.

FIGURE 4.1 CD19 AND CD38 EXPRESSION ON DISPERSED LPMCS FROM NORMAL COLON



TABLE 4.1 CD19 AND CD38 POSITIVE CELL FRACTIONS AS PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL LPMCS

Cell fraction	Mean ± SEM (%)
CD38 ⁻ /CD19 ⁻	52.5 ± 4.7
CD19 ⁺ /CD38 ⁺	21.8 ± 4.3
CD38 ^{high} /CD19 ⁺	15.2 ± 2.0
CD38 ^{high} /CD19 ⁻	10.3 ± 1.4
Total PC (CD38 ^{high} /CD19 ^{+/-})	25.6 ± 3.1

Figure 4.1 shows a representative dot-blot of CD19 and CD38 expression on dispersed LPMCs. CD38 staining is along the x-axis and CD19 staining along the y-axis. Table 4.1 shows the proportion of CD38^{high}CD19^{+/-} plasma cells as a percentage of the total LPMC population (data shown are the mean and SEM; n=8).

FIGURE 4.2 PLASMA CELL ENRICHMENT FOLLOWING IMMUNOMAGNETIC SELECTION USING AN ANTI-CD54 ANTIBODY



TABLE 4.2 AVERAGE PLASMA CELL PURITY FOLLOWING IMMUNOMAGNETIC SELECTION USING AN ANTI-CD54 ANTIBODY

Cell fraction	Mean % (95% CI)	Average Yield (95% CI)
CD38 ^{high} /CD19 ^{+/-}	64.0% (40.5 - 87.4)	$3.4 \ge 10^6 (1.8 - 5.1)$

Figure 4.2 shows a representative flow cytometric analysis of CD19 and CD38 expression on dispersed LPMCs before (left graph) and after (right graph) immunomagnetic selection using anti-CD54 antibody. The plasma cell population is enriched from 60% to 82%. Table 4.2 shows the average plasma cell purity and yield following anti-CD54 immunomagnetic selection(Data shown are the mean and 95% confidence intervals; n=4).

TABLE 4.3 CD54 AND CD38 POSITIVE CELL FRACTIONS AS PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL LPMCS

Cell fraction	Mean ± SEM (%)	StD
CD38 ⁻ /CD54 ⁺	13.0 ± 6.1	12.1
$CD38^{high}/CD54^{+}$	22.7 ± 4.7	9.4
CD38 ^{high} /CD54 ⁻	8.9 ± 4.4	8.9

Table 4.3 Proportion of CD38⁺ and CD54⁺ plasma cells as a percentage of the total LPMC population. This demonstrates that on average 36% CD54⁺ cells are not plasma cells, and that 28% of plasma cells do not express CD54 (Data shown are the mean and SEM; n=4).



FIGURE 4.3 CD54 AND CD38 POSITIVE CELL FRACTIONS AS PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL LPMCS

Figure 4.3 Representative dot-blots correlating plasma cell purity following immunomagnetic selection with the proportion of CD54⁺/CD38⁻ cells in the initial LPMC suspension. In graph A plasma cell purity was 82%, whilst the corresponding percentage of CD54⁺CD38⁻ cells was 6% (graph B). In graph C the plasma cell purity was 53% whilst the corresponding percentage of CD54⁺CD38⁻ cells was 31% (graph D).



FIGURE 4.4A AND B TIME COURSE OF THE EFFECT OF TIME ON ENZYMATIC DIGESTION ON CD138 EXPRESSION ON LPMCS



Figure B



Figure 4.4A and B₂ Figure A shows a representative series of dot-blots showing CD138 staining clearly visible at 15minutes, but virtually absent at 1hr. Figure B shows the percentage of LPMCs +ve for CD138 rapidly decreases with length of enzymatic digestion (Data shown are mean and SEM; n=5).

TABLE 4.4 AVERAGE PLASMA CELL PURITY FOLLOWING IMMUNOMAGNETIC SELECTION USING CD138 MICROBEADS

Cell fraction	Mean % (95% CI)	Average Yield (95% CI)
CD38 ⁺ /CD19 ^{+/-}	94.5% (92.1 - 96.9)	0.76 x 10 ⁶ (0.23 – 1.3)

Table 4.4 Average plasma cell purity and yield following plasma cell enrichment with CD138 microbeads (Data shown are the mean and 95% confidence intervals, and yield and 95% confidence intervals; n=8).





Figure 4.7 shows a representative series of dot-blots from one complete experiment. Graphs A and D show the total cell population defined by forward and sideways scatter before and after plasma cell enrichment using CD138 microbeads. Graphs B and E show the same cell population stained with anti-CD19 and CD38 antibodies to define the plasma cell population. Histograms C and F indicate the total proportion of CD38⁺ve cells before and after enrichment for plasma cells


FIGURE 4.8 PLASMA CELL ENRICHMENT FOLLOWING IMMUNMAGNETIC SELECTION USING CD138 MICROBEADS

Figures 4.8 shows representative FACS analysis of CD38/CD19 staining in two further individual experiments. Panels A1 and B1 shown the pre-selection cell populations and panels A2 and B2 show the post selection cell populations.

TABLE 4.5 PLASMA CELL PURITY AFTER IMMUNOMAGNETIC SELECTION USING CD3 DEPLETION FOLLOWED BY CD38 ENRICHMENT

Cell fraction	Mean % (95% CI)	Average Yield (95% CI)
CD38 ⁺ /CD19 ^{+/-}	80.7% (68.1 – 93.4)	2.28 x 10 ⁶ (0.57 – 3.9)

Table 4.5 shows the average plasma cell purity and yield following plasma cell enrichment using CD3 depletion followed by CD38 enrichment (Data shown are the mean and 95% confidence intervals, and yield and 95% confidence intervals; n=4).

FIGURE 4.9 PLASMA CELL ENRICHMENT AFTER IMMUNOMAGNETIC SELECTION USING CD3 DEPLETION FOLLOWED BY CD38 ENRICHMENT



Figure 4.9 Representative flow cytometry analysis from two separate experiments showing plasma cell enrichment from after CD3 depletion step followed by CD38 enrichment.

FIGURE 4.10A INTRACELLULAR IGA⁺ STAINING OF PLASMA CELLS IN NON-ENRICHED DISPERSED LPMC FRACTION



Figure 4.10A Representative cytospin of dispersed gut LPMCs. Plasma cells are be identified by their typical large appearance with eccentric clock face nuclei and brown intracellular IgA staining. They represent $27.2\% \pm 6.7\%$ of the pre selection lamina propria mononuclear cell population.

FIGURE 4.10B INTRACELLULAR IGA⁺ STAINING OF ENRICHED PLASMA CELL FRACTION FOLLOWING IMMUNOMAGNETIC SELECTION USING CD138 MICROBEADS



Figure 4.10B Representative cytospin of dispersed gut LPMCs. Plasma cells are be identified by their typical large appearance with eccentric clock face nuclei and brown intracellular IgA staining. They represent $88.2\% \pm 4.7\%$ of the pre selection lamina propria mononuclear cell population.

150



FIGURE 4.11 IN VITRO IGA SECRETION BY CD138 ENRICHED PLASMA CELL AND NON-ENRICHED LPMC FRACTIONS

Figure 4.11 Spontaneous IgA production from enriched lamina propria plasma cell (LPPC) fraction compared with that from the initial non-enriched LPMC fraction. Supernatant IgA was measured by ELISA and results expressed in ng/ml (Data shown are the mean and SEM; n=5).

Chapter 5

5 Gut plasma cell lifespan ex-vivo

5.1 Introduction

Long-lasting protective antibody titres against antigens, such as polio and tetanus, can be found in human sera for decades following infection or immunization. These long-term antibody responses have classically been thought to be maintained by the continuous differentiation of memory B-cells into antibody secreting cells.⁴³³ This is based on the premise that plasma cells are short-lived and need to be continually replenished. However, in recent years it has become apparent that long-lived plasma cells reside in specific niche areas such as the bone-marrow and spleen, and that these provide a source of long-lasting high-affinity antibody.^{369, 434} These plasma cells, which no longer react to antigen or antigen-antibody complexes have been found to survive for months to years and are not sensitive to irradiation or to cell-division inhibitors.⁴³⁵ Their survival appears dependant on a complex molecular microenvironment termed the plasma cell survival niche.

There is increasing evidence that it is the cytokine milieu and direct cell-cell interaction in these survival niches that is responsible for plasma cell longevity, rather than an intrinsic property of the plasma cell. Ex vivo, bone marrow plasma cells that are longlived *in vivo* die within 3 days *in vitro* if cultured in standard medium. Their survival can be prolonged by the addition of various cytokines such as IL-5, IL-6, and TNFa.³⁷⁰ However, survival cannot be sustained for much over 5 days by the addition of cytokines, which is in stark contrast to the estimated PC lifespan of over six months in vivo. This suggests that other survival factors including direct cell-cell interaction may also be necessary for optimal survival. In support of this concept it has been demonstrated that isolated tonsillar plasma cells undergo apoptosis *in vitro* if not rescued by stromal cells.³⁷¹ Plasma cells are also found in large numbers at sites of inflammation, which may provide the correct microenvironment to act as survival niches. In the lupus prone NZW/B mouse, the inflamed kidneys support plasma cells in numbers comparable to the bone marrow.⁴³⁶

153

The gut lamina propria with its large plasma cell population is likely to represent another plasma cell survival niche. However, in contrast to systemic plasma cells, very little is known with regard to gut plasma cell lifespan. In mice treated with tritiated thymidine at birth, IgA gut plasma cells appear to have a half-life of 4.7 days.⁴³⁷ The life-span of gut IgG plasma cells is unknown. In humans IgA gut plasma cells have been shown to actively secrete IgA for up to two weeks in ex-vivo cultures.⁴¹⁶ This is in keeping with bone marrow derived IgG plasma cells which can secrete IgG for up to two weeks, whereas blood and tonsillar IgG plasma cells can only secrete IgG for 2-3 days.⁴³⁸

In the following experiments I have investigated the lifespan of gut plasma cells. This was performed using antibody specific ELISpots. LPMCs isolated from subjects with inflammatory bowel disease and normal controls were cultured overnight on ELISpot membranes to investigate proportion of IgA and IgG antibody secreting cells Captured cells were visualized and enumerated using BCIP/NBT. Each spot-forming unit (SFU) represents one antibody secreting cell.

5.2 Frequency of IgG antibody secreting cells is increased in inflammatory bowel disease

IgA antibody secreting cells from normal and IBD subjects comprised 14.2% and 19.6% of the total LPMC population respectively. IgG antibody secreting cells from normal and IBD subjects comprised 1.3% and 7.3% of the total LPMC population respectively. These figures correlated with cell frequency determined by FACS and immuno-histochemistry (Figures 5.1-5.3).

5.3 IgG secreting plasma cells persist in inflammatory bowel disease

LPMCs from patients with IBD and normal controls were grown in short term-cultures for up to 3 weeks. LPMCs were sampled on a weekly basis and then cultured overnight in isotype specific ELISpots to determine the relative proportion of IgA and IgG plasma cells surviving in culture. IgA secreting plasma cells disappeared rapidly from both IBD and normal cell culture, with very few surviving by 2-3 weeks. However IgG secreting plasma cells from subjects with IBD persisted in culture for at least 3 week (Figures 5.4-5.6).

5.4 Discussion

The experiments in this chapter clearly demonstrate that IgG secreting plasma cells in patients with IBD survive for considerably longer in ex-vivo cell cultures than IgA secreting plasma cells. Furthermore, the fact that a considerable number of plasma cells are still actively secreting IgG after 3 week in culture suggests that these may represent a population of long-lived plasma cells. Thus, it appears that the gut lamina propria can act as a survival niche for gut plasma cells, in a similar manner to the bone marrow. The discrepancy between IgA and IgG antibody secreting cells lifespan suggest that there is likely to also be intrinsic differences between plasma cell isotypes that contribute to the determination of lifespan. These are novel findings that have not previously been reported.

The only published work on plasma cell lifespan relates to bone marrow and spleen IgG antibody producing cells. It is now recognised that the bone marrow microenvironment supports plasma cell survival, and that a long-lived (>6 months) population of plasma cells exists that contributes to immunological memory. Isolated bone marrow plasma cells die rapidly in culture with none recovered at 1 week. In contrast, when non-processed total bone-marrow is cultured approximately 70% of plasma cells are still viable at 1 week.³⁷⁴ Our results suggest that this may also the case in the gut in inflammatory bowel disease. It appears likely that the inflammatory cytokine and cell milieu in the lamina propria of subjects with active IBD provides signals that prevent IgG

155

antibody secreting cells from undergoing apoptosis. In support of this, a failure of lamina propria T-cell apoptosis is thought to be one of the mechanisms that result in persistent gut inflammation in Crohn's disease.⁴³⁹ Further experiments will be required to determine if either individual or combinations of cytokines can prolong gut plasma cell lifespan. It is also possible that the continuing translocation of organisms from the gut flora across the disrupted epithelial surface in IBD may contribute to plasma cells survival by preventing them from undergoing apoptosis. CpG DNA motifs have been shown to activate autoreactive B-cells through BCR cross-linking and stimulation of TLR-9 dependent signalling pathways.^{440, 441} Accordingly, it would be pertinent to investigate cell surface expression of toll-like receptors by plasma cells, which has not previously been reported, as their expression would enable plasma cells to respond directly to bacterial components.

Interestingly, there was a suggestion from the ELISpot data that IgG secreting plasma cells from normal subjects could also survive ex-vivo for at least 2 weeks. The data obtained from these experiments was limited however as the frequency of IgG secreting plasma cells was 10-100 fold less in normal gut lamina propria compared with IBD lamina propria. This resulted in very low cell counts with a high degree of variability. In addition, it was not possible to culture normal unselected gut LPMCs beyond two weeks meaning that data on more prolonged normal plasma cell survival could not be obtained. That LPMCs in general did not survive well may have been due to a combination of lower total cell numbers, lower state of cell activation, and a lack of cytokine signalling to prevent apoptosis in normal cell cultures. Therefore additional experiments would need to be done to confirm the observation whether IgG plasma cells also persist in the normal gut.

The differential in lifespan between IgA and IgG plasma cells suggest that though the gut may be acting as a survival niche, intrinsic difference between plasma cells must also exist that contribute to longevity. This has not previously been reported and what these factors are remains to be determined. The expression of pro- and anti-apoptotic proteins such as BAX and Bcl-2 in gut plasma cells has not been well established. Gut plasma cells express relatively low levels of CD95 and are not sensitive to Fas-mediated apoptosis,⁴¹⁶ in keeping with bone marrow derived plasma cells, and in contrast to more immature tonsillar plasma cells, which express CD95 and undergo Fas-mediated apoptosis.⁴⁴² More recently, in an immunohistochemical study of synovium from subjects with rheumatoid arthritis, IgG+ve plasma cells have been shown to stain strongly for the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-x(L).⁴⁴³

There is also an increasing body of evidence that suggest plasma cell apoptosis may be controlled by unique molecular pathways rather than by death receptors or mitochondria. Activation of Bax in the endoplasmic reticulum membrane and subsequent activation of endoplasmic reticulum-associated caspase-4 has been shown to be a key component of programmed plasma cell death.⁴⁴⁴ This means that immunoglobulin secretion may be the cardinal mechanism by which plasma cell death is controlled. When antibody production becomes maximal, proteasomal activity decreases leading to an accumulation of polyubiquitinated proteins and the stabilization of endogenous proteasomal substrates such as IkBa and Bax leading to the induction of apoptosis.⁴⁴⁵ It is therefore feasible that differences in immunoglobulin secretion kinetics could also account for differences in isotype survival.

Thus, it remains to be elucidated what determines differential gut plasma cell survival. In particular it is unclear whether it is the microenvironment, differences in levels of proand anti-apoptotic molecules, or novel apoptotic pathways that result in the differential plasma cell survival seen both between isotypes and between normal subjects and those with IBD.



FIGURE 5.1 PLASMA CELL FREQUENCY BY ISOTYPE IN DISPERSED LPMC POPULATIONS FROM NORMAL AND IBD SUBJECTS

Figure 5.1 IgA and IgG plasma cell frequency expressed as percentage of total LPMC number. The percentage of IgA+ve PCs in IBD subjects was not significantly different from normal controls (19.6% v 14.2%; p=0.23). The percentage of IgG+ve PCs in IBD subjects was significantly greater than in normal controls (7.3% v 1.3%; p=0.034). (Data expressed mean \pm SEM; n=3)

FIGURE 5.2 IGA PLASMA CELLS IN DISPERSED LPMC POPULATIONS FROM NORMAL AND IBD SUBJECTS

A



B



Figure 5.2 Representative ELISpot membranes demonstrating IgA plasma cell SFUs/1000 LPMCs. Figure A is from a normal subject, while Figure B is from a subject with ulcerative colitis (1000LPMCs/well; x10 magnification).

159

FIGURE 5.3 IGG PLASMA CELLS IN DISPERSED LPMC POPULATIONS FROM NORMAL AND IBD SUBJECTS

A



B



Figure 5.3 Representative ELISpot membranes demonstrating IgG plasma cell SFUs/1000 LPMCs. Figure A is from a normal subject, while Figure B is from a subject with ulcerative colitis (1000LPMCs/well x10 magnification).

FIGURE 5.4 PLASMA CELL FREQUENCY BY ISOTYPE IN DISPERSED IBD AND NORMAL LPMC POPULATIONS OVER 3 WEEKS EX-VIVO SHORT-TERM CULTURE



Figures 5.4 Panels A and B demonstrate the relative frequency of IgA and IgG secreting plasma cell in LPMCs from normal and IBD subjects respectively over a three week time period (Data shown are the mean and SEM; n=4 for each value).

FIGURE 5.5 IGA PLASMA CELL FREQUENCY IN CULTURED IBD LPMCS OVER THREE WEEKS SHORT-TERM CULTURE

IgA ELISpot

Day 0

Day 7









Figure 5.5 Representative ELISpots from a single patient with ulcerative colitis. LPMCs were cultured over a 3 week time period. The ELISpots clearly show a rapid decline in IgA SFUs over the time course of the experiments (1000LPMCs/well x10 magnification).

FIGURE 5.6 IGG PLASMA CELL FREQUENCY IN CULTURED IBD LPMCS OVER THREE WEEKS SHORT-TERM CULTURE

IgG ELISpot

Day 0

Day 7



Day 14





Figure 5.6 Representative ELISpots from a single patient with ulcerative colitis. LPMCs were cultured over a 3 week time period. The ELISpots clearly show a relative persistence in IgG SFUs over the time course of the experiments (1000LPMCs/well x10 magnification).

Chapter 6

6 Gut plasma cell cytokine and matrix metalloproteinase production

6.1 Introduction

There is now clear evidence that, in addition to the production of immunoglobulin, in certain circumstances plasma cells are capable of the production of other immune mediators. As discussed in detail in the introduction, plasma cells from various tissues have been reported to make a variety of cytokines including TNF α , MIF, osteopontin, and TGF β . Plasma cells from periodontal tissue have also been reported to express MMP-8 and MMP-13, and transformed plasma cell lines and myeloma cells can secrete MMP-3, MMP-2 and MMP-9 in vitro. Accordingly, it appears highly probable that the marked plasma cell infiltrates typically seen in areas of inflammation play a more complex immunological role than previously envisaged.

As plasma cells are abundant in the inflamed mucosa in Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis they may be capable of producing immune mediators involved in the inflammatory response. Accordingly, in the following experiments I have initially addressed the hypothesis that gut plasma cells in IBD produce inflammatory mediators such as such as cytokines and MMP-3. I have then investigated the role of specific plasma cell isotypes in the production of MMP-3.

6.2 Gut plasma cells from IBD and normal subjects contain abundant transcripts for TGFβ

Previous studies using immuno-histochemistry have indicated that plasma cells can express a variety of cytokines. In addition plasma cell lines can spontaneously secrete cytokines. Therefore, analysis of cytokine gene expression was undertaken on gut plasma cells isolated from subjects with IBD and normal controls. Plasma cells were isolated using CD138 microbead immunomagnetic selection as described in chapter 4, with resultant cell purity confirmed by flow cytometric analysis. IL-10, TGF β , IFN γ , IL-12p40, IL-4 and IL-5 mRNA expression was determined using real-time RT-PCR. Both normal and IBD plasma cells very found to contain large numbers of transcripts for TGF β . No other transcripts were detected in significant quantities though IL-10 and IFN γ were present at around the limit of detection in several samples from both normal and IBD PCs. Relative gene transcription levels for TGF β were approximately 1000 fold greater than mRNA transcripts for any other cytokines (Figure 6.1).

6.3 Cultured gut plasma cells actively secrete TGFβ

To confirm gut lamina propria plasma cells actively secreted TGF β , protein expression into culture media was investigated using a commercial ELISA assay. Plasma cells from normal subjects actively secreted TGF β over the course of 5 days (Figure 6.2).

6.4 Plasma cells isolated from subjects with IBD contained abundant transcripts for MMP-3

Analysis of plasma cell MMP-3 gene expression was also undertaken using Taqman RT-PCR. Plasma cells from patients with Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis contained abundant transcripts for MMP-3, whereas in normal controls MMP-3 transcripts were barely detectable with a C_T of approximately 40. Relative gene expression was approximately 10,000 fold higher in IBD plasma cells than in normal controls (Figure 6.3) mRNA transcripts for TIMP-1, the endogenous inhibitor of MMP-3, were not significantly different between plasma cells from IBD patients and normal controls (Figure 6.4).

6.5 MMP-3 protein expression is increased in patients with CD and UC compared with normal controls.

Plasma cells from patients with ulcerative colitis, Crohn's disease, and normal controls were placed in short-term cultures for 48hrs. MMP-3 protein production by plasma cells was investigated by western blotting of conditioned medium. MMP-3 production by plasma cells from patients with ulcerative and Crohn's disease was significantly greater

than that from normal plasma cells (Fig 6.5A and B). No difference was seen in TIMP-1 levels between subjects with IBD and normal controls (Fig 6.6).

6.6 IgG+ve gut plasma cells are the predominant source of MMP-3 in both UC and CD

To more precisely identify the cellular source and plasma cell isotype responsible for MMP-3 production, confocal laser microscopy was undertaken on frozen sections of gut lamina propria from subjects with CD, UC, and normal controls. Sections of lamina propria from patients with UC and CD contained numerous MMP-3⁺ cells. In contrast, virtually no MMP-3⁺ cells were found in normal control lamina propria. Likewise many IgG+ve cells were seen in IBD tissue, whereas they again were virtually absent from normal controls. Both normal and IBD lamina propria contained numerous IgA+ve cells (Figure 6.7).

To characterize the type of plasma cell producing MMP-3, double immunofluorescent staining was undertaken. In IBD tissue the majority of IgG+ve plasma cells stained strongly for MMP-3. A minority of IgA+ve plasma cells in IBD tissue also stained for IgA. In normal controls there were virtually no IgG or MMP-3+ve cells in the lamina propria. The IgA+ve cells in the lamina propria of normal controls did not stain for MMP-3 (Figure 6.8-6.10). Overall, approximately 70% of IgG PCs, and 25% of IgA PCs in IBD tissue expressed MMP-3 (Figure 6.11). IgG⁺ and MMP-3⁺ cells were so scarce in normal lamina propria that meaningful comparison could not be made.

6.7 Discussion

These studies provide strong evidence that gut plasma cells play a much more complex role in the inflammatory response in IBD that previously appreciated.

Firstly, investigation of plasma cell cytokine expression demonstrated that gut lamina propria cells in both health and disease actively secrete TGF β . This indicates that plasma cells must play an active physiological role in regulating the immune responses in the gut. TGF β is a pleiotropic cytokine that regulates growth, differentiation, and function of

immune and non-immune cells. In the gut it plays a crucial role in maintaining immune homeostasis in normal individuals through counteracting the effects of the Th1 proinflammatory cytokine response to food and bacterial antigens.⁴⁴⁶ Thus, plasma cells may contribute to controlling T-cell immune responses in the gut lamina propria. In addition TGF β is crucial to plasma cell isotype switching and may therefore contribute in an autocrine manner to the generation of the mucosal humoral immune system. Plasma cells generated in vitro from human B-cells have previously been shown to persistently express TGF β , but not to limit their own immunoglobulin secretion via this cytokine.³⁷⁸ In IBD tissue, though increased levels of TGF β are found in diseased mucosa there appears to be a defect in TGF β signalling that prevents it from downregulating the inflammatory response. Levels of Smad7, the negative regulator of intracellular TGF β signaling are increased, rendering cells unresponsive to it.¹⁶⁵ Accordingly the fact that UC and CD plasma cells were also shown to express TGF β in this study is in keeping with the suggestion that it is a block in TGF β signaling that results contributes to the excessive inflammatory response seen in IBD.

Secondly, the experiments in this chapter clearly demonstrated that gut plasma cells from subjects with IBD express large quantities of MMP-3. MMP-3 has previously been shown to be one of the major enzymes responsible for the matrix destruction and cell death seen in the mucosa of patients with IBD.²⁸⁹ The classical pathway by which this occurs is through the upregulation of subepithelial myofibroblast MMP-3 production by pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF α , IL-1 β , and IFN γ , resulting in tissue destruction. The findings in this chapter provides evidence for the existence of an additional immunological pathway through which plasma cells can also secrete MMP-3 and thus contribute to the mucosal damage seen in seen in IBD. This is a novel and potentially significant finding.

Finally, I demonstrated that in subjects with IBD the vast majority of IgG gut plasma cells expressed MMP-3 in contrast to around 25% of IgA expressing plasma cells. This suggests that the characteristic IgG plasma cell infiltrate seen in IBD may have a considerably greater pathogenic role than previously recognised. Furthermore, it also

raises the question of whether MMP production is a fundamental property of the IgG plasma cell, with this pathway representing a widespread and important component of the inflammatory response. In support of this concept IgG plasma cell infiltrates are commonly found in areas of inflammation and tissue destruction in a wide-variety of conditions where MMPs may be necessary to facilitate the movement of plasma cells through tissue compartments to sites of inflammation. Furthermore, IgG expressing plasma cells from inflamed synovial and scleral tissue have previously been shown by immunohistochemistry to contain MMP-3 immunoreactivity,³⁸⁹ and plasma cells from subjects with multiple myeloma secrete a range of MMPs as previously described.

In summary, the work in this chapter demonstrates very clearly that gut plasma cells produce important immunological mediators, and thus almost certainly play a larger role in the immunological cascade than simply that of antibody production. Furthermore MMP production by IgG plasma cells in inflammatory infiltrates represents a hitherto unrecognised pathway of mucosal damage. As such, blockade of this pathway may be an effective target for the treatment of inflammatory disorders such IBD.

FIGURE 6.1 RELATIVE PLASMA CELL CYTOKINE GENE EXPRESSION IN PATIENTS WITH IBD AND NORMAL CONTROLS



Figure 6.1 Relative cytokine gene expression in plasma cells isolated from subjects with IBD and normal controls measured by Taqman RT-PCR. TGF β transcripts were markedly elevated in both groups compared to other cytokines which were only just detectable. (Data shown are mean and SEM; Normal n=7; IBD n=6).

FIGURE 6.2 SPONTANEOUS TGFB SECRETION BY CULTURED NORMAL PLASMA CELLS OVER 5 DAYS



Figure 6.2 Spontaneous TGF β secretion by isolated normal plasma cells over the course of 5 days. TGF β levels in conditioned media were significantly higher at day 5 than day 2 (p=0.031^{*}; n=5).

FIGURE 6.3 PLASMA CELL MMP-3 GENE EXPRESSION IN PATIENTS WITH ULCERATIVE COLITIS, CROHN'S DISEASE AND NORMAL CONTROLS



Figure 6.3 Relative MMP-3 gene expression in gut plasma cells isolated from patients with ulcerative colitis, Crohn's disease and normal controls (n=6, 4, and 7 respectively). MMP-3 transcripts were approximately 1000-10,000 fold higher in plasma cells isolated from subjects with UC and CD compared with normal controls (P<0.0001 for both) (Data shown actual values with the boxes indicating the 25th and 75th percentiles, and the line in the bow the median).

FIGURE 6.4 PLASMA CELL TIMP-1 GENE EXPRESSION IN PATIENTS WITH ULCERATIVE COLITIS, CROHN'S DISEASE AND NORMAL CONTROLS



Figure 6.4 Graph demonstrating relative TIMP-1 gene expression in gut plasma cells isolated from subjects with ulcerative colitis, Crohn's disease and normal controls (n=5, 4, and 7 respectively). TIMP-1 transcripts were not significantly different in plasma cells from subjects with Crohn's disease or ulcerative colitis compared with normal controls (Data shown actual values with the boxes indicating the 25^{th} and 75^{th} percentiles, and the line in the bow the median).

FIGURE 6.5A MMP-3 PRODUCTION BY PLASMA CELLS FROM SUBJECTS WITH CROHN'S DISEASE, ULCERATIVE COLITIS, AND NORMAL CONTROLS



Α

Figure 6.5A Representative western blot for MMP-3 in cultured media from PCs isolated from patients with CD, UC, and normal subjects following 48hr culture in serum free media. Plasma cells from patients with both UC and CD produced significantly more MMP-3 protein than plasma cells from normal subjects. In addition more of the MMP-3 was in the lower molecular weight activated forms (54 and 56 kDa bands) than the normal controls. rMMP-3 is a recombinant positive control.

FIGURE 6.5B QUANTATIVE ANALYSIS OF MMP-3 PROTEIN PRODUCTION BY PLASMA CELLS FROM SUBJECTS WITH ULCERATIVE COLITIS, CROHN'S DISEASE, AND NORMAL CONTROLS



Figure 6.5B Quantitative analysis of MMP-3 protein production by isolated plasma cells from subjects with CD, UC and normal controls. Total MMP-3 protein was significantly increased in cultured media containing plasma cells from subjects with CD and UC compared with normal controls (*p=0.02; **p=0.04) (Data shown are the mean +/- SEM; n=3).

FIGURE 6.6 TIMP-1 PRODUCTION BY PLASMA CELLS FROM SUBJECTS WITH CROHN'S DISEASE, ULCERATIVE COLITIS, AND NORMAL CONTROLS



Figure 6.6 Representative western blot for TIMP-1 in cultured media from PCs isolated from patients with CD, UC, and normal subjects. No significant difference was seen in TIMP-1 levels between subjects with IBD and normal controls.

FIGURE 6.7 CONFOCAL IMAGING OF COLONIC MUCOSA IN NORMAL CONTROLS AND SUBJECTS WITH ULCERATIVE COLITIS AND CROHN'S DISEASE



Figure 6.7 Representative colonic mucosa sections from patients with IBD and normal controls. Abundant IgA expressing cells (green) are seen throughout the lamina propria of all subjects (Panels A, D and G), in contrast to IgG expressing cells (green) and MMP3 expressing cells (red) which are seen in subjects with UC and CD, but are extremely rare in normal subjects (IgG: Panels B, E and H, MMP3: Panels C, F, and I).

FIGURE 6.8 CONFOCAL IMAGING OF IGA AND IGG COLOCALISATION WITH MMP-3 IN COLONIC MUCOSA IN NORMAL CONTROLS





Figure 6.8 Representative colonic mucosa sections from normal controls with Ig expressing cells staining red and MMP-3 expressing cells staining green. Abundant IgA staining is seen throughout the LP, though no MMP-3 and no co-localisation (Panels A-C). In contrast to IgA very few IgG expressing cells are seen in the LP (Panel D). Again, there is no MMP-3 expressing cells and no co-localisation (Panels E and F) (Images are representative of 5 different experiments, magnification x 40).

FIGURE 6.9 CONFOCAL IMAGING OF IGA COLOCALISATION WITH MMP-3 IN COLONIC MUCOSA IN IBD

IgA



MMP-3

Overlay





Figure 6.9 Representative colonic mucosa sections from normal controls with Ig expressing cells staining red and MMP-3 expressing cells staining green. Abundant IgA (Panels A and D) and MMP-3 (Panels B and E) staining is seen throughout the LP. The majority of IgA expressing cells do not co-localise with MMP-3 (Panel C) though occasional IgA expressing cells also express MMP-3 (Panel F) (Images are representative of 8 different experiments, magnification x 126 (Panels A-C) and x 80 (Panels D-F).

FIGURE 6.10 CONFOCAL IMAGING OF IGG COLOCALISATION WITH MMP-3 IN COLONIC MUCOSA IN IBD



lgG

MMP-3

Overlay



Figure 6.10 Representative colonic mucosa sections from normal controls with Ig expressing cells staining red and MMP-3 expressing cells staining green. Abundant IgG (Panels A and D) and MMP-3 (Panels B and E) staining is seen throughout the LP. The vast majority of IgG expressing cells also express MMP-3 (Panels C and F) (Images are representative of 8 different experiments, magnification x 126 (Panels A-C) and x 80 (Panels D-F).

FIGURE 6.11 THE PERCENTAGE MMP-3 EXPRESSION BY PLASMA CELL ISOTYPE IN COLONIC MUCOSA FROM SUBJECTS WITH UC, CD AND NORMAL CONTROLS.



Figure 6.11 Graph demonstrating percentage mmp-3 expression by IgA and IgG expressing plasma cells from subjects with UC, CD, and normal controls. In subjects with UC and CD, the majority of IgG plasma cells expressed MMP-3 compared with around 30% of IgA expressing plasma cells. In contrast, in normal subjects very few IgA expressing plasma cells from normal subjects co-expressed MMP-3 and IgG plasma cells were undetectable (Data expressed as mean +/- SEM; n=3 (N), n=6 (UC), n-4 (CD).
Chapter 7

7 Final comments and future work

7.1 Introduction

In this work I have looked at two separate but related areas of IBD research. In the first I investigated the effect of thalidomide and related analogues on specific biological pathways known to be important in the pathogenesis of IBD. In the second I have investigated the role of plasma cells in IBD with the view to identifying new immunological pathways, and thus potential new therapeutic targets. The development of new therapies for the treatment of IBD is crucially dependent on basic and translational science research. Both studies presented in this thesis approach this problem, though in two different ways. In the first study, assessing the effect of specific therapies on immunological pathways central to IBD pathogenesis is a pre-requisite to identifying new treatments that can then be taken forward to clinical studies in IBD. In contrast, in the second study, the identification of a new immunological pathway in IBD opens up a potential new therapeutic target for further research. Thus, both these studies may in due course contribute to the ultimate goal of IBD research, namely the introduction of more effective therapies for the treatment of IBD. This will be reviewed in the rest of this chapter

7.2 The study of thalidomide and analogues in IBD

In this study I showed that thalidomide is capable of inhibiting TNF α production by blood mononuclear cells, but not by gut lamina propria mononuclear cells. This demonstrated that though thalidomide can inhibit TNF α production in certain cells it is not able to inhibit gastrointestinal TNF α production and thus is unlikely to be beneficial in the treatment of IBD. The additional finding that thalidomide did not affect gut lamina propria MMP-3 production provided further strong support for this conclusion.

In contrast, the finding that SelCID CC-10004 did inhibit both gut lamina propria $TNF\alpha$ and MMP-3 production strongly suggests that it may be an effective treatment for IBD. It

is also interesting that only CC-10004 effected gut TNF α production while the other two thalidomide analogues (CC-4047 and CC-5013) did not, even though all were equally effective at inhibiting blood mononuclear cell TNF α production. This presumably related to the different modes of action of the three compounds, and the fact that it is harder to inhibit TNF α from activated gut white cells than from relatively naïve blood white cells. The reasons for this would be worthy of further study.

An additional important corroboratory finding from this study is that inhibition of $TNF\alpha$ production in the gut does in turn inhibits MMP-3 production. This provides further support for the hypothesis that of the main reasons anti-TNF therapy is effective in IBD is that it is able to turn off downstream MMP production, promoting mucosal healing.

7.3 Future work with CC-10004

The results of the in-vitro thalidomide studies do not provide support for the rationale of its use in the treatment of IBD. The absence of effect on MMP-3 inhibition found in this study raises considerable doubt over its ability to promote mucosal healing, which is now widely accepted as a hard endpoint in the treatment of IBD. However, this does not exclude the possibility that thalidomide exerts a beneficial effect in IBD through an alternative pathway such as the induction of apoptosis, or inhibition of angiogenesis, both properties that are biologically plausible to be beneficial in the treatment of IBD. However, thalidomide has a very significant side-effect profile over and above its well-publicised teratogenic effects. When these are taken in conjunction with its lack of effect on MMP-3 production demonstrated in this study other therapies begin to appear worthier of further study in clinical trials. Thus though there remains further scope to investigate the role of thalidomide on alternative pathways, such as angiogenesis, in vitro studies, at present there is little evidence to justify its use in clinical trials in IBD.

In contrast, the results with CC-10004 are very encouraging and provide good biological plausibility to support testing it in patients with IBD. Though no data has yet been published on its use in humans, phase I trials have been completed and phase II trials are

underway in psoriasis and asthma.⁴⁴⁷ Thus it would be feasible to undertake a phase II study in patients with IBD.

However, a current problem in IBD research is that a logiam is developing between the identification of potential new therapies and their subsequent translation to clinical studies. At a time when ever more therapies are currently being discovered due to huge advances in biological therapies the pool of potential patients to trial them on is diminishing. New therapies are currently trialed on patients with severe IBD unresponsive to conventional therapies. As treatment for IBD has improved specifically following the clinical introduction of monoclonal antibody therapy this group of patients with severe unresponsive disease is diminishing. In addition, this also means that patients that are eligible for clinical trials now have extremely resistant disease, and are not representative of IBD patients as a whole. Thus, as the current pool of eligible trial patients is finite, only the most promising new therapies will be able to reach the stage of clinical trials. CC-10004 needs to be considered in the context of the other new predominantly monoclonal therapies that are currently awaiting trial. In this regard, CC-10004 does have a major advantage over monoclonal technology in that is a "small molecule". As such, it does not suffer from the main disadvantages of monoclonal technology, namely high cost, immunogenicity, and restriction to non-oral routes of administration. Overall, this leads to the conclusion that CC-10004 is a promising novel therapy for IBD and a phase II clinical trial should be undertaken.

7.4 The pathogenic role of plasma cells in IBD

In this second study I investigated the role of the plasma cell in the pathogenesis of IBD. Prior to this study very little work has been published on the role of plasma cells in IBD. In order to investigate their potential role I first had to develop a method of isolating plasma cells from gut tissue. Following this I demonstrated that both normal and IBD plasma cells produce TGF β . I then showed that, in contrast with plasma cells from normal subjects, plasma cells from patients with IBD produce bioactive MMP-3 that is likely to contribute to the tissue destruction seen in active colitis. Taken together, these two findings are important. They demonstrate that plasma cells produce immunologically active mediators in both health and disease and play a far more active role in the immunological cascade than previously appreciated. In addition, I found that though both IgA and IgG plasma cells could produce MMP-3, the predominant source was the IgG plasma cell. Furthermore, I also demonstrated that in patients with IBD that the IgG plasma cell was long-lived. This provides strong evidence for a novel pathogenic role for the IgG plasma cell infiltrate in IBD.

7.5 Future experiments with gut plasma cells.

The results from the work on plasma cells in IBD have opened a new area of IBD research and have accordingly raised further questions. The most obvious question is what other immune mediators do plasma cells make? Though I looked at a variety of different cytokines using quantitative PCR the list was by no means exhaustive. It is probable plasma cells make other cytokines as witnessed by the recently published work showing that the also make the Th1 cytokine osteopontin.⁴⁰² Furthermore, I only looked at one MMP, namely stromelysin (MMP-3). Though this is the most important with regard to tissue destruction in IBD other MMPs such as MMP-9 and MMP-12 also play an important role. Thus, in addition to looking at the production of other Cytokines by plasma cells it would be crucial to also investigate the production of other MMPs as well. Instead of using QPCR, which only allows one gene to be investigated at any time, gene expression profiling using microarray technology would allow multiple genes to be looked at in parallel. This would have the advantage of being able to screen to identify the major products of plasma cells and allow a comparison of gene expression between plasma cells from IBD patients and normal subjects.

A second important question is do all IgG plasma cells make MMP-3 or is it only gut plasma cells? Due to the rarity of IgG plasma cells in IBD it was not possible to determine if they also made MMP-3. Intuitively, one would expect IgG plasma cells from other inflamed areas of tissue to do so. Are there any other specific differences dependent on plasma cell location? To answer these questions IgG plasma cells would have to be isolated from various sources. IgG plasma cells could be isolated from peripheral blood

186

from patients with inflammatory disorders and normal controls. Plasma cells could also be isolated from inductive sites such as the tonsils in patients undergoing tonsillectomy on account of chronic tonsillitis. It would also be possible to isolate plasma cells from patients with liver disease and patients undergoing splenectomy. Finally, it would be informative to isolate plasma cells from draining mesenteric lymph nodes in resected gut specimens from subjects undergoing colonic resection for non-inflammatory disorders.

Another important finding in this work was that gut IgG plasma cells from subjects with IBD appear to be long-lived. It is not clear whether this is an intrinsic or extrinsic property of these cells. It would therefore be important to look at this area in more detail, in addition using plasma cells isolated from the various sites already discussed above. This has been discussed in detail at the end of chapter five.

7.6 The plasma cell in IBD as a potential novel therapeutic target

The discovery that plasma cells in patients with IBD make MMP-3 raises the question as to whether killing these cells *in vivo* may be of therapeutic benefit? Plasma cells could be targeted by using a cytotoxic monoclonal antibody that binds to one of the specific plasma cell markers, CD38 or CD138. CD138 appears to be the most attractive target as it is the most specific plasma cell marker. However, it is also highly expressed on the basolateral surface of epithelial cells which could give rise to unwanted epithelial cytotoxicity. Furthermore, there is marked heterogeneity of CD138 in humans with most current antibodies only recognizing certain forms of the molecule, ⁴⁴⁸ and to date there is no report of an anti-CD138 antibody being used in either animal or human studies. In contrast, cytotoxic anti-CD38 antibodies have already been developed, and have been used safely in phase II clinical studies in patients with myeloma and lymphoma.⁴⁴⁹ Thus, it would be logical to initially investigate the use of anti-CD38 antibody to deplete plasma cells in subjects with IBD.

Prior to undertaking human studies it would be necessary to demonstrate that a humanized monoclonal anti-human CD38 antibody can kill plasma cells in an ex-vivo

plasma cell system. This could be performed using a similar culture setup to that used in this study. Plasma cell killing can easily be assessed using a combination of FACS, immunohistochemistry, and apoptosis measurement. In addition, it would be useful to determine if treatment with an anti-plasma cell antibody lead to a reduction in active secretion of cytokines and MMPs. It would also be feasible to undertake animal studies to further verify if plasma cell reduction improved IBD. This could be undertaken in rodents that express either a CD or a UC phenotype such as TNBS colitis in SJL/J mice (CD) or TCR $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice (UC).

An alternative approach would be to use a B-cell depleting antibody to such as an anti-CD19 or anti-CD20 antibody. Though CD19 and CD20 are primarily found on pre-B and mature B lymphocytes, they are also present on the cell surface of plasmablasts and some activated plasma cells.⁴⁵⁰ In this study I demonstrated that approximately half the gut plasma cell population expressed CD19 though CD20 was not stained for. It is not clear what proportion of IgG⁺ plasma cells specifically express CD19 and CD20, though this could easily be determined using 2 colour flow cytometry with intracellular Ig staining. If a sizeable proportion of IgG⁺ cells express CD20 then would be possible to test its ability to kill plasma cells in an ex-vivo gut system with a view to a subsequent clinical trial in IBD. The benefit of using an anti-CD20 antibody is that there is currently one commercially available. Rituximab is a cytotoxic humanized anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody that has been extensively tested and is approved for the treatment of B-cell lymphoma in adults.⁴⁵⁰ In addition it is currently undergoing evaluation in the treatment of a variety of other autoimmune disorders including rheumatoid arthritis, myasthenia gravis, and SLE.

7.7 Conclusions

The two areas of research covered in this thesis have produced significant new findings that further both our understanding of the immunopathogenesis of IBD, and open avenues to investigate potential new therapies. Thus, this thesis contains translational research that crosses boundaries between basic science and clinical application. Though further

188

questions remain to be answered in each of the areas explored in this thesis, it is hoped that the work presented here may ultimately contribute to the development of more effective therapies for the treatment of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Appendix

8 Appendix 1

Stock solutions

RPMI 1640 + 10%FCS

RPMI 1640	1 litre bottle
NaHCO ₃	2g
Gentamicin (40mg/ml)	1.2ml
Penicillin/Streptomycin	10m1
FCS	100m1

Hanks Medium

HBSS	l litre bottle
NaHCO ₃	2g
Gentamicin (40mg/ml)	1.2ml
Penicillin/Streptomycin	10ml

Percoll gradient

Percoll 100%	Percoll (neat)	45mls
	10 x PBS	4.1mls
	CMF-HBSS	0.9mls
Percoll 60%	Percoll 100%	12mls
	HBSS	8mls
Percoll 40%	Percoll 100%	8mls
	1 x PBS	12mls
Percoll 30%	Percoll 100%	6mls
	HBSS	14mls

30mM EDTA stock solution

EDTA	2.23g
HBSS	200mls
Adjust pH of HBSS to 8.0 prior to addition of EDTA	
Dissolve overnight, adjust pH to 7.4, sterile filter	

Phosphate-buffered saline (PBS)

NaCl	8g
KCl	0.2g
Na ₂ HPO ₄	1.44g
KH ₂ PO ₄	0.24g
dH ₂ O	1 litre

FACS wash

PBS	500mls
BSA	2.5g
Na Azide 0.1%	0.5g

FACS blocking solution

FACS wash	9mls
HUSE (heat inactivated)	lml
Sterile filter, pH 7.5	

9 Appendix 2

While undertaking the research presented in this thesis, I had the opportunity to participate in a related collaborative study with Dr J Spencer from the Department of Immunobiology, Kings College London, London. The study was performed to investigate whether in situ class switching of plasma cells occurred in the lamina propria in humans, and was published in Gastroenterology.⁴⁵¹ My particular contribution to the study was to provide highly purified plasma cell preparations from normal gut where then examined for the presence of AID mRNA. The study is summarised below.

It has been reported in mice, contrary to traditional views, that IgA class switching can occur in the lamina propria as well as in the organised GALT.³⁶¹ However, this finding has been questioned by a more recent study where class switch recombination (CSR) molecules essential for isotype switching could only be detected in the GALT and not in the lamina propria.³⁶² To date, the existence of this pathway in human gut has not been investigated though there is some evidence to support its existence. Clonally related isotype switched plasma cell variants have been identified in small mucosal samples from both gut and nasal mucosa.^{452, 453} Activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID) mRNA has also been identified in nasal mucosa though its exact localisation was not investigated. The presence of AID is essential for class switch recombination to take place.

Accordingly, we investigated whether in situ class switching occurred in the human lamina propria by analysis of the tissue microenvironment for molecular evidence of class switching, and by tracking clonally related B and plasma cells. To look for the presence of AID in plasma cells it was necessary to be able to isolate a pure population of plasma cells from the gut LP. This was achieved using CD138 microbead immunomagnetic selection as described in chapter 4.

193

We found no evidence of AID expression outside the organised GALT, and proliferating B-cells were not found in the lamina propria. In addition clonally related IgA and IgM isotype switched cells were identified in multiple samples found to be free of AID. These results support the dissemination of cells from a common set of precursors and were inconsistent with the hypothesis that IgA class switching occurs in the lamina propria.

10 References

- 1. Loftus EV, Jr. Clinical epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease: Incidence, prevalence, and environmental influences. Gastroenterology 2004;126:1504-17.
- 2. Shivananda S, Lennard-Jones J, Logan R, Fear N, Price A, Carpenter L, van Blankenstein M. Incidence of inflammatory bowel disease across Europe: is there a difference between north and south? Results of the European Collaborative Study on Inflammatory Bowel Disease (EC-IBD). Gut 1996;39:690-7.
- 3. Montgomery SM, Morris DL, Thompson NP, Subhani J, Pounder RE, Wakefield AJ. Prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in British 26 year olds: national longitudinal birth cohort. Bmj 1998;316:1058-9.
- 4. Loftus EV, andborn WJ. Epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2002;31:1-20.
- 5. Yang SK, Hong WS, Min YI, Kim HY, Yoo JY, Rhee PL, Rhee JC, Chang DK, Song IS, Jung SA, Park EB, Yoo HM, Lee DK, Kim YK. Incidence and prevalence of ulcerative colitis in the Songpa-Kangdong District, Seoul, Korea, 1986-1997. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2000;15:1037-42.
- 6. Calkins BM, Lilienfeld AM, Garland CF, Mendeloff AI. Trends in incidence rates of ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Dig Dis Sci 1984;29:913-20.
- Odes HS, Fraser D, Krawiec J. Inflammatory bowel disease in migrant and native Jewish populations of southern Israel. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 1989;170:36-8; discussion 50-5.
- 8. Carr I, Mayberry JF. The effects of migration on ulcerative colitis: a three-year prospective study among Europeans and first- and second- generation South Asians in Leicester (1991-1994). Am J Gastroenterol 1999;94:2918-22.
- Tsironi E, Feakins RM, Probert CS, Rampton DS, Phil D. Incidence of inflammatory bowel disease is rising and abdominal tuberculosis is falling in Bangladeshis in East London, United Kingdom. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:1749-55.
- 10. Binder V. Epidemiology of IBD during the twentieth century: an integrated view. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2004;18:463-79.
- 11. Armitage EL, Aldhous MC, Anderson N, Drummond HE, Riemersma RA, Ghosh S, Satsangi J. Incidence of juvenile-onset Crohn's disease in Scotland: association with northern latitude and affluence. Gastroenterology 2004;127:1051-7.
- 12. Harries AD, Baird A, Rhodes J. Non-smoking: a feature of ulcerative colitis. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 1982;284:706.
- 13. Krishnan A, Korzenik JR. Inflammatory bowel disease and environmental influences. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2002;31:21-39.

- 14. Beaugerie L, Massot N, Carbonnel F, Cattan S, Gendre JP, Cosnes J. Impact of cessation of smoking on the course of ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:2113-6.
- 15. Birrenbach T, Bocker U. Inflammatory bowel disease and smoking: a review of epidemiology, pathophysiology, and therapeutic implications. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2004;10:848-59.
- 16. Mitchell SA, Thyssen M, Orchard TR, Jewell DP, Fleming KA, Chapman RW. Cigarette smoking, appendectomy, and tonsillectomy as risk factors for the development of primary sclerosing cholangitis: a case control study. Gut 2002;51:567-73.
- 17. Rutgeerts P, D'Haens G, Hiele M, Geboes K, Vantrappen G. Appendectomy protects against ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 1994;106:1251-3.
- 18. Koutroubakis IE, Vlachonikolis IG, Kouroumalis EA. Role of appendicitis and appendectomy in the pathogenesis of ulcerative colitis: a critical review. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2002;8:277-86.
- 19. Duggan AE, Usmani I, Neal KR, Logan RF. Appendicectomy, childhood hygiene, Helicobacter pylori status, and risk of inflammatory bowel disease: a case control study. Gut 1998;43:494-8.
- 20. Andersson RE, Olaison G, Tysk C, Ekbom A. Appendectomy and protection against ulcerative colitis. N Engl J Med 2001;344:808-14.
- 21. Naganuma M, Iizuka B, Torii A, Ogihara T, Kawamura Y, Ichinose M, Kojima Y, Hibi T. Appendectomy protects against the development of ulcerative colitis and reduces its recurrence: results of a multicenter case-controlled study in Japan. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:1123-6.
- 22. Cosnes J, Carbonnel F, Beaugerie L, Blain A, Reijasse D, Gendre JP. Effects of appendicectomy on the course of ulcerative colitis. Gut 2002;51:803-7.
- 23. Radford-Smith GL, Edwards JE, Purdie DM, Pandeya N, Watson M, Martin NG, Green A, Newman B, Florin TH. Protective role of appendicectomy on onset and severity of ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Gut 2002;51:808-13.
- 24. Selby WS, Griffin S, Abraham N, Solomon MJ. Appendectomy protects against the development of ulcerative colitis but does not affect its course. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97:2834-8.
- 25. Andersson R, Hugander A, Thulin A, Nystrom PO, Olaison G. Indications for operation in suspected appendicitis and incidence of perforation. Bmj 1994;308:107-10.
- 26. McCahy P. Continuing fall in the incidence of acute appendicitis. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1994;76:282-3.
- Rhodes JM, Cockel R, Allan RN, Hawker PC, Dawson J, Elias E. Colonic Crohn's disease and use of oral contraception. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 1984;288:595-6.

- 28. Ekbom A, Montgomery SM. Environmental risk factors (excluding tobacco and microorganisms): critical analysis of old and new hypotheses. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2004;18:497-508.
- 29. Godet PG, May GR, Sutherland LR. Meta-analysis of the role of oral contraceptive agents in inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 1995;37:668-73.
- 30. Persson PG, Ahlbom A, Hellers G. Diet and inflammatory bowel disease: a casecontrol study. Epidemiology 1992;3:47-52.
- 31. Tanner AR, Raghunath AS. Colonic inflammation and nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drug administration. An assessment of the frequency of the problem. Digestion 1988;41:116-20.
- 32. Gleeson MH, Davis AJ. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, aspirin and newly diagnosed colitis: a case-control study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2003;17:817-25.
- 33. Kaufmann HJ, Taubin HL. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs activate quiescent inflammatory bowel disease. Ann Intern Med 1987;107:513-6.
- 34. Bonner GF, Fakhri A, Vennamaneni SR. A long-term cohort study of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use and disease activity in outpatients with inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2004;10:751-7.
- 35. Duerr RH. The genetics of inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2002;31:63-76.
- 36. Peeters M, Nevens H, Baert F, Hiele M, de Meyer AM, Vlietinck R, Rutgeerts P. Familial aggregation in Crohn's disease: increased age-adjusted risk and concordance in clinical characteristics. Gastroenterology 1996;111:597-603.
- 37. Yang H, Plevy SE, Taylor K, Tyan D, Fischel-Ghodsian N, McElree C, Targan SR, Rotter JI. Linkage of Crohn's disease to the major histocompatibility complex region is detected by multiple non-parametric analyses. Gut 1999;44:519-26.
- 38. Satsangi J, Jewell DP, Rosenberg WM, Bell JI. Genetics of inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 1994;35:696-700.
- Tysk C, Lindberg E, Jarnerot G, Floderus-Myrhed B. Ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease in an unselected population of monozygotic and dizygotic twins. A study of heritability and the influence of smoking. Gut 1988;29:990-6.
- 40. Thompson NP, Driscoll R, Pounder RE, Wakefield AJ. Genetics versus environment in inflammatory bowel disease: results of a British twin study. Bmj 1996;312:95-6.
- 41. Orholm M, Binder V, Sorensen TI, Rasmussen LP, Kyvik KO. Concordance of inflammatory bowel disease among Danish twins. Results of a nationwide study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2000;35:1075-81.
- 42. Hugot JP, Laurent-Puig P, Gower-Rousseau C, Olson JM, Lee JC, Beaugerie L, Naom I, Dupas JL, Van Gossum A, Orholm M, Bonaiti-Pellie C, Weissenbach J, Mathew CG, Lennard-Jones JE, Cortot A, Colombel JF, Thomas G. Mapping of a

susceptibility locus for Crohn's disease on chromosome 16. Nature 1996;379:821-3.

- 43. Wild GE, Rioux JD. Genome scan analyses and positional cloning strategy in IBD: successes and limitations. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2004;18:541-53.
- 44. Hugot JP, Chamaillard M, Zouali H, Lesage S, Cezard JP, Belaiche J, Almer S, Tysk C, O'Morain CA, Gassull M, Binder V, Finkel Y, Cortot A, Modigliani R, Laurent-Puig P, Gower-Rousseau C, Macry J, Colombel JF, Sahbatou M, Thomas G. Association of NOD2 leucine-rich repeat variants with susceptibility to Crohn's disease. Nature 2001;411:599-603.
- 45. Ogura Y, Bonen DK, Inohara N, Nicolae DL, Chen FF, Ramos R, Britton H, Moran T, Karaliuskas R, Duerr RH, Achkar JP, Brant SR, Bayless TM, Kirschner BS, Hanauer SB, Nunez G, Cho JH. A frameshift mutation in NOD2 associated with susceptibility to Crohn's disease. Nature 2001;411:603-6.
- 46. Russell RK, Nimmo ER, Satsangi J. Molecular genetics of Crohn's disease. Curr Opin Genet Dev 2004;14:264-70.
- 47. Lesage S, Zouali H, Cezard JP, Colombel JF, Belaiche J, Almer S, Tysk C,
 O'Morain C, Gassull M, Binder V, Finkel Y, Modigliani R, Gower-Rousseau C,
 Macry J, Merlin F, Chamaillard M, Jannot AS, Thomas G, Hugot JP.
 CARD15/NOD2 mutational analysis and genotype-phenotype correlation in 612
 patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Am J Hum Genet 2002;70:845-57.
- 48. Girardin SE, Boneca IG, Carneiro LA, Antignac A, Jehanno M, Viala J, Tedin K, Taha MK, Labigne A, Zahringer U, Coyle AJ, DiStefano PS, Bertin J, Sansonetti PJ, Philpott DJ. Nod1 detects a unique muropeptide from gram-negative bacterial peptidoglycan. Science 2003;300:1584-7.
- 49. Inohara N, Ogura Y, Fontalba A, Gutierrez O, Pons F, Crespo J, Fukase K,
 Inamura S, Kusumoto S, Hashimoto M, Foster SJ, Moran AP, Fernandez-Luna
 JL, Nunez G. Host recognition of bacterial muramyl dipeptide mediated through
 NOD2. Implications for Crohn's disease. J Biol Chem 2003;278:5509-12.
- 50. Gutierrez O, Pipaon C, Inohara N, Fontalba A, Ogura Y, Prosper F, Nunez G, Fernandez-Luna JL. Induction of Nod2 in myelomonocytic and intestinal epithelial cells via nuclear factor-kappa B activation. J Biol Chem 2002;277:41701-5.
- 51. Ogura Y, Lala S, Xin W, Smith E, Dowds TA, Chen FF, Zimmermann E, Tretiakova M, Cho JH, Hart J, Greenson JK, Keshav S, Nunez G. Expression of NOD2 in Paneth cells: a possible link to Crohn's ileitis. Gut 2003;52:1591-7.
- 52. Ogura Y, Inohara N, Benito A, Chen FF, Yamaoka S, Nunez G. Nod2, a Nod1/Apaf-1 family member that is restricted to monocytes and activates NF-kappaB. J Biol Chem 2001;276:4812-8.
- 53. Bonen DK, Ogura Y, Nicolae DL, Inohara N, Saab L, Tanabe T, Chen FF, Foster SJ, Duerr RH, Brant SR, Cho JH, Nunez G. Crohn's disease-associated NOD2

variants share a signaling defect in response to lipopolysaccharide and peptidoglycan. Gastroenterology 2003;124:140-6.

- 54. Hisamatsu T, Suzuki M, Reinecker HC, Nadeau WJ, McCormick BA, Podolsky DK. CARD15/NOD2 functions as an antibacterial factor in human intestinal epithelial cells. Gastroenterology 2003;124:993-1000.
- 55. Watanabe T, Kitani A, Murray PJ, Strober W. NOD2 is a negative regulator of Toll-like receptor 2-mediated T helper type 1 responses. Nat Immunol 2004;5:800-8.
- 56. Kobayashi KS, Chamaillard M, Ogura Y, Henegariu O, Inohara N, Nunez G, Flavell RA. Nod2-dependent regulation of innate and adaptive immunity in the intestinal tract. Science 2005;307:731-4.
- 57. Elphick DA, Mahida YR. Paneth cells: their role in innate immunity and inflammatory disease. Gut 2005;54:1802-9.
- Voss E, Wehkamp J, Wehkamp K, Stange EF, Schroder JM, Harder J. NOD2/CARD15 mediates induction of the antimicrobial peptide human betadefensin-2. J Biol Chem 2006;281:2005-11.
- 59. Peltekova VD, Wintle RF, Rubin LA, Amos CI, Huang Q, Gu X, Newman B, Van Oene M, Cescon D, Greenberg G, Griffiths AM, St George-Hyslop PH, Siminovitch KA. Functional variants of OCTN cation transporter genes are associated with Crohn disease. Nat Genet 2004;36:471-5.
- 60. Stoll M, Corneliussen B, Costello CM, Waetzig GH, Mellgard B, Koch WA, Rosenstiel P, Albrecht M, Croucher PJ, Seegert D, Nikolaus S, Hampe J, Lengauer T, Pierrou S, Foelsch UR, Mathew CG, Lagerstrom-Fermer M, Schreiber S. Genetic variation in DLG5 is associated with inflammatory bowel disease. Nat Genet 2004;36:476-80.
- 61. Vermeire S, Pierik M, Hlavaty T, Claessens G, van Schuerbeeck N, Joossens S, Ferrante M, Henckaerts L, Bueno de Mesquita M, Vlietinck R, Rutgeerts P. Association of organic cation transporter risk haplotype with perianal penetrating Crohn's disease but not with susceptibility to IBD. Gastroenterology 2005;129:1845-53.
- 62. Noble CL, Nimmo ER, Drummond H, Ho GT, Tenesa A, Smith L, Anderson N, Arnott ID, Satsangi J. The contribution of OCTN1/2 variants within the IBD5 locus to disease susceptibility and severity in Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2005;129:1854-64.
- 63. Devroede GJ, Taylor WF, Sauer WG, Jackman RJ, Stickler GB. Cancer risk and life expectancy of children with ulcerative colitis. N Engl J Med 1971;285:17-21.
- 64. Weedon DD, Shorter RG, Ilstrup DM, Huizenga KA, Taylor WF. Crohn's disease and cancer. N Engl J Med 1973;289:1099-103.
- 65. Selby W. The natural history of ulcerative colitis. Baillieres Clin Gastroenterol 1997;11:53-64.

- 66. Hodgson HJ. The natural history of treated ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 1994;107:300-2.
- 67. Ilnyckyj A, Shanahan F, Anton PA, Cheang M, Bernstein CN. Quantification of the placebo response in ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 1997;112:1854-8.
- 68. Leijonmarck CE, Persson PG, Hellers G. Factors affecting colectomy rate in ulcerative colitis: an epidemiologic study. Gut 1990;31:329-33.
- 69. Farmer RG, Easley KA, Rankin GB. Clinical patterns, natural history, and progression of ulcerative colitis. A long-term follow-up of 1116 patients. Dig Dis Sci 1993;38:1137-46.
- 70. Munkholm P, Langholz E, Davidsen M, Binder V. Disease activity courses in a regional cohort of Crohn's disease patients. Scand J Gastroenterol 1995;30:699-706.
- 71. Su C, Lichtenstein GR, Krok K, Brensinger CM, Lewis JD. A meta-analysis of the placebo rates of remission and response in clinical trials of active Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2004;126:1257-69.
- 72. Munkholm P. Crohn's disease--occurrence, course and prognosis. An epidemiologic cohort-study. Dan Med Bull 1997;44:287-302.
- 73. Decker GA, Loftus EV, Jr., Pasha TM, Tremaine WJ, Sandborn WJ. Crohn's disease of the esophagus: clinical features and outcomes. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2001;7:113-9.
- 74. Yamamoto T, Allan RN, Keighley MR. An audit of gastroduodenal Crohn disease: clinicopathologic features and management. Scand J Gastroenterol 1999;34:1019-24.
- 75. Lapidus A, Bernell O, Hellers G, Lofberg R. Clinical course of colorectal Crohn's disease: a 35-year follow-up study of 507 patients. Gastroenterology 1998;114:1151-60.
- 76. Gasche C, Scholmerich J, Brynskov J, D'Haens G, Hanauer SB, Irvine EJ, Jewell DP, Rachmilewitz D, Sachar DB, Sandborn WJ, Sutherland LR. A simple classification of Crohn's disease: report of the Working Party for the World Congresses of Gastroenterology, Vienna 1998. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2000;6:8-15.
- 77. Satsangi J, Silverberg MS, Vermeire S, Colombel JF. The Montreal classification of inflammatory bowel disease: controversies, consensus, and implications. Gut 2006;55:749-53.
- 78. Louis E, Collard A, Oger AF, Degroote E, Aboul Nasr El Yafi FA, Belaiche J. Behaviour of Crohn's disease according to the Vienna classification: changing pattern over the course of the disease. Gut 2001;49:777-82.
- 79. Truelove SC, Witts LJ. Cortisone in ulcerative colitis; final report on a therapeutic trial. Br Med J 1955:1041-8.

- 80. Gelbmann CM. Prediction of treatment refractoriness in ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease--do we have reliable markers? Inflamm Bowel Dis 2000;6:123-31.
- 81. Danese S, Semeraro S, Papa A, Roberto I, Scaldaferri F, Fedeli G, Gasbarrini G, Gasbarrini A. Extraintestinal manifestations in inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol 2005;11:7227-36.
- 82. de Vlam K, Mielants H, Cuvelier C, De Keyser F, Veys EM, De Vos M. Spondyloarthropathy is underestimated in inflammatory bowel disease: prevalence and HLA association. J Rheumatol 2000;27:2860-5.
- 83. Orchard TR, Wordsworth BP, Jewell DP. Peripheral arthropathies in inflammatory bowel disease: their articular distribution and natural history. Gut 1998;42:387-91.
- 84. Orchard TR, Chua CN, Ahmad T, Cheng H, Welsh KI, Jewell DP. Uveitis and erythema nodosum in inflammatory bowel disease: clinical features and the role of HLA genes. Gastroenterology 2002;123:714-8.
- 85. Brooklyn TN, Dunnill MG, Shetty A, Bowden JJ, Williams JD, Griffiths CE, Forbes A, Greenwood R, Probert CS. Infliximab for the treatment of pyoderma gangrenosum: a randomised, double blind, placebo controlled trial. Gut 2006;55:505-9.
- 86. MacFaul GR, Chapman RW. Sclerosing cholangitis. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2004;20:275-80.
- 87. Elewaut D, De Keyser F, Van Den Bosch F, Lazarovits AI, De Vos M, Cuvelier C, Verbruggen G, Mielants H, Veys EM. Enrichment of T cells carrying beta7 integrins in inflamed synovial tissue from patients with early spondyloarthropathy, compared to rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol 1998;25:1932-7.
- 88. Bernstein CN, Blanchard JF, Leslie W, Wajda A, Yu BN. The incidence of fracture among patients with inflammatory bowel disease. A population-based cohort study. Ann Intern Med 2000;133:795-9.
- 89. Podolsky DK. Inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med 2002;347:417-29.
- 90. Guindi M, Riddell RH. Indeterminate colitis. J Clin Pathol 2004;57:1233-44.
- 91. Kim B, Barnett JL, Kleer CG, Appelman HD. Endoscopic and histological patchiness in treated ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1999;94:3258-62.
- 92. Geboes K. Pathology of inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD): variability with time and treatment. Colorectal Dis 2001;3:2-12.
- 93. Geboes K, Dalle I. Influence of treatment on morphological features of mucosal inflammation. Gut 2002;50 Suppl 3:III37-42.
- 94. Hermiston ML, Gordon JI. Inflammatory bowel disease and adenomas in mice expressing a dominant negative N-cadherin. Science 1995;270:1203-7.

- 95. Aijaz S, Balda MS, Matter K. Tight junctions: molecular architecture and function. Int Rev Cytol 2006;248:261-98.
- 96. Shao L, Serrano D, Mayer L. The role of epithelial cells in immune regulation in the gut. Semin Immunol 2001;13:163-76.
- 97. Jung HC, Eckmann L, Yang SK, Panja A, Fierer J, Morzycka-Wroblewska E, Kagnoff MF. A distinct array of proinflammatory cytokines is expressed in human colon epithelial cells in response to bacterial invasion. J Clin Invest 1995;95:55-65.
- 98. Shibahara T, Wilcox JN, Couse T, Madara JL. Characterization of epithelial chemoattractants for human intestinal intraepithelial lymphocytes. Gastroenterology 2001;120:60-70.
- 99. Laky K, Lefrancois L, Lingenheld EG, Ishikawa H, Lewis JM, Olson S, Suzuki K, Tigelaar RE, Puddington L. Enterocyte expression of interleukin 7 induces development of gammadelta T cells and Peyer's patches. J Exp Med 2000;191:1569-80.
- 100. Hayday A, Tigelaar R. Immunoregulation in the tissues by gammadelta T cells. Nat Rev Immunol 2003;3:233-42.
- 101. Cheroutre H. IELs: enforcing law and order in the court of the intestinal epithelium. Immunol Rev 2005;206:114-31.
- 102. Inagaki-Ohara K, Chinen T, Matsuzaki G, Sasaki A, Sakamoto Y, Hiromatsu K, Nakamura-Uchiyama F, Nawa Y, Yoshimura A. Mucosal T cells bearing TCRgammadelta play a protective role in intestinal inflammation. J Immunol 2004;173:1390-8.
- 103. Spahn TW, Kucharzik T. Modulating the intestinal immune system: the role of lymphotoxin and GALT organs. Gut 2004;53:456-65.
- 104. Pickard KM, Bremner AR, Gordon JN, MacDonald TT. Microbial-gut interactions in health and disease. Immune responses. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2004;18:271-85.
- 105. Fagarasan S, Honjo T. Regulation of IgA synthesis at mucosal surfaces. Curr Opin Immunol 2004;16:277-83.
- 106. van Vlasselaer P, Punnonen J, de Vries JE. Transforming growth factor-beta directs IgA switching in human B cells. J Immunol 1992;148:2062-7.
- 107. Berlin C, Berg EL, Briskin MJ, Andrew DP, Kilshaw PJ, Holzmann B, Weissman IL, Hamann A, Butcher EC. Alpha 4 beta 7 integrin mediates lymphocyte binding to the mucosal vascular addressin MAdCAM-1. Cell 1993;74:185-95.
- 108. Bowman EP, Kuklin NA, Youngman KR, Lazarus NH, Kunkel EJ, Pan J, Greenberg HB, Butcher EC. The intestinal chemokine thymus-expressed chemokine (CCL25) attracts IgA antibody-secreting cells. J Exp Med 2002;195:269-75.

- 109. Lazarus NH, Kunkel EJ, Johnston B, Wilson E, Youngman KR, Butcher EC. A common mucosal chemokine (mucosae-associated epithelial chemokine/CCL28) selectively attracts IgA plasmablasts. J Immunol 2003;170:3799-805.
- 110. Hauer AC, Bajaj-Elliott M, Williams CB, Walker-Smith JA, MacDonald TT. An analysis of interferon gamma, IL-4, IL-5 and IL-10 production by ELISPOT and quantitative reverse transcriptase-PCR in human Peyer's patches. Cytokine 1998;10:627-34.
- 111. Nagata S, McKenzie C, Pender SL, Bajaj-Elliott M, Fairclough PD, Walker-Smith JA, Monteleone G, MacDonald TT. Human Peyer's patch T cells are sensitized to dietary antigen and display a Th cell type 1 cytokine profile. J Immunol 2000;165:5315-21.
- 112. Monteleone G, Holloway J, Salvati VM, Pender SL, Fairclough PD, Croft N, MacDonald TT. Activated STAT4 and a functional role for IL-12 in human Peyer's patches. J Immunol 2003;170:300-7.
- 113. Crabbe PA, Heremans JF. The distribution of immunoglobulin-containing cells along the human gastrointestinal tract. Gastroenterology 1968;54:822, 825.
- 114. Brandtzaeg P. The B cell System. In: Brostoff J CS, ed. Food Allergy and Intolerance. Eastbourne: Balliere Tindall, 1987:118-156.
- 115. Conley ME, Delacroix DL. Intravascular and mucosal immunoglobulin A: two separate but related systems of immune defense? Ann Intern Med 1987;106:892-9.
- 116. MacDonald TT, Pender SL. Lamina propria T cells. Chem Immunol 1998;71:103-17.
- 117. Kunkel EJ, Butcher EC. Plasma-cell homing. Nat Rev Immunol 2003;3:822-9.
- 118. Hauer AC, Breese EJ, Walker-Smith JA, MacDonald TT. The frequency of cells secreting interferon-gamma and interleukin-4, -5, and -10 in the blood and duodenal mucosa of children with cow's milk hypersensitivity. Pediatr Res 1997;42:629-38.
- 119. MacDonald TT. The mucosal immune system. Parasite Immunol 2003;25:235-246.
- 120. Neurath MF, Weigmann B, Finotto S, Glickman J, Nieuwenhuis E, Iijima H, Mizoguchi A, Mizoguchi E, Mudter J, Galle PR, Bhan A, Autschbach F, Sullivan BM, Szabo SJ, Glimcher LH, Blumberg RS. The transcription factor T-bet regulates mucosal T cell activation in experimental colitis and Crohn's disease. J Exp Med 2002;195:1129-43.
- 121. Matsuoka K, Inoue N, Sato T, Okamoto S, Hisamatsu T, Kishi Y, Sakuraba A, Hitotsumatsu O, Ogata H, Koganei K, Fukushima T, Kanai T, Watanabe M, Ishii H, Hibi T. T-bet upregulation and subsequent interleukin 12 stimulation are essential for induction of Th1 mediated immunopathology in Crohn's disease. Gut 2004;53:1303-8.

- 122. Pizarro TT, Michie MH, Bentz M, Woraratanadharm J, Smith MF, Jr., Foley E, Moskaluk CA, Bickston SJ, Cominelli F. IL-18, a novel immunoregulatory cytokine, is up-regulated in Crohn's disease: expression and localization in intestinal mucosal cells. J Immunol 1999;162:6829-35.
- 123. Monteleone G, Trapasso F, Parrello T, Biancone L, Stella A, Iuliano R, Luzza F, Fusco A, Pallone F. Bioactive IL-18 expression is up-regulated in Crohn's disease. J Immunol 1999;163:143-7.
- 124. Wiekowski MT, Leach MW, Evans EW, Sullivan L, Chen SC, Vassileva G, Bazan JF, Gorman DM, Kastelein RA, Narula S, Lira SA. Ubiquitous transgenic expression of the IL-23 subunit p19 induces multiorgan inflammation, runting, infertility, and premature death. J Immunol 2001;166:7563-70.
- 125. Becker C, Wirtz S, Blessing M, Pirhonen J, Strand D, Bechthold O, Frick J, Galle PR, Autenrieth I, Neurath MF. Constitutive p40 promoter activation and IL-23 production in the terminal ileum mediated by dendritic cells. J Clin Invest 2003;112:693-706.
- 126. Monteleone G, Monteleone I, Fina D, Vavassori P, Del Vecchio Blanco G, Caruso R, Tersigni R, Alessandroni L, Biancone L, Naccari GC, MacDonald TT, Pallone F. Interleukin-21 enhances T-helper cell type I signaling and interferongamma production in Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2005;128:687-94.
- 127. Monteleone G, Caruso R, Fina D, Peluso I, Gioia V, Stolfi C, Fantini MC, Caprioli F, Tersigni R, Alessandroni L, Macdonald T, Pallone F. Control of matrix metalloproteinase production in human intestinal fibroblasts by interleukin-21 (IL-21). Gut 2006.
- 128. Fujino S, Andoh A, Bamba S, Ogawa A, Hata K, Araki Y, Bamba T, Fujiyama Y. Increased expression of interleukin 17 in inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 2003;52:65-70.
- 129. Fuss IJ, Neurath M, Boirivant M, Klein JS, de la Motte C, Strong SA, Fiocchi C, Strober W. Disparate CD4+ lamina propria (LP) lymphokine secretion profiles in inflammatory bowel disease. Crohn's disease LP cells manifest increased secretion of IFN-gamma, whereas ulcerative colitis LP cells manifest increased secretion of IL-5. J Immunol 1996;157:1261-70.
- 130. Heller F, Fuss IJ, Nieuwenhuis EE, Blumberg RS, Strober W. Oxazolone colitis, a Th2 colitis model resembling ulcerative colitis, is mediated by IL-13-producing NK-T cells. Immunity 2002;17:629-38.
- 131. Fuss IJ, Heller F, Boirivant M, Leon F, Yoshida M, Fichtner-Feigl S, Yang Z, Exley M, Kitani A, Blumberg RS, Mannon P, Strober W. Nonclassical CD1d-restricted NK T cells that produce IL-13 characterize an atypical Th2 response in ulcerative colitis. J Clin Invest 2004;113:1490-7.
- 132. Ceponis PJ, Botelho F, Richards CD, McKay DM. Interleukins 4 and 13 increase intestinal epithelial permeability by a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway. Lack of evidence for STAT 6 involvement. J Biol Chem 2000;275:29132-7.

- 133. Pflanz S, Timans JC, Cheung J, Rosales R, Kanzler H, Gilbert J, Hibbert L, Churakova T, Travis M, Vaisberg E, Blumenschein WM, Mattson JD, Wagner JL, To W, Zurawski S, McClanahan TK, Gorman DM, Bazan JF, de Waal Malefyt R, Rennick D, Kastelein RA. IL-27, a heterodimeric cytokine composed of EBI3 and p28 protein, induces proliferation of naive CD4(+) T cells. Immunity 2002;16:779-90.
- 134. Christ AD, Stevens AC, Koeppen H, Walsh S, Omata F, Devergne O, Birkenbach M, Blumberg RS. An interleukin 12-related cytokine is up-regulated in ulcerative colitis but not in Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 1998;115:307-13.
- 135. Omata F, Birkenbach M, Matsuzaki S, Christ AD, Blumberg RS. The expression of IL-12 p40 and its homologue, Epstein-Barr virus-induced gene 3, in inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2001;7:215-20.
- 136. Larousserie F, Pflanz S, Coulomb-L'Hermine A, Brousse N, Kastelein R, Devergne O. Expression of IL-27 in human Th1-associated granulomatous diseases. J Pathol 2004;202:164-71.
- 137. Boirivant M, Pica R, DeMaria R, Testi R, Pallone F, Strober W. Stimulated human lamina propria T cells manifest enhanced Fas-mediated apoptosis. J Clin Invest 1996;98:2616-22.
- 138. Bu P, Keshavarzian A, Stone DD, Liu J, Le PT, Fisher S, Qiao L. Apoptosis: one of the mechanisms that maintains unresponsiveness of the intestinal mucosal immune system. J Immunol 2001;166:6399-403.
- 139. Boirivant M, Marini M, Di Felice G, Pronio AM, Montesani C, Tersigni R, Strober W. Lamina propria T cells in Crohn's disease and other gastrointestinal inflammation show defective CD2 pathway-induced apoptosis. Gastroenterology 1999;116:557-65.
- 140. Ina K, Itoh J, Fukushima K, Kusugami K, Yamaguchi T, Kyokane K, Imada A, Binion DG, Musso A, West GA, Dobrea GM, McCormick TS, Lapetina EG, Levine AD, Ottaway CA, Fiocchi C. Resistance of Crohn's disease T cells to multiple apoptotic signals is associated with a Bcl-2/Bax mucosal imbalance. J Immunol 1999;163:1081-90.
- 141. Sturm A, Fiocchi C. Life and death in the gut: more killing, less Crohn's. Gut 2002;50:148-9.
- 142. Strober W, Fuss IJ, Blumberg RS. The immunology of mucosal models of inflammation. Annu Rev Immunol 2002;20:495-549.
- 143. Sturm A, Itoh J, Jacobberger JW, Fiocchi C. p53 negatively regulates intestinal immunity by delaying mucosal T cell cycling. J Clin Invest 2002;109:1481-92.
- 144. Sturm A, Leite AZ, Danese S, Krivacic KA, West GA, Mohr S, Jacobberger JW, Fiocchi C. Divergent cell cycle kinetics underlie the distinct functional capacity of mucosal T cells in Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Gut 2004;53:1624-31.
- 145. Van den Brande JM, Braat H, van den Brink GR, Versteeg HH, Bauer CA, Hoedemaeker I, van Montfrans C, Hommes DW, Peppelenbosch MP, van

Deventer SJ. Infliximab but not etanercept induces apoptosis in lamina propria Tlymphocytes from patients with Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2003;124:1774-85.

- 146. ten Hove T, van Montfrans C, Peppelenbosch MP, van Deventer SJ. Infliximab treatment induces apoptosis of lamina propria T lymphocytes in Crohn's disease. Gut 2002;50:206-11.
- 147. Di Sabatino A, Ciccocioppo R, Cinque B, Millimaggi D, Morera R, Ricevuti L, Cifone MG, Corazza GR. Defective mucosal T cell death is sustainably reverted by infliximab in a caspase dependent pathway in Crohn's disease. Gut 2004;53:70-7.
- 148. Shen C, Assche GV, Colpaert S, Maerten P, Geboes K, Rutgeerts P, Ceuppens JL. Adalimumab induces apoptosis of human monocytes: a comparative study with infliximab and etanercept. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2005;21:251-8.
- 149. Doering J, Begue B, Lentze MJ, Rieux-Laucat F, Goulet O, Schmitz J, Cerf-Bensussan N, Ruemmele FM. Induction of T lymphocyte apoptosis by sulphasalazine in patients with Crohn's disease. Gut 2004;53:1632-8.
- 150. Tiede I, Fritz G, Strand S, Poppe D, Dvorsky R, Strand D, Lehr HA, Wirtz S, Becker C, Atreya R, Mudter J, Hildner K, Bartsch B, Holtmann M, Blumberg R, Walczak H, Iven H, Galle PR, Ahmadian MR, Neurath MF. CD28-dependent Rac1 activation is the molecular target of azathioprine in primary human CD4+ T lymphocytes. J Clin Invest 2003;111:1133-45.
- 151. Gockel HR, Lugering A, Heidemann J, Schmidt M, Domschke W, Kucharzik T, Lugering N. Thalidomide induces apoptosis in human monocytes by using a cytochrome c-dependent pathway. J Immunol 2004;172:5103-9.
- 152. Levy DE, Lee CK. What does Stat3 do? J Clin Invest 2002;109:1143-8.
- 153. Mudter J, Weigmann B, Bartsch B, Kiesslich R, Strand D, Galle PR, Lehr HA, Schmidt J, Neurath MF. Activation pattern of signal transducers and activators of transcription (STAT) factors in inflammatory bowel diseases. Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100:64-72.
- 154. Takeda K, Noguchi K, Shi W, Tanaka T, Matsumoto M, Yoshida N, Kishimoto T, Akira S. Targeted disruption of the mouse Stat3 gene leads to early embryonic lethality. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1997;94:3801-4.
- 155. Takeda K, Clausen BE, Kaisho T, Tsujimura T, Terada N, Forster I, Akira S. Enhanced Th1 activity and development of chronic enterocolitis in mice devoid of Stat3 in macrophages and neutrophils. Immunity 1999;10:39-49.
- 156. Alonzi T, Newton IP, Bryce PJ, Di Carlo E, Lattanzio G, Tripodi M, Musiani P, Poli V. Induced somatic inactivation of STAT3 in mice triggers the development of a fulminant form of enterocolitis. Cytokine 2004;26:45-56.
- 157. Welte T, Zhang SS, Wang T, Zhang Z, Hesslein DG, Yin Z, Kano A, Iwamoto Y, Li E, Craft JE, Bothwell AL, Fikrig E, Koni PA, Flavell RA, Fu XY. STAT3 deletion during hematopoiesis causes Crohn's disease-like pathogenesis and

lethality: a critical role of STAT3 in innate immunity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003;100:1879-84.

- 158. Kobayashi M, Kweon MN, Kuwata H, Schreiber RD, Kiyono H, Takeda K, Akira S. Toll-like receptor-dependent production of IL-12p40 causes chronic enterocolitis in myeloid cell-specific Stat3-deficient mice. J Clin Invest 2003;111:1297-308.
- 159. Atreya R, Mudter J, Finotto S, Mullberg J, Jostock T, Wirtz S, Schutz M, Bartsch B, Holtmann M, Becker C, Strand D, Czaja J, Schlaak JF, Lehr HA, Autschbach F, Schurmann G, Nishimoto N, Yoshizaki K, Ito H, Kishimoto T, Galle PR, Rose-John S, Neurath MF. Blockade of interleukin 6 trans signaling suppresses T-cell resistance against apoptosis in chronic intestinal inflammation: evidence in crohn disease and experimental colitis in vivo. Nat Med 2000;6:583-8.
- 160. Ernst M, Inglese M, Waring P, Campbell IK, Bao S, Clay FJ, Alexander WS, Wicks IP, Tarlinton DM, Novak U, Heath JK, Dunn AR. Defective gp130mediated signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) signaling results in degenerative joint disease, gastrointestinal ulceration, and failure of uterine implantation. J Exp Med 2001;194:189-203.
- 161. Lovato P, Brender C, Agnholt J, Kelsen J, Kaltoft K, Svejgaard A, Eriksen KW, Woetmann A, Odum N. Constitutive STAT3 activation in intestinal T cells from patients with Crohn's disease. J Biol Chem 2003;278:16777-81.
- 162. Shull MM, Ormsby I, Kier AB, Pawlowski S, Diebold RJ, Yin M, Allen R, Sidman C, Proetzel G, Calvin D, et al. Targeted disruption of the mouse transforming growth factor-beta 1 gene results in multifocal inflammatory disease. Nature 1992;359:693-9.
- 163. Kulkarni AB, Huh CG, Becker D, Geiser A, Lyght M, Flanders KC, Roberts AB, Sporn MB, Ward JM, Karlsson S. Transforming growth factor beta 1 null mutation in mice causes excessive inflammatory response and early death. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993;90:770-4.
- 164. Babyatsky MW, Rossiter G, Podolsky DK. Expression of transforming growth factors alpha and beta in colonic mucosa in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 1996;110:975-84.
- 165. Monteleone G, Kumberova A, Croft NM, McKenzie C, Steer HW, MacDonald TT. Blocking Smad7 restores TGF-beta1 signaling in chronic inflammatory bowel disease. J Clin Invest 2001;108:601-9.
- 166. Monteleone G, Pallone F, MacDonald TT. Smad7 in TGF-beta-mediated negative regulation of gut inflammation. Trends Immunol 2004;25:513-7.
- 167. Monteleone G, Mann J, Monteleone I, Vavassori P, Bremner R, Fantini M, Del Vecchio Blanco G, Tersigni R, Alessandroni L, Mann D, Pallone F, MacDonald TT. A failure of transforming growth factor-beta1 negative regulation maintains sustained NF-kappaB activation in gut inflammation. J Biol Chem 2004;279:3925-32.

- 168. Pender SL, MacDonald TT. Matrix metalloproteinases and the gut new roles for old enzymes. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2004;4:546-50.
- 169. Baugh MD, Evans GS, Hollander AP, Davies DR, Perry MJ, Lobo AJ, Taylor CJ. Expression of matrix metalloproteases in inflammatory bowel disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1998;859:249-53.
- 170. Vaalamo M, Karjalainen-Lindsberg ML, Puolakkainen P, Kere J, Saarialho-Kere U. Distinct expression profiles of stromelysin-2 (MMP-10), collagenase-3 (MMP-13), macrophage metalloelastase (MMP-12), and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases-3 (TIMP-3) in intestinal ulcerations. Am J Pathol 1998;152:1005-14.
- 171. Baugh MD, Perry MJ, Hollander AP, Davies DR, Cross SS, Lobo AJ, Taylor CJ, Evans GS. Matrix metalloproteinase levels are elevated in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 1999;117:814-22.
- 172. von Lampe B, Barthel B, Coupland SE, Riecken EO, Rosewicz S. Differential expression of matrix metalloproteinases and their tissue inhibitors in colon mucosa of patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 2000;47:63-73.
- 173. Heuschkel RB, MacDonald TT, Monteleone G, Bajaj-Elliott M, Smith JA, Pender SL. Imbalance of stromelysin-1 and TIMP-1 in the mucosal lesions of children with inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 2000;47:57-62.
- 174. Kirkegaard T, Hansen A, Bruun E, Brynskov J. Expression and localisation of matrix metalloproteinases and their natural inhibitors in fistulae of patients with Crohn's disease. Gut 2004;53:701-9.
- 175. Pender SL, Braegger C, Gunther U, Monteleone G, Meuli M, Schuppan D, Macdonald TT. Matrix metalloproteinases in necrotising enterocolitis. Pediatr Res 2003;54:160-4.
- 176. Pender SL, Croucher PJ, Mascheretti S, Prothero JD, Fisher SA, MacDonald TT, Schreiber S, Ye S. Transmission disequilibrium test of stromelysin-1 gene variation in relation to Crohn's disease. J Med Genet 2004;41:e112.
- 177. Coughlin SR, Camerer E. PARticipation in inflammation. J Clin Invest 2003;111:25-7.
- 178. Chin AC, Vergnolle N, MacNaughton WK, Wallace JL, Hollenberg MD, Buret AG. Proteinase-activated receptor 1 activation induces epithelial apoptosis and increases intestinal permeability. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003;100:11104-9.
- 179. Vergnolle N, Cellars L, Mencarelli A, Rizzo G, Swaminathan S, Beck P, Steinhoff M, Andrade-Gordon P, Bunnett NW, Hollenberg MD, Wallace JL, Cirino G, Fiorucci S. A role for proteinase-activated receptor-1 in inflammatory bowel diseases. J Clin Invest 2004;114:1444-56.
- 180. Fiorucci S, Mencarelli A, Palazzetti B, Distrutti E, Vergnolle N, Hollenberg MD, Wallace JL, Morelli A, Cirino G. Proteinase-activated receptor 2 is an antiinflammatory signal for colonic lamina propria lymphocytes in a mouse model of colitis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001;98:13936-41.

- 181. Coelho AM, Vergnolle N, Guiard B, Fioramonti J, Bueno L. Proteinases and proteinase-activated receptor 2: a possible role to promote visceral hyperalgesia in rats. Gastroenterology 2002;122:1035-47.
- 182. Cenac N, Coelho AM, Nguyen C, Compton S, Andrade-Gordon P, MacNaughton WK, Wallace JL, Hollenberg MD, Bunnett NW, Garcia-Villar R, Bueno L, Vergnolle N. Induction of intestinal inflammation in mouse by activation of proteinase-activated receptor-2. Am J Pathol 2002;161:1903-15.
- 183. Frungieri MB, Weidinger S, Meineke V, Kohn FM, Mayerhofer A. Proliferative action of mast-cell tryptase is mediated by PAR2, COX2, prostaglandins, and PPARgamma: Possible relevance to human fibrotic disorders. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2002;99:15072-7.
- 184. Su CG, Wen X, Bailey ST, Jiang W, Rangwala SM, Keilbaugh SA, Flanigan A, Murthy S, Lazar MA, Wu GD. A novel therapy for colitis utilizing PPAR-gamma ligands to inhibit the epithelial inflammatory response. J Clin Invest 1999;104:383-9.
- 185. Katayama K, Wada K, Nakajima A, Mizuguchi H, Hayakawa T, Nakagawa S, Kadowaki T, Nagai R, Kamisaki Y, Blumberg RS, Mayumi T. A novel PPAR gamma gene therapy to control inflammation associated with inflammatory bowel disease in a murine model. Gastroenterology 2003;124:1315-24.
- 186. Bassaganya-Riera J, Reynolds K, Martino-Catt S, Cui Y, Hennighausen L, Gonzalez F, Rohrer J, Benninghoff AU, Hontecillas R. Activation of PPAR gamma and delta by conjugated linoleic acid mediates protection from experimental inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 2004;127:777-91.
- 187. Dohi T, Ejima C, Kato R, Kawamura YI, Kawashima R, Mizutani N, Tabuchi Y, Kojima I. Therapeutic potential of follistatin for colonic inflammation in mice. Gastroenterology 2005;128:411-23.
- 188. Yan F, John SK, Polk DB. Kinase suppressor of Ras determines survival of intestinal epithelial cells exposed to tumor necrosis factor. Cancer Res 2001;61:8668-75.
- 189. Yan F, John SK, Wilson G, Jones DS, Washington MK, Polk DB. Kinase suppressor of Ras-1 protects intestinal epithelium from cytokine-mediated apoptosis during inflammation. J Clin Invest 2004;114:1272-80.
- 190. Massa F, Storr M, Lutz B. The endocannabinoid system in the physiology and pathophysiology of the gastrointestinal tract. J Mol Med 2005;83:944-54.
- 191. Massa F, Marsicano G, Hermann H, Cannich A, Monory K, Cravatt BF, Ferri GL, Sibaev A, Storr M, Lutz B. The endogenous cannabinoid system protects against colonic inflammation. J Clin Invest 2004;113:1202-9.
- 192. Kunos G, Pacher P. Cannabinoids cool the intestine. Nat Med 2004;10:678-9.
- 193. Scholmerich J. Review article: systemic and topical steroids in inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2004;20 Suppl 4:66-74.

- 194. Munkholm P, Langholz E, Davidsen M, Binder V. Frequency of glucocorticoid resistance and dependency in Crohn's disease. Gut 1994;35:360-2.
- 195. Smith RC, Rhodes J, Heatley RV, Hughes LE, Crosby DL, Rees BI, Jones H, Evans KT, Lawrie BW. Low dose steroids and clinical relapse in Crohn's disease: a controlled trial. Gut 1978;19:606-10.
- 196. Kjeldsen J, Schaffalitzky de Muckadell OB. Assessment of disease severity and activity in inflammatory bowel disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 1993;28:1-9.
- 197. Thomsen OO, Cortot A, Jewell D, Wright JP, Winter T, Veloso FT, Vatn M, Persson T, Pettersson E. A comparison of budesonide and mesalamine for active Crohn's disease. International Budesonide-Mesalamine Study Group. N Engl J Med 1998;339:370-4.
- 198. Papi C, Luchetti R, Gili L, Montanti S, Koch M, Capurso L. Budesonide in the treatment of Crohn's disease: a meta-analysis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2000;14:1419-28.
- 199. Lofberg R, Danielsson A, Suhr O, Nilsson A, Schioler R, Nyberg A, Hultcrantz R, Kollberg B, Gillberg R, Willen R, Persson T, Salde L. Oral budesonide versus prednisolone in patients with active extensive and left-sided ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 1996;110:1713-8.
- 200. Lindgren S, Lofberg R, Bergholm L, Hellblom M, Carling L, Ung KA, Schioler R, Unge P, Wallin C, Strom M, Persson T, Suhr OB. Effect of budesonide enema on remission and relapse rate in distal ulcerative colitis and proctitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2002;37:705-10.
- 201. Hammond A, Andus T, Gierend M, Ecker KW, Scholmerich J, Herfarth H. Controlled, open, randomized multicenter trial comparing the effects of treatment on quality of life, safety and efficacy of budesonide foam and betamethasone enemas in patients with active distal ulcerative colitis. Hepatogastroenterology 2004;51:1345-9.
- 202. Jani N, Regueiro MD. Medical therapy for ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2002;31:147-66.
- 203. Sutherland LR, May GR, Shaffer EA. Sulfasalazine revisited: a meta-analysis of 5-aminosalicylic acid in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. Ann Intern Med 1993;118:540-9.
- 204. Frieri G, Pimpo M, Galletti B, Palumbo G, Corrao G, Latella G, Chiaramonte M, Caprilli R. Long-term oral plus topical mesalazine in frequently relapsing ulcerative colitis. Dig Liver Dis 2005;37:92-6.
- 205. Marteau P, Probert CS, Lindgren S, Gassul M, Tan TG, Dignass A, Befrits R, Midhagen G, Rademaker J, Foldager M. Combined oral and enema treatment with Pentasa (mesalazine) is superior to oral therapy alone in patients with extensive mild/moderate active ulcerative colitis: a randomised, double blind, placebo controlled study. Gut 2005;54:960-5.

- 206. Green JR, Lobo AJ, Holdsworth CD, Leicester RJ, Gibson JA, Kerr GD, Hodgson HJ, Parkins KJ, Taylor MD. Balsalazide is more effective and better tolerated than mesalamine in the treatment of acute ulcerative colitis. The Abacus Investigator Group. Gastroenterology 1998;114:15-22.
- 207. Pruitt R, Hanson J, Safdi M, Wruble L, Hardi R, Johanson J, Koval G, Riff D, Winston B, Cross A, Doty P, Johnson LK. Balsalazide is superior to mesalamine in the time to improvement of signs and symptoms of acute mild-to-moderate ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97:3078-86.
- 208. Travis SP. Which 5-ASA? Gut 2002;51:548-9.
- 209. Harrison J, Hanauer SB. Medical treatment of Crohn's disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2002;31:167-84, x.
- 210. Kamm MA. Review article: chronic active disease and maintaining remission in Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2004;20 Suppl 4:102-5.
- 211. Harrell LE, Hanauer SB. Mesalamine derivatives in the treatment of Crohn's disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2004;33:303-17, ix-x.
- 212. Kamm MA. Debate: should mesalamine be used in Crohn's disease? comments and conclusions. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2005;11:616-7.
- 213. Present DH, Korelitz BI, Wisch N, Glass JL, Sachar DB, Pasternack BS. Treatment of Crohn's disease with 6-mercaptopurine. A long-term, randomized, double-blind study. N Engl J Med 1980;302:981-7.
- 214. Pearson DC, May GR, Fick GH, Sutherland LR. Azathioprine and 6mercaptopurine in Crohn disease. A meta-analysis. Ann Intern Med 1995;123:132-42.
- 215. Jewell DP, Truelove SC. Azathioprine in ulcerative colitis: final report on controlled therapeutic trial. Br Med J 1974;4:627-30.
- 216. Rosenberg JL, Wall AJ, Levin B, Binder HJ, Kirsner JB. A controlled trial of azathioprine in the management of chronic ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 1975;69:96-9.
- 217. Hawthorne AB, Logan RF, Hawkey CJ, Foster PN, Axon AT, Swarbrick ET, Scott BB, Lennard-Jones JE. Randomised controlled trial of azathioprine withdrawal in ulcerative colitis. Bmj 1992;305:20-2.
- 218. Fraser AG, Orchard TR, Jewell DP. The efficacy of azathioprine for the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease: a 30 year review. Gut 2002;50:485-9.
- 219. Lemann M, Mary JY, Colombel JF, Duclos B, Soule JC, Lerebours E, Modigliani R, Bouhnik Y. A randomized, double-blind, controlled withdrawal trial in Crohn's disease patients in long-term remission on azathioprine. Gastroenterology 2005;128:1812-8.
- 220. Weersma RK, Peters FT, Oostenbrug LE, van den Berg AP, van Haastert M, Ploeg RJ, Posthumus MD, Homan van der Heide JJ, Jansen PL, van Dullemen

HM. Increased incidence of azathioprine-induced pancreatitis in Crohn's disease compared with other diseases. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2004;20:843-50.

- 221. Kandiel A, Fraser AG, Korelitz BI, Brensinger C, Lewis JD. Increased risk of lymphoma among inflammatory bowel disease patients treated with azathioprine and 6-mercaptopurine. Gut 2005;54:1121-5.
- 222. Lewis JD, Schwartz JS, Lichtenstein GR. Azathioprine for maintenance of remission in Crohn's disease: benefits outweigh the risk of lymphoma. Gastroenterology 2000;118:1018-24.
- 223. Egan LJ, Sandborn WJ. Methotrexate for inflammatory bowel disease: pharmacology and preliminary results. Mayo Clin Proc 1996;71:69-80.
- 224. Feagan BG, Rochon J, Fedorak RN, Irvine EJ, Wild G, Sutherland L, Steinhart AH, Greenberg GR, Gillies R, Hopkins M, et al. Methotrexate for the treatment of Crohn's disease. The North American Crohn's Study Group Investigators. N Engl J Med 1995;332:292-7.
- 225. Alfadhli AA, McDonald JW, Feagan BG. Methotrexate for induction of remission in refractory Crohn's disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2005:CD003459.
- 226. Feagan BG, Fedorak RN, Irvine EJ, Wild G, Sutherland L, Steinhart AH, Greenberg GR, Koval J, Wong CJ, Hopkins M, Hanauer SB, McDonald JW. A comparison of methotrexate with placebo for the maintenance of remission in Crohn's disease. North American Crohn's Study Group Investigators. N Engl J Med 2000;342:1627-32.
- 227. Oren R, Arber N, Odes S, Moshkowitz M, Keter D, Pomeranz I, Ron Y, Reisfeld I, Broide E, Lavy A, Fich A, Eliakim R, Patz J, Bardan E, Villa Y, Gilat T. Methotrexate in chronic active ulcerative colitis: a double-blind, randomized, Israeli multicenter trial. Gastroenterology 1996;110:1416-21.
- 228. Cummings JR, Herrlinger KR, Travis SP, Gorard DA, McIntyre AS, Jewell DP. Oral methotrexate in ulcerative colitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2005;21:385-9.
- 229. McDonald JW, Feagan BG, Jewell D, Brynskov J, Stange EF, Macdonald JK. Cyclosporine for induction of remission in Crohn's disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2005:CD000297.
- 230. Friedman S. General principles of medical therapy of inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2004;33:191-208, viii.
- 231. Cohen RD, Brodsky AL, Hanauer SB. A comparison of the quality of life in patients with severe ulcerative colitis after total colectomy versus medical treatment with intravenous cyclosporin. Inflamm Bowel Dis 1999;5:1-10.
- 232. Targan SR, Hanauer SB, van Deventer SJ, Mayer L, Present DH, Braakman T, DeWoody KL, Schaible TF, Rutgeerts PJ. A short-term study of chimeric monoclonal antibody cA2 to tumor necrosis factor alpha for Crohn's disease. Crohn's Disease cA2 Study Group. N Engl J Med 1997;337:1029-35.
- 233. Hanauer SB, Feagan BG, Lichtenstein GR, Mayer LF, Schreiber S, Colombel JF, Rachmilewitz D, Wolf DC, Olson A, Bao W, Rutgeerts P. Maintenance

infliximab for Crohn's disease: the ACCENT I randomised trial. Lancet 2002;359:1541-9.

- 234. Present DH, Rutgeerts P, Targan S, Hanauer SB, Mayer L, van Hogezand RA, Podolsky DK, Sands BE, Braakman T, DeWoody KL, Schaible TF, van Deventer SJ. Infliximab for the treatment of fistulas in patients with Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 1999;340:1398-405.
- 235. Sands BE, Anderson FH, Bernstein CN, Chey WY, Feagan BG, Fedorak RN, Kamm MA, Korzenik JR, Lashner BA, Onken JE, Rachmilewitz D, Rutgeerts P, Wild G, Wolf DC, Marsters PA, Travers SB, Blank MA, van Deventer SJ. Infliximab maintenance therapy for fistulizing Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 2004;350:876-85.
- 236. Baert F, Noman M, Vermeire S, Van Assche G, G DH, Carbonez A, Rutgeerts P. Influence of immunogenicity on the long-term efficacy of infliximab in Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 2003;348:601-8.
- 237. Lugering A, Schmidt M, Lugering N, Pauels HG, Domschke W, Kucharzik T. Infliximab induces apoptosis in monocytes from patients with chronic active Crohn's disease by using a caspase-dependent pathway. Gastroenterology 2001;121:1145-57.
- 238. Chey WY, Hussain A, Ryan C, Potter GD, Shah A. Infliximab for refractory ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:2373-81.
- 239. Su C, Salzberg BA, Lewis JD, Deren JJ, Kornbluth A, Katzka DA, Stein RB, Adler DR, Lichtenstein GR. Efficacy of anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy in patients with ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97:2577-84.
- 240. Probert CS, Hearing SD, Schreiber S, Kuhbacher T, Ghosh S, Arnott ID, Forbes A. Infliximab in moderately severe glucocorticoid resistant ulcerative colitis: a randomised controlled trial. Gut 2003;52:998-1002.
- 241. Jarnerot G, Hertervig E, Friis-Liby I, Blomquist L, Karlen P, Granno C, Vilien M, Strom M, Danielsson A, Verbaan H, Hellstrom PM, Magnuson A, Curman B. Infliximab as rescue therapy in severe to moderately severe ulcerative colitis: a randomized, placebo-controlled study. Gastroenterology 2005;128:1805-11.
- 242. Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Hanauer SB, Present DH, Sutherland LR, Kamm MA, Wolf DC, Baker JP, Hawkey C, Archambault A, Bernstein CN, Novak C, Heath PK, Targan SR. An engineered human antibody to TNF (CDP571) for active Crohn's disease: a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2001;120:1330-8.
- 243. Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Radford-Smith G, Kovacs A, Enns R, Innes A, Patel J. CDP571, a humanised monoclonal antibody to tumour necrosis factor alpha, for moderate to severe Crohn's disease: a randomised, double blind, placebo controlled trial. Gut 2004;53:1485-93.
- 244. Winter TA, Wright J, Ghosh S, Jahnsen J, Innes A, Round P. Intravenous CDP870, a PEGylated Fab' fragment of a humanized antitumour necrosis factor

antibody, in patients with moderate-to-severe Crohn's disease: an exploratory study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2004;20:1337-46.

- 245. Schreiber S, Rutgeerts P, Fedorak RN, Khaliq-Kareemi M, Kamm MA, Boivin M, Bernstein CN, Staun M, Thomsen OO, Innes A. A randomized, placebocontrolled trial of certolizumab pegol (CDP870) for treatment of Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2005;129:807-18.
- 246. Sandborn WJ, Hanauer S, Loftus EV, Jr., Tremaine WJ, Kane S, Cohen R, Hanson K, Johnson T, Schmitt D, Jeche R. An open-label study of the human anti-TNF monoclonal antibody adalimumab in subjects with prior loss of response or intolerance to infliximab for Crohn's disease. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:1984-9.
- 247. Hanauer SB, Sandborn WJ, Rutgeerts P, Fedorak RN, Lukas M, MacIntosh D, Panaccione R, Wolf D, Pollack P. Human anti-tumor necrosis factor monoclonal antibody (adalimumab) in Crohn's disease: the CLASSIC-I trial. Gastroenterology 2006;130:323-33; quiz 591.
- 248. Sandborn WJ, Hanauer SB, Katz S, Safdi M, Wolf DG, Baerg RD, Tremaine WJ, Johnson T, Diehl NN, Zinsmeister AR. Etanercept for active Crohn's disease: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2001;121:1088-94.
- 249. Rutgeerts P, Lemmens L, Van Assche G, Noman M, Borghini-Fuhrer I, Goedkoop R. Treatment of active Crohn's disease with onercept (recombinant human soluble p55 tumour necrosis factor receptor): results of a randomized, open-label, pilot study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2003;17:185-92.
- 250. Moreira AL, Sampaio EP, Zmuidzinas A, Frindt P, Smith KA, Kaplan G. Thalidomide exerts its inhibitory action on tumor necrosis factor alpha by enhancing mRNA degradation. J Exp Med 1993;177:1675-80.
- 251. Sampaio EP, Sarno EN, Galilly R, Cohn ZA, Kaplan G. Thalidomide selectively inhibits tumor necrosis factor alpha production by stimulated human monocytes. J Exp Med 1991;173:699-703.
- 252. Franks ME, Macpherson GR, Figg WD. Thalidomide. Lancet 2004;363:1802-11.
- 253. Bauditz J, Wedel S, Lochs H. Thalidomide reduces tumour necrosis factor alpha and interleukin 12 production in patients with chronic active Crohn's disease. Gut 2002;50:196-200.
- 254. Vasiliauskas EA, Kam LY, Abreu-Martin MT, Hassard PV, Papadakis KA, Yang H, Zeldis JB, Targan SR. An open-label pilot study of low-dose thalidomide in chronically active, steroid-dependent Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 1999;117:1278-87.
- 255. Ehrenpreis ED, Kane SV, Cohen LB, Cohen RD, Hanauer SB. Thalidomide therapy for patients with refractory Crohn's disease: an open-label trial. Gastroenterology 1999;117:1271-7.

- 256. Bariol C, Meagher AP, Vickers CR, Byrnes DJ, Edwards PD, Hing M, Wettstein AR, Field A. Early studies on the safety and efficacy of thalidomide for symptomatic inflammatory bowel disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2002;17:135-9.
- 257. Gordon JN, Goggin PM. Thalidomide and its derivatives: emerging from the wilderness. Postgrad Med J 2003;79:127-32.
- 258. Hommes D, van den Blink B, Plasse T, Bartelsman J, Xu C, Macpherson B, Tytgat G, Peppelenbosch M, Van Deventer S. Inhibition of stress-activated MAP kinases induces clinical improvement in moderate to severe Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2002;122:7-14.
- 259. Mannon PJ, Fuss IJ, Mayer L, Elson CO, Sandborn WJ, Present D, Dolin B, Goodman N, Groden C, Hornung RL, Quezado M, Yang Z, Neurath MF, Salfeld J, Veldman GM, Schwertschlag U, Strober W. Anti-interleukin-12 antibody for active Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 2004;351:2069-79.
- 260. Ito H, Takazoe M, Fukuda Y, Hibi T, Kusugami K, Andoh A, Matsumoto T, Yamamura T, Azuma J, Nishimoto N, Yoshizaki K, Shimoyama T, Kishimoto T. A pilot randomized trial of a human anti-interleukin-6 receptor monoclonal antibody in active Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2004;126:989-96; discussion 947.
- 261. Hommes DW, Mikhajlova TL, Stoinov S, Stimac D, Vucelic B, Lonovics J, Zakuciova M, D'Haens G, Van Assche G, Ba S, Lee S, Pearce T. Fontolizumab, a humanised anti-interferon-gamma antibody, demonstrates safety and potential clinical activity in patients with moderate-to-severe Crohn's disease. Gut 2006.
- 262. Fedorak RN, Gangl A, Elson CO, Rutgeerts P, Schreiber S, Wild G, Hanauer SB, Kilian A, Cohard M, LeBeaut A, Feagan B. Recombinant human interleukin 10 in the treatment of patients with mild to moderately active Crohn's disease. The Interleukin 10 Inflammatory Bowel Disease Cooperative Study Group. Gastroenterology 2000;119:1473-82.
- 263. Schreiber S, Fedorak RN, Nielsen OH, Wild G, Williams CN, Nikolaus S, Jacyna M, Lashner BA, Gangl A, Rutgeerts P, Isaacs K, van Deventer SJ, Koningsberger JC, Cohard M, LeBeaut A, Hanauer SB. Safety and efficacy of recombinant human interleukin 10 in chronic active Crohn's disease. Crohn's Disease IL-10 Cooperative Study Group. Gastroenterology 2000;119:1461-72.
- 264. Lindsay JO, Hodgson HJ. Review article: the immunoregulatory cytokine interleukin-10--a therapy for Crohn's disease? Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2001;15:1709-16.
- 265. Tilg H, van Montfrans C, van den Ende A, Kaser A, van Deventer SJ, Schreiber S, Gregor M, Ludwiczek O, Rutgeerts P, Gasche C, Koningsberger JC, Abreu L, Kuhn I, Cohard M, LeBeaut A, Grint P, Weiss G. Treatment of Crohn's disease with recombinant human interleukin 10 induces the proinflammatory cytokine interferon gamma. Gut 2002;50:191-5.

- 266. Sands BE, Winston BD, Salzberg B, Safdi M, Barish C, Wruble L, Wilkins R, Shapiro M, Schwertschlag US. Randomized, controlled trial of recombinant human interleukin-11 in patients with active Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2002;16:399-406.
- 267. Ghosh S, Goldin E, Gordon FH, Malchow HA, Rask-Madsen J, Rutgeerts P, Vyhnalek P, Zadorova Z, Palmer T, Donoghue S. Natalizumab for active Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 2003;348:24-32.
- 268. Sandborn WJ, Colombel JF, Enns R, Feagan BG, Hanauer SB, Lawrance IC, Panaccione R, Sanders M, Schreiber S, Targan S, van Deventer S, Goldblum R, Despain D, Hogge GS, Rutgeerts P. Natalizumab induction and maintenance therapy for Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 2005;353:1912-25.
- 269. Gordon FH, Hamilton MI, Donoghue S, Greenlees C, Palmer T, Rowley-Jones D, Dhillon AP, Amlot PL, Pounder RE. A pilot study of treatment of active ulcerative colitis with natalizumab, a humanized monoclonal antibody to alpha-4 integrin. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2002;16:699-705.
- 270. Yacyshyn BR, Bowen-Yacyshyn MB, Jewell L, Tami JA, Bennett CF, Kisner DL, Shanahan WR, Jr. A placebo-controlled trial of ICAM-1 antisense oligonucleotide in the treatment of Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 1998;114:1133-42.
- 271. Schreiber S, Nikolaus S, Malchow H, Kruis W, Lochs H, Raedler A, Hahn EG, Krummenerl T, Steinmann G. Absence of efficacy of subcutaneous antisense ICAM-1 treatment of chronic active Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2001;120:1339-46.
- 272. van Deventer SJ, Tami JA, Wedel MK. A randomised, controlled, double blind, escalating dose study of alicaforsen enema in active ulcerative colitis. Gut 2004;53:1646-51.
- 273. Dieckgraefe BK, Korzenik JR. Treatment of active Crohn's disease with recombinant human granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor. Lancet 2002;360:1478-80.
- 274. Summers RW, Elliott DE, Urban JF, Jr., Thompson R, Weinstock JV. Trichuris suis therapy in Crohn's disease. Gut 2005;54:87-90.
- 275. Summers RW, Elliott DE, Urban JF, Jr., Thompson RA, Weinstock JV. Trichuris suis therapy for active ulcerative colitis: a randomized controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2005;128:825-32.
- 276. Hanai H, Watanabe F, Yamada M, Sato Y, Takeuchi K, Iida T, Tozawa K, Tanaka T, Maruyama Y, Matsushita I, Iwaoka Y, Kikuch K, Saniabadi AR. Adsorptive granulocyte and monocyte apheresis versus prednisolone in patients with corticosteroid-dependent moderately severe ulcerative colitis. Digestion 2004;70:36-44.
- 277. Suzuki Y, Yoshimura N, Saniabadi AR, Saito Y. Selective granulocyte and monocyte adsorptive apheresis as a first-line treatment for steroid naive patients

with active ulcerative colitis: a prospective uncontrolled study. Dig Dis Sci 2004;49:565-71.

- 278. Naganuma M, Funakoshi S, Sakuraba A, Takagi H, Inoue N, Ogata H, Iwao Y, Ishi H, Hibi T. Granulocytapheresis is useful as an alternative therapy in patients with steroid-refractory or -dependent ulcerative colitis. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2004;10:251-7.
- 279. Yamamoto T, Umegae S, Kitagawa T, Yasuda Y, Yamada Y, Takahashi D, Mukumoto M, Nishimura N, Yasue K, Matsumoto K. Granulocyte and monocyte adsorptive apheresis in the treatment of active distal ulcerative colitis: a prospective, pilot study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2004;20:783-92.
- 280. Creed TJ, Norman MR, Probert CS, Harvey RF, Shaw IS, Smithson J, Anderson J, Moorghen M, Gupta J, Shepherd NA, Dayan CM, Hearing SD. Basiliximab (anti-CD25) in combination with steroids may be an effective new treatment for steroid-resistant ulcerative colitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2003;18:65-75.
- Visse R, Nagase H. Matrix metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases: structure, function, and biochemistry. Circ Res 2003;92:827-39.
- 282. Vincenti MP, Brinckerhoff CE. Transcriptional regulation of collagenase (MMP-1, MMP-13) genes in arthritis: integration of complex signaling pathways for the recruitment of gene-specific transcription factors. Arthritis Res 2002;4:157-64.
- 283. Sternlicht MD, Werb Z. How matrix metalloproteinases regulate cell behavior. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 2001;17:463-516.
- 284. Bailey CJ, Hembry RM, Alexander A, Irving MH, Grant ME, Shuttleworth CA. Distribution of the matrix metalloproteinases stromelysin, gelatinases A and B, and collagenase in Crohn's disease and normal intestine. J Clin Pathol 1994;47:113-6.
- 285. Saarialho-Kere UK, Vaalamo M, Puolakkainen P, Airola K, Parks WC, Karjalainen-Lindsberg ML. Enhanced expression of matrilysin, collagenase, and stromelysin-1 in gastrointestinal ulcers. Am J Pathol 1996;148:519-26.
- 286. Louis E, Ribbens C, Godon A, Franchimont D, De Groote D, Hardy N, Boniver J, Belaiche J, Malaise M. Increased production of matrix metalloproteinase-3 and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1 by inflamed mucosa in inflammatory bowel disease. Clin Exp Immunol 2000;120:241-6.
- 287. Stallmach A, Chan CC, Ecker KW, Feifel G, Herbst H, Schuppan D, Zeitz M. Comparable expression of matrix metalloproteinases 1 and 2 in pouchitis and ulcerative colitis. Gut 2000;47:415-22.
- 288. Salmela MT, MacDonald TT, Black D, Irvine B, Zhuma T, Saarialho-Kere U, Pender SL. Upregulation of matrix metalloproteinases in a model of T cell mediated tissue injury in the gut: analysis by gene array and in situ hybridisation. Gut 2002;51:540-7.
- 289. Pender SL, Tickle SP, Docherty AJ, Howie D, Wathen NC, MacDonald TT. A major role for matrix metalloproteinases in T cell injury in the gut. J Immunol 1997;158:1582-90.
- 290. Pender SL, Fell JM, Chamow SM, Ashkenazi A, MacDonald TT. A p55 TNF receptor immunoadhesin prevents T cell-mediated intestinal injury by inhibiting matrix metalloproteinase production. J Immunol 1998;160:4098-103.
- 291. Pender SL, Breese EJ, Gunther U, Howie D, Wathen NC, Schuppan D, MacDonald TT. Suppression of T cell-mediated injury in human gut by interleukin 10: role of matrix metalloproteinases. Gastroenterology 1998;115:573-83.
- 292. Bamba S, Andoh A, Yasui H, Araki Y, Bamba T, Fujiyama Y. Matrix metalloproteinase-3 secretion from human colonic subepithelial myofibroblasts: role of interleukin-17. J Gastroenterol 2003;38:548-54.
- 293. Sykes AP, Bhogal R, Brampton C, Chander C, Whelan C, Parsons ME, Bird J. The effect of an inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinases on colonic inflammation in a trinitrobenzenesulphonic acid rat model of inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 1999;13:1535-42.
- 294. Di Sebastiano P, di Mola FF, Artese L, Rossi C, Mascetta G, Pernthaler H, Innocenti P. Beneficial effects of Batimastat (BB-94), a matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor, in rat experimental colitis. Digestion 2001;63:234-9.
- 295. Leeb SN, Vogl D, Gunckel M, Kiessling S, Falk W, Goke M, Scholmerich J, Gelbmann CM, Rogler G. Reduced migration of fibroblasts in inflammatory bowel disease: role of inflammatory mediators and focal adhesion kinase. Gastroenterology 2003;125:1341-54.
- 296. McKaig BC, McWilliams D, Watson SA, Mahida YR. Expression and regulation of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1 and matrix metalloproteinases by intestinal myofibroblasts in inflammatory bowel disease. Am J Pathol 2003;162:1355-60.
- 297. McKaig BC, Hughes K, Tighe PJ, Mahida YR. Differential expression of TGFbeta isoforms by normal and inflammatory bowel disease intestinal myofibroblasts. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2002;282:C172-82.
- 298. Gunther U, Schuppan D, Bauer M, Matthes H, Stallmach A, Schmitt-Graff A, Riecken EO, Herbst H. Fibrogenesis and fibrolysis in collagenous colitis. Patterns of procollagen types I and IV, matrix-metalloproteinase-1 and -13, and TIMP-1 gene expression. Am J Pathol 1999;155:493-503.
- 299. Mimura T, Bateman AC, Lee RL, Johnson PA, McDonald PJ, Talbot IC, Kamm MA, MacDonald TT, Pender SL. Up-regulation of collagen and tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinase in colonic diverticular disease. Dis Colon Rectum 2004;47:371-8; discussion 378-9.
- 300. Lawrance IC, Wu F, Leite AZ, Willis J, West GA, Fiocchi C, Chakravarti S. A murine model of chronic inflammation-induced intestinal fibrosis down-regulated by antisense NF-kappa B. Gastroenterology 2003;125:1750-61.

- 301. Alexakis C, Caruelle JP, Sezeur A, Cosnes J, Gendre JP, Mosnier H, Beaugerie L, Gallot D, Malafosse M, Barritault D, Kern P. Reversal of abnormal collagen production in Crohn's disease intestinal biopsies treated with regenerating agents. Gut 2004;53:85-90.
- 302. Salmela MT, Pender SL, Karjalainen-Lindsberg ML, Puolakkainen P, Macdonald TT, Saarialho-Kere U. Collagenase-1 (MMP-1), matrilysin-1 (MMP-7), and stromelysin-2 (MMP-10) are expressed by migrating enterocytes during intestinal wound healing. Scand J Gastroenterol 2004;39:1095-104.
- 303. Matsuno K, Adachi Y, Yamamoto H, Goto A, Arimura Y, Endo T, Itoh F, Imai K. The expression of matrix metalloproteinase matrilysin indicates the degree of inflammation in ulcerative colitis. J Gastroenterol 2003;38:348-54.
- 304. Lee M, Hadi M, Hallden G, Aponte GW. Peptide YY and neuropeptide Y induce villin expression, reduce adhesion, and enhance migration in small intestinal cells through the regulation of CD63, matrix metalloproteinase-3, and Cdc42 activity. J Biol Chem 2005;280:125-36.
- 305. Li CK, Pender SL, Pickard KM, Chance V, Holloway JA, Huett A, Goncalves NS, Mudgett JS, Dougan G, Frankel G, MacDonald TT. Impaired immunity to intestinal bacterial infection in stromelysin-1 (matrix metalloproteinase-3)-deficient mice. J Immunol 2004;173:5171-9.
- 306. Naito Y, Takagi T, Kuroda M, Katada K, Ichikawa H, Kokura S, Yoshida N, Okanoue T, Yoshikawa T. An orally active matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor, ONO-4817, reduces dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis in mice. Inflamm Res 2004;53:462-8.
- 307. McBride W. Thaliomide and congenital abnormalities. Lancet 1961;ii:1358.
- 308. Lenz W. Fragen aus der Praxis; kindliche Missbildungen nach Medikament Einnahme wahrend der Graviditat. Dtsch Med Wochenschr 1961;86:2555-6.
- 309. Sheskin J. Further observation with thalidomide in lepra reactions. Lepr Rev 1965;36:183-7.
- 310. Nishimura K, Hashimoto Y, Iwasaki S. (S)-form of alpha-methyl-N(alpha)phthalimidoglutarimide, but not its (R)-form, enhanced phorbol ester-induced tumor necrosis factor-alpha production by human leukemia cell HL-60: implication of optical resolution of thalidomidal effects. Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo) 1994;42:1157-9.
- 311. Hoglund P, Eriksson T, Bjorkman S. A double-blind study of the sedative effects of the thalidomide enantiomers in humans. J Pharmacokinet Biopharm 1998;26:363-83.
- 312. Fabro S, Smith RL, Williams RT. The fate of [14C] thalidomide in the pregnant rabbit. Biochem J 1967;104:565-9.
- 313. Blaschke G, Kraft HP, Fickentscher K, Kohler F. [Chromatographic separation of racemic thalidomide and teratogenic activity of its enantiomers (author's transl)]. Arzneimittelforschung 1979;29:1640-2.

- 314. Eriksson T, Bjorkman S, Hoglund P. Clinical pharmacology of thalidomide. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2001;57:365-76.
- 315. Trapnell CB, Donahue SR, Collins JM, Flockhart DA, Thacker D, Abernethy DR. Thalidomide does not alter the pharmacokinetics of ethinyl estradiol and norethindrone. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1998;64:597-602.
- 316. Teo SK, Harden JL, Burke AB, Noormohamed FH, Youle M, Johnson MA, Peters BS, Stirling DI, Thomas SD. Thalidomide is distributed into human semen after oral dosing. Drug Metab Dispos 2001;29:1355-7.
- 317. Rowland TL, McHugh SM, Deighton J, Dearman RJ, Ewan PW, Kimber I. Differential regulation by thalidomide and dexamethasone of cytokine expression in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells. Immunopharmacology 1998;40:11-20.
- 318. Rowland TL, McHugh SM, Deighton J, Ewan PW, Dearman RJ, Kimber I. Selective down-regulation of T cell- and non-T cell-derived tumour necrosis factor alpha by thalidomide: comparisons with dexamethasone. Immunol Lett 1999;68:325-32.
- 319. Tavares JL, Wangoo A, Dilworth P, Marshall B, Kotecha S, Shaw RJ. Thalidomide reduces tumour necrosis factor-alpha production by human alveolar macrophages. Respir Med 1997;91:31-9.
- 320. Peterson PK, Hu S, Sheng WS, Kravitz FH, Molitor TW, Chatterjee D, Chao CC. Thalidomide inhibits tumor necrosis factor-alpha production by lipopolysaccharide- and lipoarabinomannan-stimulated human microglial cells. J Infect Dis 1995;172:1137-40.
- 321. Corral LG, Kaplan G. Immunomodulation by thalidomide and thalidomide analogues. Ann Rheum Dis 1999;58 Suppl 1:I107-13.
- 322. Keifer JA, Guttridge DC, Ashburner BP, Baldwin AS, Jr. Inhibition of NF-kappa B activity by thalidomide through suppression of IkappaB kinase activity. J Biol Chem 2001;276:22382-7.
- 323. Shannon EJ, Sandoval F. Thalidomide can be either agonistic or antagonistic to LPS evoked synthesis of TNF-alpha by mononuclear cells. Immunopharmacol Immunotoxicol 1996;18:59-72.
- 324. McHugh SM, Rifkin IR, Deighton J, Wilson AB, Lachmann PJ, Lockwood CM, Ewan PW. The immunosuppressive drug thalidomide induces T helper cell type 2 (Th2) and concomitantly inhibits Th1 cytokine production in mitogen- and antigen-stimulated human peripheral blood mononuclear cell cultures. Clin Exp Immunol 1995;99:160-7.
- 325. Moller DR, Wysocka M, Greenlee BM, Ma X, Wahl L, Flockhart DA, Trinchieri G, Karp CL. Inhibition of IL-12 production by thalidomide. J Immunol 1997;159:5157-61.
- 326. Haslett PA, Klausner JD, Makonkawkeyoon S, Moreira A, Metatratip P, Boyle B, Kunachiwa W, Maneekarn N, Vongchan P, Corral LG, Elbeik T, Shen Z, Kaplan

G. Thalidomide stimulates T cell responses and interleukin 12 production in HIV-infected patients. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 1999;15:1169-79.

- 327. Haslett PA, Corral LG, Albert M, Kaplan G. Thalidomide costimulates primary human T lymphocytes, preferentially inducing proliferation, cytokine production, and cytotoxic responses in the CD8+ subset. J Exp Med 1998;187:1885-92.
- 328. Dredge K, Marriott JB, Dalgleish AG. Immunological effects of thalidomide and its chemical and functional analogs. Crit Rev Immunol 2002;22:425-37.
- 329. D'Amato RJ, Loughnan MS, Flynn E, Folkman J. Thalidomide is an inhibitor of angiogenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1994;91:4082-5.
- 330. Kruse FE, Joussen AM, Rohrschneider K, Becker MD, Volcker HE. Thalidomide inhibits corneal angiogenesis induced by vascular endothelial growth factor. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 1998;236:461-6.
- 331. Corral LG, Haslett PA, Muller GW, Chen R, Wong LM, Ocampo CJ, Patterson RT, Stirling DI, Kaplan G. Differential cytokine modulation and T cell activation by two distinct classes of thalidomide analogues that are potent inhibitors of TNF-alpha. J Immunol 1999;163:380-6.
- 332. Oliver SJ, Freeman SL, Corral LG, Ocampo CJ, Kaplan G. Thalidomide analogue CC1069 inhibits development of rat adjuvant arthritis. Clin Exp Immunol 1999;118:315-21.
- 333. Marriott JB, Westby M, Cookson S, Guckian M, Goodbourn S, Muller G, Shire MG, Stirling D, Dalgleish AG. CC-3052: a water-soluble analog of thalidomide and potent inhibitor of activation-induced TNF-alpha production. J Immunol 1998;161:4236-43.
- 334. Waters MF, Laing AB, Ambikapathy A, Lennard-Jones JE. Treatment of ulcerative colitis with thalidomide. Br Med J 1979;1:792.
- 335. Sabate JM, Villarejo J, Lemann M, Bonnet J, Allez M, Modigliani R. An openlabel study of thalidomide for maintenance therapy in responders to infliximab in chronically active and fistulizing refractory Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2002;16:1117-24.
- 336. Lienenluke B, Stojanovic T, Fiebig T, Fayyazi A, Germann T, Hecker M. Thalidomide impairment of trinitrobenzene sulphonic acid-induced colitis in the rat - role of endothelial cell-leukocyte interaction. Br J Pharmacol 2001;133:1414-23.
- 337. Mazzon E, Muia C, Di Paola R, Genovese T, De Sarro A, Cuzzocrea S. Thalidomide treatment reduces colon injury induced by experimental colitis. Shock 2005;23:556-64.
- 338. Prehn JL, Landers C, Muller GW, Man HW, Stirling DI, Targan SR. Potent inhibition of cytokine production from intestinal lamina propria T cells by phosphodiesterase-4 inhibitory thalidomide analogues. J Clin Immunol 2001;21:357-64.

- 339. Pospisil R, Mage RG. Rabbit appendix: a site of development and selection of the B cell repertoire. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 1998;229:59-70.
- 340. Dasso JF, Howell MD. Neonatal appendectomy impairs mucosal immunity in rabbits. Cell Immunol 1997;182:29-37.
- 341. Dasso JF, Obiakor H, Bach H, Anderson AO, Mage RG. A morphological and immunohistological study of the human and rabbit appendix for comparison with the avian bursa. Dev Comp Immunol 2000;24:797-814.
- 342. Reynolds JD, Kennedy L, Peppard J, Pabst R. Ileal Peyer's patch emigrants are predominantly B cells and travel to all lymphoid tissues in sheep. Eur J Immunol 1991;21:283-9.
- 343. Yamagiwa S, Sugahara S, Shimizu T, Iwanaga T, Yoshida Y, Honda S, Watanabe H, Suzuki K, Asakura H, Abo T. The primary site of CD4- 8- B220+ alphabeta T cells in lpr mice: the appendix in normal mice. J Immunol 1998;160:2665-74.
- 344. Mizoguchi A, Mizoguchi E, Chiba C, Bhan AK. Role of appendix in the development of inflammatory bowel disease in TCR-alpha mutant mice. J Exp Med 1996;184:707-15.
- 345. Mudter J, Wirtz S, Galle PR, Neurath MF. A new model of chronic colitis in SCID mice induced by adoptive transfer of CD62L+ CD4+ T cells: insights into the regulatory role of interleukin-6 on apoptosis. Pathobiology 2002;70:170-6.
- 346. Farkas SA, Hornung M, Sattler C, Steinbauer M, Anthuber M, Obermeier F, Herfarth H, Schlitt HJ, Geissler EK. Preferential migration of CD62L cells into the appendix in mice with experimental chronic colitis. Eur Surg Res 2005;37:115-22.
- 347. Jo Y, Matsumoto T, Yada S, Nakamura S, Yao T, Hotokezaka M, Mibu R, Iida M. Histological and immunological features of appendix in patients with ulcerative colitis. Dig Dis Sci 2003;48:99-108.
- 348. Kawachiya T, Oshitani N, Jinno Y, Watanabe K, Nakamura S, Fujiwara Y, Higuchi K, Maeda K, Nishiguchi Y, Hirakawa K, Matsumoto T, Arakawa T. Significance of increased proliferation of immature plasma cells in the appendix of patients with ulcerative colitis. Int J Mol Med 2005;15:417-23.
- Brandtzaeg P, Farstad IN, Johansen FE, Morton HC, Norderhaug IN, Yamanaka T. The B-cell system of human mucosae and exocrine glands. Immunol Rev 1999;171:45-87.
- 350. Brandtzaeg P, Baklien K. Immunoglobulin-producing cells in the intestine in health and disease. Clin Gastroenterol 1976;5:251-69.
- 351. Brandtzaeg P, Valnes K, Scott H, Rognum TO, Bjerke K, Baklien K. The human gastrointestinal secretory immune system in health and disease. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 1985;114:17-38.
- 352. Wang J, Anders RA, Wu Q, Peng D, Cho JH, Sun Y, Karaliukas R, Kang HS, Turner JR, Fu YX. Dysregulated LIGHT expression on T cells mediates intestinal inflammation and contributes to IgA nephropathy. J Clin Invest 2004;113:826-35.

- 353. van Spreeuwel JP, Lindeman J, Meijer CJ. A quantitative study of immunoglobulin containing cells in the differential diagnosis of acute colitis. J Clin Pathol 1985;38:774-7.
- 354. Kett K, Rognum TO, Brandtzaeg P. Mucosal subclass distribution of immunoglobulin G-producing cells is different in ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease of the colon. Gastroenterology 1987;93:919-24.
- 355. Ruthlein J, Ibe M, Burghardt W, Mossner J, Auer IO. Immunoglobulin G (IgG), IgG1, and IgG2 determinations from endoscopic biopsy specimens in control, Crohn's disease, and ulcerative colitis subjects. Gut 1992;33:507-12.
- 356. Seldenrijk CA, Morson BC, Meuwissen SG, Schipper NW, Lindeman J, Meijer CJ. Histopathological evaluation of colonic mucosal biopsy specimens in chronic inflammatory bowel disease: diagnostic implications. Gut 1991;32:1514-20.
- 357. Kroese FG, Butcher EC, Stall AM, Herzenberg LA. A major peritoneal reservoir of precursors for intestinal IgA plasma cells. Immunol Invest 1989;18:47-58.
- 358. Macpherson AJ, Gatto D, Sainsbury E, Harriman GR, Hengartner H, Zinkernagel RM. A primitive T cell-independent mechanism of intestinal mucosal IgA responses to commensal bacteria. Science 2000;288:2222-6.
- 359. Dunn-Walters DK, Isaacson PG, Spencer J. Sequence analysis of human IgVH genes indicates that ileal lamina propria plasma cells are derived from Peyer's patches. Eur J Immunol 1997;27:463-7.
- 360. Kang HS, Chin RK, Wang Y, Yu P, Wang J, Newell KA, Fu YX. Signaling via LTbetaR on the lamina propria stromal cells of the gut is required for IgA production. Nat Immunol 2002;3:576-82.
- 361. Fagarasan S, Kinoshita K, Muramatsu M, Ikuta K, Honjo T. In situ class switching and differentiation to IgA-producing cells in the gut lamina propria. Nature 2001;413:639-43.
- 362. Shikina T, Hiroi T, Iwatani K, Jang MH, Fukuyama S, Tamura M, Kubo T, Ishikawa H, Kiyono H. IgA class switch occurs in the organized nasopharynxand gut-associated lymphoid tissue, but not in the diffuse lamina propria of airways and gut. J Immunol 2004;172:6259-64.
- 363. McHeyzer-Williams MG. B cells as effectors. Curr Opin Immunol 2003;15:354-61.
- 364. Coffman RL, Lebman DA, Shrader B. Transforming growth factor beta specifically enhances IgA production by lipopolysaccharide-stimulated murine B lymphocytes. J Exp Med 1989;170:1039-44.
- 365. Lebman DA, Edmiston JS. The role of TGF-beta in growth, differentiation, and maturation of B lymphocytes. Microbes Infect 1999;1:1297-304.
- 366. Sonoda E, Matsumoto R, Hitoshi Y, Ishii T, Sugimoto M, Araki S, Tominaga A, Yamaguchi N, Takatsu K. Transforming growth factor beta induces IgA production and acts additively with interleukin 5 for IgA production. J Exp Med 1989;170:1415-20.

- Coffman RL, Savelkoul HF, Lebman DA. Cytokine regulation of immunoglobulin isotype switching and expression. Semin Immunol 1989;1:55-63.
- 368. Slifka MK, Matloubian M, Ahmed R. Bone marrow is a major site of long-term antibody production after acute viral infection. J Virol 1995;69:1895-902.
- 369. Slifka MK, Ahmed R. Long-term antibody production is sustained by antibodysecreting cells in the bone marrow following acute viral infection. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1996;797:166-76.
- 370. Hauser AE, Muehlinghaus G, Manz RA, Cassese G, Arce S, Debes GF, Hamann A, Berek C, Lindenau S, Doerner T, Hiepe F, Odendahl M, Riemekasten G, Krenn V, Radbruch A. Long-lived plasma cells in immunity and inflammation. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2003;987:266-9.
- 371. Merville P, Dechanet J, Desmouliere A, Durand I, de Bouteiller O, Garrone P, Banchereau J, Liu YJ. Bcl-2+ tonsillar plasma cells are rescued from apoptosis by bone marrow fibroblasts. J Exp Med 1996;183:227-36.
- 372. Sze DM, Toellner KM, Garcia de Vinuesa C, Taylor DR, MacLennan IC. Intrinsic constraint on plasmablast growth and extrinsic limits of plasma cell survival. J Exp Med 2000;192:813-21.
- 373. Manz RA, Arce S, Cassese G, Hauser AE, Hiepe F, Radbruch A. Humoral immunity and long-lived plasma cells. Curr Opin Immunol 2002;14:517-21.
- 374. Cassese G, Arce S, Hauser AE, Lehnert K, Moewes B, Mostarac M, Muehlinghaus G, Szyska M, Radbruch A, Manz RA. Plasma cell survival is mediated by synergistic effects of cytokines and adhesion-dependent signals. J Immunol 2003;171:1684-90.
- 375. Kunkel EJ, Kim CH, Lazarus NH, Vierra MA, Soler D, Bowman EP, Butcher EC. CCR10 expression is a common feature of circulating and mucosal epithelial tissue IgA Ab-secreting cells. J Clin Invest 2003;111:1001-10.
- 376. Pabst O, Ohl L, Wendland M, Wurbel MA, Kremmer E, Malissen B, Forster R. Chemokine receptor CCR9 contributes to the localization of plasma cells to the small intestine. J Exp Med 2004;199:411-6.
- 377. Pistoia V. Production of cytokines by human B cells in health and disease. Immunol Today 1997;18:343-50.
- 378. Matthes T, Werner-Favre C, Zubler RH. Cytokine expression and regulation of human plasma cells: disappearance of interleukin-10 and persistence of transforming growth factor-beta 1. Eur J Immunol 1995;25:508-12.
- 379. Di Girolamo N, Visvanathan K, Lloyd A, Wakefield D. Expression of TNF-alpha by human plasma cells in chronic inflammation. J Leukoc Biol 1997;61:667-78.
- 380. Ahmed AA, Nordlind K, Schultzberg M, Liden S. Interleukin-1 alpha- and beta-, interleukin-6- and tumour necrosis factor-alpha-like immunoreactivities in chronic granulomatous skin conditions. Acta Derm Venereol 1994;74:435-40.

- 381. Ito A, Hirota S, Mizuno H, Kawasaki Y, Takemura T, Nishiura T, Kanakura Y, Katayama Y, Nomura S, Kitamura Y. Expression of vascular permeability factor (VPF/VEGF) messenger RNA by plasma cells: possible involvement in the development of edema in chronic inflammation. Pathol Int 1995;45:715-20.
- 382. Porakishvili N, Mageed R, Jamin C, Pers JO, Kulikova N, Renaudineau Y, Lydyard PM, Youinou P. Recent progress in the understanding of B-cell functions in autoimmunity. Scand J Immunol 2001;54:30-8.
- 383. Harris DP, Haynes L, Sayles PC, Duso DK, Eaton SM, Lepak NM, Johnson LL, Swain SL, Lund FE. Reciprocal regulation of polarized cytokine production by effector B and T cells. Nat Immunol 2000;1:475-82.
- 384. Fillatreau S, Sweenie CH, McGeachy MJ, Gray D, Anderton SM. B cells regulate autoimmunity by provision of IL-10. Nat Immunol 2002;3:944-50.
- 385. Mizoguchi A, Mizoguchi E, Takedatsu H, Blumberg RS, Bhan AK. Chronic intestinal inflammatory condition generates IL-10-producing regulatory B cell subset characterized by CD1d upregulation. Immunity 2002;16:219-30.
- 386. Dalwadi H, Wei B, Schrage M, Spicher K, Su TT, Birnbaumer L, Rawlings DJ, Braun J. B cell developmental requirement for the G alpha i2 gene. J Immunol 2003;170:1707-15.
- 387. Olson TS, Bamias G, Naganuma M, Rivera-Nieves J, Burcin TL, Ross W, Morris MA, Pizarro TT, Ernst PB, Cominelli F, Ley K. Expanded B cell population blocks regulatory T cells and exacerbates ileitis in a murine model of Crohn disease. J Clin Invest 2004;114:389-98.
- 388. Kawamura T, Kanai T, Dohi T, Uraushihara K, Totsuka T, Iiyama R, Taneda C, Yamazaki M, Nakamura T, Higuchi T, Aiba Y, Tsubata T, Watanabe M. Ectopic CD40 ligand expression on B cells triggers intestinal inflammation. J Immunol 2004;172:6388-97.
- 389. Di Girolamo N, Tedla N, Lloyd A, Wakefield D. Expression of matrix metalloproteinases by human plasma cells and B lymphocytes. Eur J Immunol 1998;28:1773-84.
- 390. Wahlgren J, Maisi P, Sorsa T, Sutinen M, Tervahartiala T, Pirila E, Teronen O, Hietanen J, Tjaderhane L, Salo T. Expression and induction of collagenases (MMP-8 and -13) in plasma cells associated with bone-destructive lesions. J Pathol 2001;194:217-24.
- 391. Kiili M, Cox SW, Chen HY, Wahlgren J, Maisi P, Eley BM, Salo T, Sorsa T. Collagenase-2 (MMP-8) and collagenase-3 (MMP-13) in adult periodontitis: molecular forms and levels in gingival crevicular fluid and immunolocalisation in gingival tissue. J Clin Periodontol 2002;29:224-32.
- 392. Wahlgren J, Salo T, Teronen O, Luoto H, Sorsa T, Tjaderhane L. Matrix metalloproteinase-8 (MMP-8) in pulpal and periapical inflammation and periapical root-canal exudates. Int Endod J 2002;35:897-904.

- 393. Leonardi R, Caltabiano R, Loreto C. Collagenase-3 (MMP-13) is expressed in periapical lesions: an immunohistochemical study. Int Endod J 2005;38:297-301.
- 394. Barille S, Akhoundi C, Collette M, Mellerin MP, Rapp MJ, Harousseau JL, Bataille R, Amiot M. Metalloproteinases in multiple myeloma: production of matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), activation of proMMP-2, and induction of MMP-1 by myeloma cells. Blood 1997;90:1649-55.
- 395. Barille S, Bataille R, Rapp MJ, Harousseau JL, Amiot M. Production of metalloproteinase-7 (matrilysin) by human myeloma cells and its potential involvement in metalloproteinase-2 activation. J Immunol 1999;163:5723-8.
- 396. Ria R, Vacca A, Ribatti D, Di Raimondo F, Merchionne F, Dammacco F. Alpha(v)beta(3) integrin engagement enhances cell invasiveness in human multiple myeloma. Haematologica 2002;87:836-45.
- 397. Vande Broek I, Asosingh K, Allegaert V, Leleu X, Facon T, Vanderkerken K, Van Camp B, Van Riet I. Bone marrow endothelial cells increase the invasiveness of human multiple myeloma cells through upregulation of MMP-9: evidence for a role of hepatocyte growth factor. Leukemia 2004;18:976-82.
- 398. Guedez L, Martinez A, Zhao S, Vivero A, Pittaluga S, Stetler-Stevenson M, Raffeld M, Stetler-Stevenson WG. Tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase 1 (TIMP-1) promotes plasmablastic differentiation of a Burkitt lymphoma cell line: implications in the pathogenesis of plasmacytic/plasmablastic tumors. Blood 2005;105:1660-8.
- 399. Martinez V, Wang L, Million M, Rivier J, Tache Y. Urocortins and the regulation of gastrointestinal motor function and visceral pain. Peptides 2004;25:1733-44.
- 400. Saruta M, Takahashi K, Suzuki T, Torii A, Kawakami M, Sasano H. Urocortin l in colonic mucosa in patients with ulcerative colitis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2004;89:5352-61.
- 401. Gordon JN, MacDonald TT. Osteopontin: a new addition to the constellation of cytokines which drive T helper cell type 1 responses in Crohn's disease. Gut 2005;54:1213-5.
- 402. Sato T, Nakai T, Tamura N, Okamoto S, Matsuoka K, Sakuraba A, Fukushima T, Uede T, Hibi T. Osteopontin/Eta-1 upregulated in Crohn's disease regulates the Th1 immune response. Gut 2005;54:1254-62.
- 403. Masuda H, Takahashi Y, Asai S, Hemmi A, Takayama T. Osteopontin expression in ulcerative colitis is distinctly different from that in Crohn's disease and diverticulitis. J Gastroenterol 2005;40:409-13.
- 404. Gassler N, Autschbach F, Gauer S, Bohn J, Sido B, Otto HF, Geiger H, Obermuller N. Expression of osteopontin (Eta-1) in Crohn disease of the terminal ileum. Scand J Gastroenterol 2002;37:1286-95.
- 405. Bull DM, Bookman MA. Isolation and functional characterization of human intestinal mucosal lymphoid cells. J Clin Invest 1977;59:966-74.

- 406. Marriott JB, Clarke IA, Dredge K, Muller G, Stirling D, Dalgleish AG. Thalidomide and its analogues have distinct and opposing effects on TNF-alpha and TNFR2 during co-stimulation of both CD4(+) and CD8(+) T cells. Clin Exp Immunol 2002;130:75-84.
- 407. Verghese MW, McConnell RT, Strickland AB, Gooding RC, Stimpson SA, Yarnall DP, Taylor JD, Furdon PJ. Differential regulation of human monocytederived TNF alpha and IL-1 beta by type IV cAMP-phosphodiesterase (cAMP-PDE) inhibitors. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1995;272:1313-20.
- 408. Sun XM, Hsueh W. Bowel necrosis induced by tumor necrosis factor in rats is mediated by platelet-activating factor. J Clin Invest 1988;81:1328-31.
- 409. Abreu-Martin MT, Vidrich A, Lynch DH, Targan SR. Divergent induction of apoptosis and IL-8 secretion in HT-29 cells in response to TNF-alpha and ligation of Fas antigen. J Immunol 1995;155:4147-54.
- 410. Hiribarren A, Heyman M, L'Helgouac'h A, Desjeux JF. Effect of cytokines on the epithelial function of the human colon carcinoma cell line HT29 cl 19A. Gut 1993;34:616-20.
- 411. Eter N, Spitznas M. DMSO mimics inhibitory effect of thalidomide on choriocapillary endothelial cell proliferation in culture. Br J Ophthalmol 2002;86:1303-5.
- 412. Hartmann G, Bidlingmaier C, Siegmund B, Albrich S, Schulze J, Tschoep K, Eigler A, Lehr HA, Endres S. Specific type IV phosphodiesterase inhibitor rolipram mitigates experimental colitis in mice. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2000;292:22-30.
- 413. Videla S, Vilaseca J, Medina C, Mourelle M, Guarner F, Salas A, Malagelada JR. Selective inhibition of phosphodiesterase-4 ameliorates chronic colitis and prevents intestinal fibrosis. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2006;316:940-5.
- 414. Bauditz J, Haemling J, Ortner M, Lochs H, Raedler A, Schreiber S. Treatment with tumour necrosis factor inhibitor oxpentifylline does not improve corticosteroid dependent chronic active Crohn's disease. Gut 1997;40:470-4.
- 415. Smith VB, Spina D. Selective phosphodiesterase 4 inhibitors in the treatment of allergy and inflammation. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 2005;6:1136-41.
- 416. Medina F, Segundo C, Campos-Caro A, Salcedo I, Garcia-Poley A, Brieva JA. Isolation, maturational level, and functional capacity of human colon lamina propria plasma cells. Gut 2003;52:383-9.
- 417. Bhan AK, Nadler LM, Stashenko P, McCluskey RT, Schlossman SF. Stages of B cell differentiation in human lymphoid tissue. J Exp Med 1981;154:737-49.
- 418. Mehta K, Shahid U, Malavasi F. Human CD38, a cell-surface protein with multiple functions. Faseb J 1996;10:1408-17.
- 419. Deaglio S, Morra M, Mallone R, Ausiello CM, Prager E, Garbarino G, Dianzani U, Stockinger H, Malavasi F. Human CD38 (ADP-ribosyl cyclase) is a counterreceptor of CD31, an Ig superfamily member. J Immunol 1998;160:395-402.

- 420. Funaro A, Malavasi F. Human CD38, a surface receptor, an enzyme, an adhesion molecule and not a simple marker. J Biol Regul Homeost Agents 1999;13:54-61.
- 421. Wijdenes J, Vooijs WC, Clement C, Post J, Morard F, Vita N, Laurent P, Sun RX, Klein B, Dore JM. A plasmocyte selective monoclonal antibody (B-B4) recognizes syndecan-1. Br J Haematol 1996;94:318-23.
- 422. Gotte M, Echtermeyer F. Syndecan-1 as a regulator of chemokine function. ScientificWorldJournal 2003;3:1327-31.
- 423. Jaakkola P, Jalkanen M. Transcriptional regulation of Syndecan-1 expression by growth factors. Prog Nucleic Acid Res Mol Biol 1999;63:109-38.
- 424. Hopkins AM, Baird AW, Nusrat A. ICAM-1: targeted docking for exogenous as well as endogenous ligands. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2004;56:763-78.
- 425. Springer TA. Adhesion receptors of the immune system. Nature 1990;346:425-34.
- 426. Dippold W, Wittig B, Schwaeble W, Mayet W, Meyer zum Buschenfelde KH. Expression of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1, CD54) in colonic epithelial cells. Gut 1993;34:1593-7.
- 427. Lerm M, Schmidt G, Aktories K. Bacterial protein toxins targeting rho GTPases. FEMS Microbiol Lett 2000;188:1-6.
- 428. Altmann DM, Hogg N, Trowsdale J, Wilkinson D. Cotransfection of ICAM-1 and HLA-DR reconstitutes human antigen-presenting cell function in mouse L cells. Nature 1989;338:512-4.
- 429. Malizia G, Calabrese A, Cottone M, Raimondo M, Trejdosiewicz LK, Smart CJ, Oliva L, Pagliaro L. Expression of leukocyte adhesion molecules by mucosal mononuclear phagocytes in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 1991;100:150-9.
- 430. Vainer B, Sorensen S, Nielsen OH, Horn T. Subcellular localization of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 in colonic mucosa in ulcerative colitis. Ultrastruct Pathol 2002;26:113-21.
- 431. Draube A, Pfister R, Vockerodt M, Schuster S, Kube D, Diehl V, Tesch H. Immunomagnetic enrichment of CD138 positive cells from weakly infiltrated myeloma patients samples enables the determination of the tumor clone specific IgH rearrangement. Ann Hematol 2001;80:83-9.
- 432. Zhan F, Hardin J, Kordsmeier B, Bumm K, Zheng M, Tian E, Sanderson R, Yang Y, Wilson C, Zangari M, Anaissie E, Morris C, Muwalla F, van Rhee F, Fassas A, Crowley J, Tricot G, Barlogie B, Shaughnessy J, Jr. Global gene expression profiling of multiple myeloma, monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance, and normal bone marrow plasma cells. Blood 2002;99:1745-57.
- 433. Ahmed R, Gray D. Immunological memory and protective immunity: understanding their relation. Science 1996;272:54-60.
- 434. Manz RA, Thiel A, Radbruch A. Lifetime of plasma cells in the bone marrow. Nature 1997;388:133-4.

- 435. Moser K, Muehlinghaus G, Manz R, Mei H, Voigt C, Yoshida T, Dorner T, Hiepe F, Radbruch A. Long-lived plasma cells in immunity and immunopathology. Immunol Lett 2006;103:83-5.
- 436. Cassese G, Lindenau S, de Boer B, Arce S, Hauser A, Riemekasten G, Berek C, Hiepe F, Krenn V, Radbruch A, Manz RA. Inflamed kidneys of NZB / W mice are a major site for the homeostasis of plasma cells. Eur J Immunol 2001;31:2726-32.
- 437. Mattioli CA, Tomasi TB, Jr. The life span of IgA plasma cells from the mouse intestine. J Exp Med 1973;138:452-60.
- 438. Brieva JA, Roldan E, Rodriguez C, Navas G. Human tonsil, blood and bone marrow in vivo-induced B cells capable of spontaneous and high-rate immunoglobulin secretion in vitro: differences in the requirements for factors and for adherent and bone marrow stromal cells, as well as distinctive adhesion molecule expression. Eur J Immunol 1994;24:362-6.
- 439. Gordon JN, Di Sabatino A, Macdonald TT. The pathophysiologic rationale for biological therapies in inflammatory bowel disease. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2005;21:431-7.
- 440. Leadbetter EA, Rifkin IR, Hohlbaum AM, Beaudette BC, Shlomchik MJ, Marshak-Rothstein A. Chromatin-IgG complexes activate B cells by dual engagement of IgM and Toll-like receptors. Nature 2002;416:603-7.
- 441. Viglianti GA, Lau CM, Hanley TM, Miko BA, Shlomchik MJ, Marshak-Rothstein A. Activation of autoreactive B cells by CpG dsDNA. Immunity 2003;19:837-47.
- 442. Medina F, Segundo C, Rodriguez C, Brieva JA. Regulatory role of CD95 ligation on human B cells induced in vivo capable of spontaneous and high-rate Ig secretion. Eur J Immunol 1997;27:700-6.
- 443. Busteed S, Bennett MW, Molloy C, Houston A, Stone MA, Shanahan F, Molloy MG, O'Connell J. Bcl-x(L) expression in vivo in rheumatoid synovium. Clin Rheumatol 2006.
- 444. Pelletier N, Casamayor-Palleja M, De Luca K, Mondiere P, Saltel F, Jurdic P, Bella C, Genestier L, Defrance T. The endoplasmic reticulum is a key component of the plasma cell death pathway. J Immunol 2006;176:1340-7.
- 445. Cenci S, Mezghrani A, Cascio P, Bianchi G, Cerruti F, Fra A, Lelouard H, Masciarelli S, Mattioli L, Oliva L, Orsi A, Pasqualetto E, Pierre P, Ruffato E, Tagliavacca L, Sitia R. Progressively impaired proteasomal capacity during terminal plasma cell differentiation. Embo J 2006;25:1104-13.
- 446. MacDonald TT, Di Sabatino A, Gordon JN. Immunopathogenesis of Crohn's disease. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2005;29:S118-24; discussion S124-5, S184-8.
- 447. Khobzaoui M, Gutke HJ, Burnet M. Cc-10004. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 2005;6:518-25.

- 448. Gattei V, Godeas C, Degan M, Rossi FM, Aldinucci D, Pinto A. Characterization of anti-CD138 monoclonal antibodies as tools for investigating the molecular polymorphism of syndecan-1 in human lymphoma cells. Br J Haematol 1999;104:152-62.
- 449. Maloney DG. Preclinical and phase I and II trials of rituximab. Semin Oncol 1999;26:74-8.
- 450. Pescovitz MD. Rituximab, an anti-cd20 monoclonal antibody: history and mechanism of action. Am J Transplant 2006;6:859-66.
- 451. Boursier L, Gordon JN, Thiagamoorthy S, Edgeworth JD, Spencer J. Human intestinal IgA response is generated in the organized gut-associated lymphoid tissue but not in the lamina propria. Gastroenterology 2005;128:1879-89.
- 452. Boursier L, Dunn-Walters DK, Spencer J. Characteristics of IgVH genes used by human intestinal plasma cells from childhood. Immunology 1999;97:558-64.
- 453. Coker HA, Durham SR, Gould HJ. Local somatic hypermutation and class switch recombination in the nasal mucosa of allergic rhinitis patients. J Immunol 2003;171:5602-10.